ACTIVITIES OF NONDIPLOMATIC REPRESENTATIVES OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARING BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS UNITED STATES SENATE EIGHTY-EIGHTH CONGRESS FIRST SESSION

UNDER THE AUTHORITY OF SENATE RESOLUTION 362, 87TH CONGRESS, AND SENATE RESOLUTION 26, 88TH CONGRESS, AUTHORIZING THE COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS TO STUDY THE ACTIVITIES OF NONDIPLOMATIC REPRESENTA-TIVES OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN THE UNITED STATES

PART 12

AUGUST 1, 1963

Printed for the use of the Committee on Foreign Relations



COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS

J. W. PULBRIGHT, Arkansas, Chairman

JOHN SPARKMAN, Alabama HUBERT H. HUMPHREY, Minneseta MIKE MANSFIELD, Montana WAYNE MORSE, Oregon RUSSELL B. LONG, Louisiana ALBERT GORE, Tennessee FRANK J. LAUSCHE, Oblo FRANK CHURCH, Idaho STUART SYMINGTON, Missouri THOMAS J. DODD, Connecticut GEORGE A. SMATHERS, Horida BOURKE B. HICKENLOOPER, Iowa GEORGE D. AIKEN, Vermont FRANK CARLSON, Kansas JOĤŇ J. WILLIAMS, Delaware KARL E. MUNDT, South Dakota

0

CARL MARCY, Chief of Staff

Note.—This hearing was held in public session and relates to Part 9 of Hearings on Activities of Non-Diplomatic Representatives of Foreign Principals in the United States.

II ·· orpanse itu TTE **Opening St**: Testimony (Isador Inc.: Bouk Committee Memo Jewis Item 1(in let copy 1962.Referen Agen Letter c Fulbr Letter : Office attac from Letter c Extract Meet Memor: Speise Memo r Memo (mitte Memor Isado Speci Let ł Let ĩ Let Let Reply s Letter c Sample Three p Secti June Memor Meet (Pres Memor Ham Attache from Letter Univ Memor Meet Manuar



Opening Statement by the Chairman	1695
Testumony of—' Isador Hamlin, Executive Director, Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.; accompanied by Maurice M. Boukstein, attorney, of Guzik & Boukstein, New York; and Mrs. Elaine Rosenbaum Committee inserts:	1698
Memo dated May 19, 1961, "Extract From Minutes of Executive of Jewish Agency-American Section" Item 10, Material requested by Senate Foreign Relations Committee in letter of June 17, 1963, to Mr. Isadore Hamlin: "Request for a	1701
copy of the written arrangement referred to in a letter dated May 30 1962, addressed to Dr. I. Moyal and signed by L. A. Pincus' Reference to page 1413 of part 9 of hearings, excerpts of Jerusalem	1704
Agency minutes supplied this committee by request	1705 1709
Fulbright I otter and attachment dated April 19, 1963, from Will Maslow of the Office of the Executive Director of the AJC to Mr. Isaac Hamlin; attachment, report on work done by the AJC under grant received	
from the Agency (Jewish Minority Research). Letter dated July 12, 1962, from Moshe Decter to Miss F. Spriser Extract labeled "Extract From Minutes of the Finance Committee	$\frac{1715}{1716}$
Meeting, March 4, 1960 ⁺ Russian research project ⁺ Memorandum dated July 7, 1961, from Isadore Hamlin to Miss Fanme Speiser with reference to "Russian research project".	1718 1719
Memo marked "Minutes Finance Committee Meeting, June 6, 1958". Memo entitled "Supplementary record to Minutes of Finance Com-	1723 1725
mittee held on January 24, 1961". Memorandum with attachments dated September 13, 1960, from Isadore Hamlin to Miss Fanme Speiser with reference to "Arnon Special Account"; enclosures:	172.>
Letter September 13, 1960, to Mr. Moshe Ari-Even from Isadore Hamlin Letter September 13, 1960, to Dr. Martin Rosenbluth, Govern-	1729
ment of Israel, Treasury Office, from I. Hamlin Letter September 8, 1960, to Mr. J. Hamlin from Moshe Ari-	1730
Even Letter September 8, 1960, to Dr. Martin Rosënbluth from Moshe Ari-Even	$\frac{1730}{1731}$
Reply supplied the committee, No. 8, appendix 2 of part 9 hearings Letter dated July 313 1963, to Senator Fulbright from I. L. Kenen Sample copy of Israel, Digest Three pages from "Cash Receipts Journal" of Jewish Agency-American	$1735 \\ 1737 \\ 1742$
 Three pages from "Cash Receipts Journal" of Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.," dated December 15, 1961, March 29, 1962, and June 1962 Memorandum entitled "Extract from Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting January 24, 1961, Regarding Reduction in Budget" 	1753
(President's conference) Memorandum dated March 2,: 1962, to Nat Betheil from Isadore	1756,
Hamlin Attached memorandum dated February 23, 1962, to Mr. I. Hamlin from Dr. Samuel Blumenfield	$\frac{1759}{1759}$
Letter dated May 1, 1960, to the Jewish Agency from Columbia University Memorandum titled "Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee	1760
Memorandum filled - Extract from Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting, March 14, 1961, Concerning Reduction in Budget" Memorandum dated May 10, 1961, to Miss Fannie Speiser from Dr	1761
Samuel Blumenfield	1762

es to epre-

Ш

CONTENTS

 Committee inserts—Continued Memorandum entitled "Finance Committee Meeting, Tuesday, April 29, 1958". Letter dated May 6, 1959, to Rabbi Marc Tanenbaum, Synagogue Council of America, from Rose L. Halprin. Outline of "Major Areas of Program Concentration, 1959-60" of the Commission on International Affairs, Synagogue Council of Amer- ica. Letter dated Jane 21, 1960, to Mr. Gottlieb Hammer, Executive Vice Chairman, Jewish Agency for Israel, from Rabbi Marc H. Tanen- baum, Executive Director, Synagogue Council of America, and en- closed memorandum entitled "Confidential, Not for Publication or Attribution, a Summary of the Activities of the Synagogue Council of America With the Organized Christian Communities in Inter- preting the Keligious Dimension of American Jewry's Relationship to the State and People of Israel". Reply supplied the committee (p. 1442, pt. 9), request for copy of the constitution of the Executive of the Jewish Agency was copy of the constitution of the Executive of the World Ziomst Organization Document labeled "Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee, December 13, 1961," entitled "Keren Hayesod Subventions for the Year Ending March 31, 1962". Explanatory Memorandum on Payments Designated in the Financial Statements of the Jewish Agency American Section, Inc., as "K.H. Subventions," prepared by Mr. Boukstein, dated May 3, 1963, 	Page 1762 1765 1766 1766 1767 1768 1770 1771	ACTIVIT OF EO New Senat presiding. Present : Carlson.
 quests for comments on testimony contained in part 9 of the hearings: Letter dated July 29, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Rabbi Jerome Unger, Executive Director, American Ziorist Council, Letter dated July 29, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Henry Siegman, Executive Secretary, American Association for Middle East Studies Letter dated July 30, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Eleazar Lipsky, President, Jewish Telegraphic Agency, Inc., 1963. Letter received by the Committee on Foreign Relations on July 26, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Dorothy Derman, secretary to Dr. Benjamin Shwadran, Council for Middle Eastern Affairs. 	1772 1773 1773 1774 1775	The CHA This mo within the Inc., the a of the Exec I would the Agency respect for 1,150,000 r support for the U.S. C other \$878
 A. Letter to Carl Marcy, dated August 21, 1963, from Maurice M. Boukstein (containing request for additional information and material subsequent to August 1 hearing) B. Letter dated August 7, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Louis Rabinowitz (cited on p. 1709) D. Letter dated September 6, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from I. L. Kenen, Executive Director of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee_ E. Letter dated September 12, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Isadore Hamlin re Center for Middle Eastern Studies at Harvard University (cited on p. 1763) F. Letter dated September 19, 1963, to Senator Fulbright from Eugene G. Kraetzer, Jr., recording secretary, Harvard University, on behalf of Sir Hamilton Gibb, Director, Center for Middle Eastern Studies at Harvard (as cited on p. 1763). G. Exchange of correspondence between Will Maslow, Executive Director of the American Jewish Congress, and Darrell St. Claire, Chief Clerk, Committee on Foreign Relations, dated August 12 and 14, 1963 (as cited on p. 1715, ct seq.). 	1777 1778 1779 1781 1781	Along t ing an art titled "He in some w (A copy statement This con Agency's of its fore but rathe the Unite eign Agen For all been regis the last y

the last y the regist tion to it States; r affiliates.

,

ACTIVITIES OF NONDIPLOMATIC REPRESENTATIVES OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN THE UNITED STATES

THURSDAY, AUGUST 1, 1963

U.S. SENATE, COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATIONS, Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 4221, New Senate Office Building, Senator J. W. Fulbright (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senators Fulbright, Sparkman, Humphrey, Lausche, and Carlson.

OPENING STATEMENT BY THE CHAIRMAN

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

Page

1762

1765

1766

1767

1768

1770

1771

1772

1773

1773

1774

1775

1777

1778

1779

1781

1781

1782

il

This morning we will continue our examination into the activities within the United States of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., the agent registered with the Department of Justice on behalf of the Executive of the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem.

I would like to stress at the outset that this committee's interest in the Agency's activities in Israel is not an issue. There can be little but respect for an organization which over the past 15 years has resettled 1,150,000 refugees in Israel—indeed, American Jews have shown their support for the Agency through contributions of over \$1 billion, and the U.S. Government itself has over the past 15 years supplied an-

other \$878 million in grants and loans to Israel for similar purposes. Along this line, I would like to insert into the record of this hearing an article that appeared last Sunday in the New York Times entitled "Hopes and Fears Arrive in Israel" which, I believe portrays in some ways a part of the Jewish Agency's activities in Israel.

(A copy of the article referred to appears at the end of the opening statement.)

This committee is interested, however, in the activities of the Jewish Agency's agent acting in the United States- not because of the nature of its foreign principal nor because of the cause or nation it espoused, but rather because of the methods and techniques it has employed in the United States and their relationship to the workings of the Foreign Agent Registration Act.

For almost 20 years the representative of the Jewish Agency has been registered with the Department of Justice but it was only within the last year, when this committee called attention to the matter, that the registrant was requested by the Department's Registration Section to itemize its two large items of expenditures within the United States; namely, its "Grants and subventions" and its "Payments to affiliates."

1695

As the record of the committee's May 23 hearing shows, the Jewish Agency from January 1, 1955, through December 31, 1962, made payments totaling \$5,100,001.02 to the American Zionist Council to carry on activities within the United States.

As Mr. Hamlin has testified previously, the Jewish Agency provided about 80 percent of the American Zionist Council's funds and at the same time used the Council as a conduit for Agency funds destined for other groups, organizations or individuals.

These payments, prior to October of last year were lumped together under the two headings mentioned above.

Through its failure to require itemization, the Department of Justice and, therefore, the public was unaware of the public relations activities in the interests of Israel carried on within the United States by the Agency. And the Jewish Agency supported organizations and individuals without itemization of such financial support publicly in its Justice Department reports.

The purpose of our hearing this morning is to clarify a number of points raised at the May 23 hearing and to add to the record information received by the committee from a review of additional records provided it by the Jewish Agency.

(Copy of the New York Times article referred to above is as follows:)

[From the New York Times, July 28, 1963]

HOPES AND FEARS ARRIVE IN ISRAEL-IMMIGRANTS' ANXIETY SHOWS AT HAIFA DEBARKATION

(By W. Granger Blair, Special to the New York Times)

HAIFA, ISBAEL, July 20.—The railings of the white ship were crowded as she lay at the wharf of this sun-drenched port city, the water gateway to Israel. There were the tourists, easily identifiable by their casual attire and neat

luggage, with a look of anticipation of pleasant, carefree vacation days ahead.

And there were the immigrants: women in kerchiefs and long dresses; bearded patriarchs in coarse, long robes; younger men in business suits with open-neck shirts, and children in shorts and sandals. Around them were piles of parcels and shapeless bundles and suitcases held together by string.

The immigrants too gazed eagerly shoreward but with the uneasiness, touched by resignation, of a people about to take up life in new and unknown surroundings.

Among tourists and immigrants alike the sound of French mixed with unfamiliar Arab dialects was all but drowned out by the music that blared across the hot dreak from the ship loudspeakers.

13.4

BEWARE OF DIMONA

The fould music was necessary, it was said, to cover such shouled advice as "Don't go to Dimona," that frequently is proffered the new immigrants by friends and relatives ashore who have learned where the living is easy and where the living is hard in Israel.

Dimona is one of the new settlements in the bleak Negev Desert. Many new immigrants are sent to settlements in the desolate areas as part of the Government's efforts to build up the land and to assure a more equitable dispersion of the population away from the main urban centers.

Under the guidance of Jewish Agency officials and with the help of young soldiers, the newcomers to the Promised Land speedily completed the processing procedures. Everything was done to make the arrival as pleasant as possible.

A youngster in his late teens wore a black T-shirt on which was depicted a saxophone surrounded by the words: "Vive les Copains" ("Long live the pals"). Another wore a white T-shirt with a radiant Star of David and under it the inscription: "Vers Israel" ("On to Israel"). ACTI

"What's t then added: tonelessly:" A mother" relatives aw her expressi she said wit Another i happy to be l "But you a "How can None of tl Israel as th because "we

Israel is 6 the state wa migration a at a cost of \$ Sixty perc percent from non-Commun Aboard sh 10 Israeli p for the bus through the

miles south six, and a ne On one sid as temporar into new ap

side of the r

One of the

Normally wait their t Or Akiva de directly into couple.

Instantly scribed half could not al

The Jewis and sociolog tion program time, many the bus.

A few hu men and wo got too hot

For this appear to Agency-A Mr. Ha understan meeting a

U.S.

ne Jewish nade payl to carry

ency prounds and icy funds

mped to-

nt of Jusrelations ted States ations and ublicly in

umber of informail records

ove is as

DWS AT

ded as she to Israel. and neat rs ahead. es; bearded open-neck of parcels

ss, touched roundings. 1 with unred across

advice as igrants by easy and

Many new ne Governpersion of

of young processing s possible. s depicted the pals"). der it the

DO THEY TWIST?

"What's the capital of Israel, Jerusalem?" asked the youth in black and then added: "Do they twist in the kibbutz?" The youth in white commented tonelessly: "So this is Israel."

A mother carrying her baby said—as did many others aboard—that she had relatives awaiting her in Israel. This seemed an important consideration in her expressions of hope for the future. Then, as though swept by sudden doubts, she said with a wan smile: "May God protect us."

Another immigrant, a young girl without relatives here, said: "My heart is happy to be here."

"But you are all alone," a bystander remarked.

"How can I be alone in a country of 2 million Jews?" she answered.

None of the immigrants questioned by a visitor to the ship gave settlement in Israel as the fulfillment of a cherished dream. Instead, most said they come because "we couldn't stay where we were."

A BIG IMMIGRATION

ė · ;

Israel is experiencing one of the biggest immigrations in recent years. Since the state was founded 15 years ago the Jewish Agency, which is in charge of immigration and absorption, has transported and settled 1,150,000 Jews in Israel at a cost of \$1,500 million.

Sixty percent of the money has come from Jews in the United States; 25 percent from German reparations, and 15 percent from Jews elsewhere in the non-Communist world.

Aboard ship the immigrants signed general housing contracts and were given 10 Israeli pounds (\$3.33) each for pocket money. They also received a snack for the bus trip to their new homes and a larger food parcel to carry them through the first few days.

One of the buses bound for Or Akiva, a coastal settlement near Caesarea 30 miles south of Haifa, carried three families, one with seven children, one with six, and a newly married couple. They were all related.

On one side of the road through dusty Or Akiva are wooden huts that serve as temporary residences for new immigrants, who move according to priority into new apartment buildings that are being constructed in stages on the other side of the road.

ALL OR NONE IN APARTMENT

Normally the newcomers would have had to move into the hut quarter to wait their turn for a modern apartment. But the Jewish Agency field man in Or Akiva decided that for humanitarian reasons the two families could move directly into the more spacious and comfortable apartments. But not the young couple.

Instantly there was a family huddle. Aided by what an agency official described half humorously as "local inciters," the relatives decided that if they could not all be in the new building together they would not get out of the bus.

The Jewish Agency field man—a combination of benevolent dictator, diplomat, and sociologist that one observed described as the "unsung hero" of the absorption program—went to work to keep the wheels of resettlement turning. It took time, many words and much gesturing before the families agreed to abandon the bus.

A few hundred yards down the road, at Israel's only golf club, sun-bronzed men and women smacked the white ball over the lush green fairways. When it got too hot they retired to the breezy club house for a cool drink.

For this purpose the committee has asked Mr. Isadore Hamlin to appear today. Mr. Hamlin is executive director of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.

Mr. Hamlin, we are very glad to have you back again. You will understand, of course, that the oath already taken by you at the earlier meeting at which you appeared will apply to the testimony today.

1698 activities of agents of foreign principals in U.S.

TESTIMONY OF ISADORE HAMLIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC.; ACCOMPANIED BY MAURICE M. BOUKSTEIN, ATTORNEY, OF GUZIK & BOUKSTEIN, NEW YORK, N,Y.

Mr. HAMIIN, I do, sir.

The CHARMAN, And you are accompanied by your counsel, I believe.

Mr. HAMAIN, Yes, Mr. Maurice M. Boukstein, of New York, and Mrs. Elaine Rosenbaum.

Mr. Bot KSITIN. Who is a member of my staff, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a statement, Mr. Hamlin, you would like to make a prelominary statement?

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman,

The CHARMAN. You may proceed.

I may say I expect four members of the Committee. They are delayed but they will be along in a few mnutes, I hope.

Mr. HAMLER. Sir, before I read my statement may I remind you that I have hearing difficulty and it may be necessary for me to repeat your question and, with your indulgence, to ask you to repeat a question if I don't hear it.

The CHARMAN. That is quite all right. These amplifying systems are far from perfect and we all often have difficulty with it. So, don't hesitate to do that.

OPENING STATEMENT BY MR. HAMLIN

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Chairman, I wish to thank the committee for according me the privilege of making a statement at this time.

Luppear before you as the Executive Director of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., of New York. It is the representative in the United States of the Jewish Agency for Israel, the executive arm of the World Zionist Organization, whose headquarters are in Jerusalem, Israel.

As such, the American Section of the Jewish Agency, registered under the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938, as amended, regularly files periodic reports with the Department of Justice and such supplementary data as may be requested from time to time.

The relevance of the work of the American Section (Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., New York), is better understood in the context of the goals and responsibilities of its parent body, which I shall briefly describe.

The World Zionist Organization is the movement, now some 70 years old, which united Jews the world over in their dream of ending Jewish homelessness: to whom the Balfour Declaration was issued in 1917,' and which, under the League of Nations mandate for Palestine, was accorded status as the agency to assist the mandatory government in the objective of establishing the Jewish national homeland in Palestine.

The records of this august body, the Congress of the United States, bear witness to the role played by the United States in the issuance of the Balfour Declaration and the mandate, the objectives of which were endor-od by joint resolution of the U.S. Congress beginning in 1922 and thereafter, and in the attainment of which the United States has γ played a major role.

ACTIVITIF

The program mizations throu

 1. To restore to reestablish a go and settle as
 2. To preserv

wherever they 1

It was not of tical necessity social and econness of the ala to attain its ho Jews.

Thus, the Je resettlement ; th of higher learn a Jewish comm

It was the sk through the gi when the time ernment.

The Jewish . trated in its ef in Palestine, n Palestine for se The political when the State

for immigratio. Its major fur

I. Outsie

Cari

paring

transp

- II. In Is
 - (a)
 - (b)
 - (c)
 - (d)

 $(e) \\ (f)$

to lea

institu

(q) In 1948, then today is over in Israel by th The war haborn. But the dangerously ci of Cyprus, ba finding asylum Not until th What rightful munity became

94-524-63

N U.S.

OR, JEWISH Y MAURICE NEW YORK,

r counsel. I

y York, and

ermar. 1. you would

They are de-

remind you me to repeat epeat a ques-

with it. So,

ommittee for time.

wish Ager eyitative in the utive arm of n Jerusalem,

y, registered as amended, Justice and e to time.

vish Ageney-1 in the conwhich I shall

onie 70 years iding Jewish ued in 1917, alestine, was overnment in in Palestine, nited States, e is suance of f which were ning in 1922 ed States has

-ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FORLIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1699

The program of the Ziomst movement, representing Zionist organizations throughout the world, was twofold.

1. To restore the people of the Bible to the land of the Bible, there to reestablish a Jewish commonwealth, to which every Jew might go and settle is of right.

2. To preserve and extend the Jewish bultural heritage among Jews wherever they might live <u>i</u>

It was not only ideal with which prompted its action, but the practical necessity of rescume dows from physical oppression, cultural, social and economic (t) finimation in many lands; prescient awareness of the alarming physical of then incipient fascism, which was to attain its horrer dous (1) max in Hitler's extermination of 6 million dews.

Thus, the Jewish Agency organized the work of immigration and resettlement; the re-toration and development of the land; institutions of higher learning, health, all other essential services; it integrated a Jewish community along democratic lines.

It was the skills and experience acquired by that community, largely through the guidance of the Jewish Agency, that made it possible, when the time came in 1948, to establish a stable and democratic government.

The Jewish Agency, it will bear recalling, though tragically frustrated in its efforts to rescue such Jews as could have found haven in Palestine, nonetheless mobilized the entire Jewish community of Palestine for service to the Allied cause in World War II.

The political role of the Jewish Agency ended on May 15, 1948, when the State of Israel was proclaimed, but not its responsibilities for immigration, resettlement, and rehabilitation.

Its major functions are:

I. Outside of Israel--

Caring for Jewish refugees seeking haven in Israel; preparing them for immigration to Israel at embarkation points; transporting them to Israel.

II. In Israel itself—

- (a) Receiving them upon arrival in Israel.
- (b) Providing housing for them.
- (c) Assistance in finding employment.
- (d) Financial help until self-sufficiency has been attained.
- (e) Resettlement in agricultural communities.

(f) Integrating these immigrants by providing facilities to learn the Hebrew language through aid to educational institutions and extension courses.

(q) Care for refugee children.

In 1948, there were 650,000 Jews in Israel. The Jewish population today is over 2 million. Of these, 1,100,000 were assisted to settle in Israel by the Jewish Agency since the establishment of the State.

The war had been over for 3 years when the State of Israel was born. But the pitiful remnants of Hitler's extermination were still dangerously crowded in DP camps, in Germany and on the island of Cyprus, barred by the immigration laws of most countries from finding asylum.

Not until the fledgling State opened its doors, did they find haven. What rightfully might have been a charge on the international community became a Jewish responsibility.

94-524-63-pt. 12-2

Soon events in the Middle East, Asia, and Africa created the need to rescue whole Jewish communities, who arrived destitute. Today, over 1,200,000 Jews who settled in Israel since World War II are free, productive citizens, and attest to the effectiveness of the work of the Jewish Agency.

In 14 years, the Jewish Agency in Israel has spent \$1,500 million on the work described above. Of the fund at the disposal of the Jewish Agency, approximately 40 percent represents charitable contributions by Americans through the United Jewish Appeal.

Recent developments in Africa, Asia, and other parts of the world, and quota restrictions in many countries, forecast a continuation of mass migration into Israel.

The Jews of the world, Zionists, and non Zionists, have reacted magnificently and responsibly to the needs for help and will continue to do so. The world has recognized the unique achievements of the Jewish Agency.

The work of the American Section is twofold :

1. To help provide incentives for the realization of the second objective of the Zionist movement, that is, to preserve and extend the Jewish cultural heritage.

2. To keep the American public informed of the work done in Israel and to assist the fundraising agencies to obtain imperative financial support for the continuation of this work.

Consonant with the great principle of culture pluralism which is a basic foundation of the United States, the activities of the American Section takes the following form:

1. In the field of public information: Cooperation with and assistance to other groups in providing information about Israel, its people, their problems, their progress.

2. In the field of education :

a. Encouragement of the study of Hebrew in high schools and colleges in the United States.

b. Cooperation with Jewish education bureaus.

c. Sponsorship of seminars and conferences on Jewish education.

d. Encouragement of seminars in Israel for students, teachers and other professionals in the educational field.

e. Maintenance of an institute for adult education, which organizes lectures on Israel; Hebrew study classes, Jewish study groups; and operates a department for the publication of books on Israel and other Jewish topics.

3. Zionist archives and library: Maintenance of the Zionist archives and library, the most comprehensive collection in the United States of publications and other materials on Zionism and Israel.

4. Travel in Israel: Cooperation with numerous youth groups in sponsoring summer camps, seminars, and tours in Israel.

For this work the American Section operates with funds furnished by the Jewish Agency Executive in Israel.

In the conduct of its operations, Mr. Chairman, the American Section is fully conscious of its obligations to comply with the laws of the United States.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

ACTIV'TIE

The CHAIRM Mr. Hamlin, this committee on in the Unite concerned with We are not tr Mr. HAMLIN

. . .

The CHAIRM 19 quite irreleva

As one exam the Zionist Cou Johnson report solicited opposi

Mr. HAMLIN tions of the Au governing bod think I could gi

The CHAIRM. the record of I files.

Mr. Hamlin The Chairm

ican Zionist Co Mr. HAMLIN

The Chairm

have some respe

Mr. HAMLIN independent gr

Zionist moveme The CHAIRM

port it.

Mr. HAMLIN

The Chairm

Mr. Hamlin . The Chairl

it?

Mr. HAMLIN

EXTRACT FROM

The CHAIRM entitled "Extr American Sect pear in the files The extract 1

American Zion of the Jerusaler Jewish Agency b 000) as originall S IN U.S.

reated the need stitute. Today, War II are free, the work of the

t \$1,500 million osal of the Jewutable contribu-

ts of the world, continuation of

 have reacted id will continue evenents of the

of the second and extend the

e work done in n imperative fi-

dism which is a of the American

with and assistsrael, its people,

igh schools and

es on Jewish

idents, teachers

on, which orga-Jewish study cation of books

Zionist archives Inited States of

outh groups in l. unds furnished

American Secth the laws of

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1701

INTEREST OF COMMUTTEE

The CHARMAN. Thank you, Mr. Hamlin.

Mr. Hamlin, I would like to emphasize again that the interest of this committee is only in those activities of your organization carried on in the United States, and we have no idea of investigating, or being concerned with what goes on in Israel.

We are not trying to investigate that at all.

Mr. HAMLIN, I understand that, sir, I heard that this morning.

RELATION TO AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL.

The CHAIRMAN. And your statement is a very good statement, but is quite irrelevant to the subject matter that we are investigating here.

As one example that comes to mind, I believe, is it not a fact that the Zionist Council, which you supported, did vigorously oppose the Johnson report with regard to resettlement of the Arab refugees and solucited opposition to that in the United States?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, I am not thoroughly acquainted with the operations of the American Zionist Council. I am not a member of their governing body nor am I a member of their staff, and so I don't think I could give you any comment on that question.

The CHAIRMAN. I was thinking of the memorandum on page 1351 of the record of Part 9, which is a memorandum that came from your files.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, I read that memorandum.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the point is, your Agency supports the American Zionist Council, doesn't it ?

Mr. HAMLIN. It does, indeed.

The CHAIRMAN. It is one of your affiliates. Don't you consider you have some responsibility for what it does?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the American Zionist Council is managed by an independent group of distinguished U.S. citizens representing all the Zionist movements in this country.

The CHAIRMAN. It isn't financially independent because you support it.

Mr. HAMLIN. Beg pardon?

The CHAIRMAN. You support it, don't you?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, we do.

. The CHAIRMAN. How independent is a matter of opinion, isn't it?

Mr. HAMLIN. I am sorry, sir, I missed that one.

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE OF JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hamlin, I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled "Extract From Minutes of Executive of Jewish Agency-American Section" dated May 19, 1961, and ask if these minutes appear in the files of your Agency.

The extract reads as follows:

American Zionist Council: Dr. Goldmann, members know that at the meeting of the Jerusalem Executive held on May 7, it was decided to include in the Jewish Agency budget the sum of I£750,000 (\$416,000) and not I£1,080,000 (\$600,-000) as originally requested for the activities of the American Zionist-Council.

To answer Rabbi Miller's question whether this sum includes the rent, it does; it also includes the INC, allocation.

Is that memorandum an excerpt from the minutes of the files of your Agency?

Mr. Hymrin, Yes, sir, it is.

PAYMENTS TO AZE AND ALLOCATIONS TO THE INC.

The CHAIRMAN. Were the payments contemplated by this memorandum to cover the fiscal year 1961–627

Mr. HAMLIN, Would you please repeat that, Mr. Chairman?

The CHARMAN. Was the payment contemplated by this memorandum to cover the fiscal year 1961–62?

Mr. HAMLEN, Yes, sir.

The CHVIRMAN. Were the payments contemplated by this memorandom actually_made (

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, sir; they were.

The CHAIRMAN. Am I correct in assuming on the basis of this extract that the final decision to make payments to the American Zionist Council rested not with the American Section, but with the Jerusalem Executive?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHARMAN. What does the closing phrase "It also includes the INC, allocation" — what does that mean?

Mr. HYMLIN, Sir, for a period of a year and a half, the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., made terminal grants, that is from the date of April 1960, made terminal grants to the American Zionist Council.

The CHVIRMAN. Does the Agency in Jerusalem allocate these funds as indicated here, to the American Jewish Zionist Council on the onehand, or to the INC., on the other hand?

Mr. HAMIIN. In this period, the Jerusalem Agency decided on this allocation to the American Zionist Council.

The CHARMAN. The answer is yes.

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, sir.

QUESTION OF AGENCY

Mr. Bot KSTLIN, Mr. Chairman, the answer isn't—I believe the witness didn't quite get the whole question. There were two parts in your question, one was on the allocation by the American Section and the other one was on the allocation by the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.

Now, the Jewish Agency Executive in Jerusalem did not decide and does not decide and hasn't got the power to decide on any allocations by the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.

The CHAIRMAN. Why do you say it hasn't got the power to decide? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. The Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., is completely out of the control of the Jewish Agency for Israel in Jerusalem. The fact is that the Jewish Agency in Jerusalem is the agent of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., and not the other way around.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, how do you explain the way this memorandum reads? The members know that the meeting of the Jewish Executive—which is in Israel and is part of the Jewish Agency for Jerusalem is it not—the Executive that is referred to here? ACTIVITIES C

Mr. Bot KSTEIN. obviously Jerusaler The Chairman.

decided it, wasn't i Mr. HAMLIN, Th

The CHARMAN, Mr. HAMLIN, TI The CHARMAN, doesn't indicate cor

)

å

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, tion In making other sources of inc thus was intended, Agency for Israel, I

Q

The CHARMAN, edge, that the Jew policies followed by many ().

Mr. BOUKSTEIN.

The CHARMAN, Mr. BOUKSTEIN, contact but the pow Inc., so far as the d

The CHAIRMAN. policies are concern Mr. Boukstein.

The CHAIRMAN. fact they have no in

Mr. Boukstein, this Jewish Agency that it does, includ tial influence over Jerusalem.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Boukstein.

The Chairman.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. to make sure that salem does not cont

The CHAIRMAN. President of Israel Jerusalem? Mr. HAMLIN. Ye The CHAIRMAN. Mr. HAMLIN. Th The CHAIRMAN, President and Prim PALS IN U.S.

des the rent, it does,

utes of the tiles of

THE INC.

ted by this memo-

)

r Chuirnan' ed by this memo-

ted by this memo-

ne basis of this exe American Zionist with the Jerusalem

It also includes the

a half, the Jewish ut is from the date an Zionist Council, dlocate these funds Council on the one

icy decided on this

--I believe the witwere two parts in aerican Section and Agency for Israel,

did not decide and on any allocations

e power to decide! Inc., is completely in Jerusalem. The agent of the Jewish d.

way this memoranof the Jewish Exec-Agency for Jerusa-

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1703

Mr. Bot KSTEIN. The Executive referred to in the memorandum is obviously Jerusalem, Mr. Chairman.

The CHARMAN. It is stated in this meeting – it was decided—who decided it, wasn't it the Executive:

Mr. HAMLIN. The Jerusalem Agency decided.

The CHARMAN. Certainly.

Mr. HAMIAN. The Jerusalem Executive in Jerusalem.

The CHARMAN. I don't understand Mr. Boukstein's reason that this doesn't indicate control.

Mr. BOURSTEIN. It is quite simple. They decided on this allocation. In making their allocation they obviously took into account other sources of income which the Council may have had. That is all this was intended. But they didn't decide as to what the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., does or does not do.

QUESTION OF INFLUENCE OF POLICIES.

The CHVIRMAN. Do you assert, Mr. Boukstein, of your own knowledge, that the Jewish Agency in Jerusalem has no influence over the policies followed by these organizations in America, of which there are many?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. There is a great deal of contact, Mr. Chairman.

The Cirvinoux. A great deal, isn't there?

Mr. BOUKSTILX, Indeed, there must be. There is a great deal of contact but the power of decision lies in the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., so far as the disposition of its own funds.

The CHAIRMAN. So far as its narrow, technical, legal, corporate policies are concerned, is that the point you are trying to make?

Mr. Boukstein, Oh, no, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You are not trying to say as a matter of practical fact they have no influence, are you ?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I would say quite to the contrary. I would say this Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., consisting of the kind of peoplethat it does, including the leadership of the UJA, has a very substantial influence over the activities of the Jewish Agency for Israel in Jerusalem.

The CHARMAN. I am sure they do, too. It is both ways, isn't it? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. There is a mutual relationship, yes.

The Chairman. Yes.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. But the question here is one of control and I wanted to make sure that it is understood that the Jewish Agency in Jerusalem does not control the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.

NEW PRESIDENT OF ISRAEL

The CHAIRMAN. While we are on this aspect, is it true that the new President of Israel was recently a member of the Jewish Agency of Jerusalem?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, he was, sira

The CHAIRMAN. Is it also true of the Prime Minister?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they have to resign when they took the offices of President and Prime Minister?

1704 activities of agents of foreign principals in U.S.

Mr. HAMLIN. They did already, and they were replaced by two other gentlemen.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you say this has any significance as to the closeness of the relationship between the Jewish Agency and the Government of Israel.

Mr. HAMLIN. I would not draw that conclusion. As I explained earlier, in other sessions, Mr. Eshkol was the only member of the Government of Israel who was a member of our Executive.

But he was there for one special purpose, namely, to head our colonization work in Israel and this is a field obviously where the Jewish Agency and the Government of Israel worked in close coordination.

MEMORANDUM OF JULY 10, 1962

The CHAIRMAN. I note that item 10 supplied by you to the committee in answer to a request for the written agreement between the Agency and the American Zionist Council is a memorandum dated July 10, 1962, which also is already part of the record.¹

Is it correct to infer from this agreement that the Zionist Council financing came directly from the Jerusalem Agency rather than by way of the American Section?

That is on page 1420, I believe.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, I have that before me.

(A copy of the material referred to follows:)

Item 10. Request for a copy of the written arrangement referred to in a letter dated May 30, 1962, addressed to Dr. I. Moyal, and signed by L. A. Pincus, which reads as follows: (See p. 1334, Pt. 9)

"The details of how we finalize the accounts of the past year and future payments will be worked out during the month of June and then put in writing as an arrangement between us and the American Zionist Council."

The written arrangement referred to in the letter, dated May 30, 1962, addressed to Dr. I. Moyal from Mr. Louis A. Pincus, is a memorandum to Fannie Speiser from Dr. I. Moyal, dated July 10, 1962, a copy of which is herewith attached.

May 30, 1962.

Miss FANNIE SPEISER, Dr. I. MOYAL.

Allocation by the Jewish Agency to AZC for period April 1, 1962 to March 31, 1963.

At a meeting held on June 25, 1962, in which Mr. Pincus, Mr. Bick, Rabbi Unger, and I participated, it was decided :

1. The allocation to the AZC amounting to \$712,000 would be paid as follows:

Estimated rent for space occupied by the AZC at 515 Park Ave. (final figure to be agreed upon by Bick, Hamlin, and myself)_____ \$85,000 Estimated service charges (final figure to be adjusted in accordance with actual services rendered)_____ 68,000 Cash payments: (a) 4 weekly payments during April 1962, of \$14,000 each and 1 lump-sum payment of \$10,000_____ **66.**000 (b) 4 weekly payments during May 1962, of \$16,000 each_____ 64,000 (c) 5 weekly payments during June 1962, of \$15,000 each_____ 75,000 (d) 13 weekly payments during July, August, and September 1962, of \$12,000 each 156,000 (e) 16 weekly payments of \$8,000 and 10 weekly payments of \$7,000 each during the period October 1962 to March 1963_____ 198,000 Total____

¹ The memorandum referred to appears in Part 9, App. 2, item 10, p. 1420.

ACTIVITIES OF

2. Mr. Bick informed to the Youth Movement said that the total amo \$50,000, it was agreed between the AZC and t of \$712,000 allocated w sum of \$5,000.

3. It was further agr Leumi should be the re books of the AZC as thei This means that we s

and guaranteed by us. principal.

The CHAIRMAN. I reads here, that the were directly with th

Mr. HAMLIN. The negotiated this und Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. V record already.

EXCERPT

On page 1413 of Jerusalem Agency m following:

Excerpt from minute lem, dated June 13, 1960

"Allocations to publidecided that the sum th from the budget of the Agency Executive, New budget of the American

Did you, in fact, F cil budget?

Mr. HAMLIN. We ments.

The CHAIRMAN. F Mr. HAMLIN. We

ments to the Zionist ; The CHAIRMAN. 1

was it paid to them? Mr. HAMLIN. No.

Zionist Council but through the Americ:

What this statem it was the hope of t Zionist groups com Council itself, woul the United States, s over by the council i That is the meani LS IN U.S.

aced by two other

ificance as to the ncy and the Gov-

As I explained 7 member of the cutive.

, to head our colwhere the Jewish ose coordination.

to the committee ween the Agency m dated July 10,

e Zionist Council y rather than by

ferred to in a letter ned by L. A. Pincus,

ear and future payen put in writing as

I May 30, 1962, adorandum to Fannie which is herewith

MAY 30, 1962.

il 1, 1962 to March

is, Mr. Bick, Rabbi

be paid as follows:

Ave. (final ______ \$85,000

accordance	68, 000
each and 1	
	66, 000
b	64,000
mber 1962,	75, 000
	156, 000
ts of \$7,000	198, 000
	712,000

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1705

2. Mr. Bick informed us that he erred when he estimated the amounts due to the Youth Movements for the budgetary year 1961-62 as being \$50,000. Bick said that the total amount was actually \$60,000. As we have already paid the \$50,000, it was agreed that the remaining \$10,000 should be divided equally between the AZC and the Jewish Agency. Hence, over and above the amount of \$712,000 allocated we shall, at the request of Mr. Bick, pay him the further sum of \$5,000.

3. It was further agreed that the \$100,000 loan taken by the AZC from Bank Leumi should be the responsibility of the Jewish Agency, although left on the books of the AZC as their debt.

This means that we shall have to pay interest on the note signed by the AZC and guaranteed by us. When the time comes we shall, of course, have to pay the principal.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it correct to infer from this memorandum, as it reads here, that the financial arrangements for the Zionist Council were directly with the Jerusalem Agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Treasurer of the Jewish Agency, Mr. Pincus, negotiated this understanding with the American Zionist Council. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. We will put that item in the record. It is in the record already.

EXCERPTS OF MINUTES OF JERUSALEM AGENCY

On page 1413 of the printed hearings, part 9, among excerpts of Jerusalem Agency minutes supplied this committee by you there is the following:

Excerpt from minutes of plenary session of Jewish Agency Executive, Jerusalem, dated June 13, 1960:

"Allocations to publications of Zionist groups in the United States—it was decided that the sum that was granted to such publications last year—\$62,000 from the budget of the Jewish Agency will be granted this year. The Jewish Agency Executive, New York, is asked to find a way of including this sum in the budget of the American Zionist Council."

Did you, in fact, place this sum within the American Zionist Council budget?

Mr. HAMLIN. We had a separate budgetary allocation for these payments.

The CHAIRMAN. For what?

Mr. HAMLIN. We had a separate budgetary allocation for these payments to the Zionist groups.

The CHAIRMAN. And did the \$62,000, was it placed in their budget, was it paid to them?

Mr. HAMLIN. No. It was not placed in the budget of the American Zionist Council but the funds were remitted to the Zionist groups through the American Zionist Council.

What this statement means, Mr. Chairman, is that it was our hope, it was the hope of the Jewish Agency Executive, that eventually the Zionist groups composing the American Zionist Council, that is the Council itself, would succeed in developing their own fundraising in the United States, so that eventually this obligation would be taken over by the council itself.

That is the meaning of the wording of this decision.

p. 1420.

PAYMENT AND USE OF \$62,000 _

The CHARMAN. Well, can you say whether \$62,000 was paid? Mr. HAMLAN. Would you repeat that question?

The CHARMAN. Was the \$62,000 paid?

Mr. HAMIAN. Yes; it was paid.

The CHARMAN. What was that used for by the Zionist Conneil?

Mr. HAMLIN, The Zionist Council did not use the \$62,000. The Zionist Council passed this money or made this money available to the various Zionist groups.

The CHARMAN. For what purpose?

Mr. Hymny, These were payments that had been made for many, many years, to the Zionist groups in this country as partial reimbursement to them of expenses they had, particularly in connection with their publications, and their house organs, to assist the fundraising campaigns for Israel.

The CILVIEM VN. Then it is quite clear, if I understand you, that the Jewish Agency Executive in this manner uses the American Zionist Council as the conduit for the dissemination of funds in this country?

Mr. Hymrix. The American Zionist Council accepted these funds and turned them over to the Zionist groups.

That is right.

The CHARMAN. For various purposes.

Mr. HAMLIN. For the purposes Ustated. Specifically to reimburse them for expenses in connection with their publications and other services they rendered to assist the fundraising campaigns for Israel.

ROLF OF THE ZIONIST COUNCIL AS CONDUCT OF FUNDS

The CHVIRMAN. Could you tell me why the Agency didn't pay this money directly to the various ultimate users of the funds? Why did it use the Zionist Council as a conduit ?

Mr. Hyman. The Zionist Council is itself composed of most of these same groups that received these payments. There was a closer connection and relationship between the Zionist Council and these groups than there was between the American Section and these groups. And, secondly, as I stated earlier, we hoped that the Council would take over these responsibilities eventually from us; that is, the Council from funds that it would receive from American sources would be able to take over this responsibility from us.

The CHARMAN. Mr. Hamlin---

Mr. HAMLIN. This was a hope.

The CHARMAN. Let me make it clear. You have stated before that the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem, supplied these funds, didn't it, to the Zionist Council?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Jewish Agency-American Section provided these-the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem-pardon me, sir.

The Jewish Agency—we receive all our funds, the American Section receives all its funds from the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, in this case that I just went over, I hopethere are so many of these interlocking organizations I would like to keep some of them straight. Didn't we just agree that the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem, paid \$62,000 to the American Zionist Council?

Mr. HAMLIN, No. The Jewish Agency, Jerusalem, I believe-

ACTIVITI

The CHAIRM agree to that a Mr. Hamli The CHAR confuse the re personal use, money, didn't Mr. HAMLE

ROLE OF C

The CILAR: that would ha to report it ur

Mr. HAMLE ister under the

Do Lunders The Chair:

ment, wouldn' Mr. Hamle

filings to the I

The Chairs Mr. HAMLD

The Chairm

Council's pur concealed by t

Mr. HAMLI

stated that th subvent, to as provide the so through their

That purpo

The CHAIRI

Mr. HAMLI

ITEM

The Chairi even that wa these studies. Mr. HAMLI The CHAIR Mr. HAMLI The CHAIR that arranger really used 1 fluence the C₂ because of the I only wan I raise my |Laughter.] I am not t record clear. Go ahead.

94 524- (

N U.S.

baid?

'ouncil? 52,000. The ulable to the

le for many, partial reimi connection st the fund-

you, that the hean Zionist his country? these funds

to xeimburse d-other serv · Israel.

NDS

dn't pay this (Why did

nost of these a closer conthese groups oups. And, ild take over ouncil from d be able to

l before that n't it, to the

n provided

nerican Secisalem. or, I hopeould like to the Jewish Council? lieve-----

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1707

The CHAIRMAN. I mean gave it to them as a conduit, didn't you just agree to that a moment ago?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I did.

The CHVIRMAN. Well, then please don't say no. You completely confuse the record. I am coming to the point that it wasn't for their personal use, but they used the Zionist Council as a conduit for this money, didn't they?

Mr. Hymlin. Yes, I stated that.

ROLE OF CONDUCT IN RELATION TO REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS.

The CHARMAN. Didn't this, in effect, avoid the clear requirement that would have applied if they paid it directly that they would have to report it under the Foreign Agents Registration Act?

Mr. HAMLIN. That the recipient's organizations would have to register under the Foreign Agents Registration Act?

Do I understand you correctly?

The CHVIRMAN. That the Agency would have to disclose this payment, wouldn't they?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Agency did disclose these payments, sir, in our filings to the Department of Justice.

The Charrman. To the Zionist Council?

Mr. HAMLIN. These payments were included ; yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. But you have already said it wasn't for the Zionist Council's purposes. It was for somebody else's purpose and this was concealed by this method of reporting, wasn't it?

Mr. HAMLIN. In our filings with the Department of Justice we stated that these payments were being turned over to the Council to subvent, to assist, the Zionist groups in their public—to help them provide the services to the campaign, to assist fundraising for Israel through their publications.

That purpose was clearly stated.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Hamlin-----Mr. HAMLIN. Excuse me, sir.

ITEMIZATION OF PAYMENTS IN REGISTRATION REPORTS

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hamlin, let me correct it before you go too far. even that was only done last October after this committee started these studies. You had no itemization prior to that at all; did you?

Mr. HAMLIN. Prior to that-

The CHAIRMAN. None at all?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. And this was only started last fall, but even under that arrangement of itemization it doesn't show what this money was really used for—if it is used for propaganda, or an effort to influence the Congress or so on. It does not appear in that itemization because of the use of a conduit; does it?

I only wanted to see how this operates, and I can assure you, because I raise my voice doesn't exhibit any anger; you asked me to. [Laughter.]

I am not trying to argue with you; I just wanted to try to get the record clear.

Go ahead.

94 524- 63- pt 12 ---3

Mr. Boukstein. Mr. Chairman-----

The CHAIRMAN. All right, Mr. Boukstein.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, it is clear to me there was a misunderstanding, he thought you were talking of a recent period.

Now, I assume that you were addressing your question to the earlier period. At that time it is absolutely correct that the reports to the Department of Justice were in summary form, a lump-sum payment, certain amount stated to affiliated organizations and the ultimate recipients of the funds were not stated in that report.

QUESTIONS OF DISCLOSURE AND LABILING REQUIREMENTS.

The CHARMAN. What was done with the money was not clear at all from the report, was it ? — Isn't that correct ?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. If the Department of Justice wanted more an formation they could have got it.

The CHARMAN. Well, do you think the law puts upon the Department the full responsibility for your disclosure?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. No, Mr. Chairman; 1 don't mean that at all. As I think I stated to you in the executive session, we followed the method of reporting which we thought was adequate.

Then in 1962 when the Department felt that this --for some reasonfelt that this method should be changed, they asked us, and we changed and the details are being reported since that time.

The CHARMAN. I think, being as objective as I know how, that under the Foreign Agents Registration Act, the intervention of the Zionist Council between the actual user of the money--that is, the fellow or the organization that actually uses it for payment for work--seems to me to be merely a way of avoiding a disclosure here that should be disclosed as to what is done with the money, because the Zionist Council itself does not register and does not itemize what it does with the money.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, this is one, what you are saying is a possible inference; but, as I told you during the and as the witness has stated time and again during the executive session, there never was any attempt to conceal. There was no reason for concealing. If you contend that the Act is not perfect, I as a lawyer may agree with you. You take, for instance, the labeling provision. I as a registered lawyer for a foreign principal can write a letter to The New York Times, and if I wrote on the subject matter which is connected with my work as a lawyer for the Jewish Agency, let's say, I would have to label that letter.

But The New York Times wouldn't have to, if it printed my letter, would not have to reprint the labeling of that letter.

Now, it is a very most question as to whether the recipient of funds originating from a foreign principal would have to be designated, now maybe that is one of the things that you would like to rectify.

NEED FOR REVISION OF THE LAW

The CHARMAN. Exactly, Mr. Boukstein. This is one of the very interesting questions that has arisen not only in this connection but in some other connections as to the application of this Act.

ACTI

In other of the Act give it to A it, but by with it. ' operates, I some situa have tried

There ar names, and This is one If this c

drastic rev Mr. Bou

the purpos does requi think this c

The Cu. a bit more more confi But this a sort of a much furt money whi

We had in the reco Rabinowit July 29, 19 owitz an o lier execut I will pu able for dis

(The follo of the Comr resentatives

Senator J. V Chairman, C U.S. Senate,

DEAR SEN timony pres Relations o Foundation the testimor

The Loui father. Its most exclus tion, at leas Its total inc

In other words, is it going to be possible to avoid the real operation of the Act, and its disclosure by the use of intermediaries where you give it to A, and A gives it to B, and B gives it to C, and C finally uses it, but by that time nothing whatever is disclosed as to what he does with it. This is exactly the point I am trying to develop as to how it operates, because your very able and acute legal mind has created some situations here that are very difficult for me to understand, and I have tried to.

There are so many different affiliated organizations with very similar names, and it is almost impossible for me to follow just what happens. This is one of the questions.

If this can be done successfully, it would seem to me that a very drastic revision of the law is called for.

Mr. BOUKSTFIN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say that I think that the purpose of your inquiry is justified, because I do think that this law does require some bringing up to date in a number of respects, and I think this committee has done a very good job.

The CHARMAN. Well, I am not sure we have. I am not sure I am a bit more enlightened than I was when I started. I am afraid I am more confused.

But this seems to me to be a case of the one who registers is largely a sort of a conduit and really doesn't do very much. You have to go much further abroad to find out what actually finally is done with the money which comes from the Agency.

LETTER FROM RABINOWITZ FOUNDATION

We had better get along. Mr. Hamlin, at this point I wish to insert, in the record a copy of a letter sent to the committee by Mr. Victor Rabinowitz, president of the Louis Rabinowitz Foundation, dated July 29, 1963, in response to the committee's letter offering Mr. Rabinowitz an opportunity to comment on the statements made in the earlier executive hearing concerning the Rabinowitz Foundation.

I will put the entire letter in the record, and there are copies avail- \vec{z} able for distribution.

(The following letter was received for inclusion in the record of the hearings \mathbb{C} of the Committee on Foreign Relations on the Activities of Nondiplomatic Rep- \mathbb{C} resentatives of Foreign Principals and relates to testimony contained in pt. 9:)

Louis M. RABINOWITZ FOUNDATION, INC., New York, N.Y., July 29, 1963.

Senator J. W. FULBRIOHT, Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: You were kind enough to send me excerpts of testimony presented in executive session on May 23 before the Committee on Foreign Relations of the U.S. Senate in which the name of the Louis M. Rabinowitz Foundation was mentioned. I am glad to have this opportunity to comment on the testimony.

The Louis M. Rabinowitz Foundation was created many years ago by my father. Its assets consist of a number of patents and its income is derived almost exclusively from royalties on those patents. It is not a very large foundation, at least in comparison with the Ford Foundation and similar institutions. Its total income has been in the neighborhood of \$150,000 a year and under the

a misd. earlier s to the cyment, nate re

5.

ur at all

iore in

Depart

l. As I method

reason changed

at under Zionist - fellow - seems should Zionist it does

ving is a witness we never ing. If ce with gistered w York ed with have to

v letter,

f_funds gnated, tify.

he very ion but

applicable Treasury regulations an equivalent amount has been disbursed in grants each year.

The powers of the foundation are, generally speaking, to make grants for religious, educational, or charitable purposes. In accordance with this policy, the foundation has, over a period of many years, made grants to large numbers of educational institutions; it has made substantial grants to a number of charities and it has given grants for research work in history, archaeology, political science, economics, and related fields.

I succeeded to the presidency of the foundation on the death of my father in 1957. Shortly thereafter, a new board of trustees was elected. I had had no connection with the administration of the foundation affairs prior to that date. In examining the foundation records I found that the foundation had been receiving funds from the American Zionist Council and had been making equivalent grants to the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs. Mr. Schwadran explained to me that this was an accommodation by my father arising out of his deep interest in Middle Eastern affairs and that the practice had been followed for a number of years.

Out of consideration for my father's interest in the matter, the board decided to continue the practice, particularly since there was no resultant depletion in the funds of the foundation and contributions to the work of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs appeared to fall within the framework and the purposes and powers of the foundation. We had no knowledge that the Jewish Agency had any role in the situation whatsoever and it was certainly never suggested to us that the Jewish Agency was the ultimate source of the funds going to the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs.

In or about February 1963 my secretary advised me that she had received a telephone call to the effect that in the future the foundation would receive some funds directly from the Jewish Agency instead of from the American Zionist Council. Frankly, I paid very little attention to the change; it had no significance to me and I did not even advise the board. I did not know at the time that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government.

Shortly after the hearing before your committee, Mr. Boukstein called me and advised me that some question had been raised before the committee as to the role of the foundation in the financing of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs. He also mentioned the fact that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government. He said he was calling the matter to my attention because he thought I ought to know about it; he expressed no opinion at all as to the course of conduct the foundation ought to follow in the future. I, thereafter, consulted with the board of the foundation and with counsel and we agreed that the foundation did not wish to be a conduit of funds from the Israeli Government or the Jewish Agency and I so advised Mr. Schwadran. He assured me that neither the Israeli Government nor the American Zionist Council had ever influenced the policies of his publication, and I believe that to be true. I have read the publication occasionally and it seems to be rather academic in nature and quite objective in its editorial policy. We, nevertheless, felt that, under the circumstances, the foundation no longer cared to receive funds from any source for transmittal to the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs. We advised Mr. Schwadran to that effect about 3 weeks ago.

Yours sincerely,

VICTOR RABINOWITZ.

FOUNDATION A CONDULT FOR AZC GRANTS TO COUNCIL ON MIDDLE EASTERN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. The part I wish to read that is pertinent to our present point is this, page 2:

Out of consideration for my father's interest in the matter, the board decided to continue the practice, particularly since there was no resultant depletion in the funds of the foundation and contributions to the work of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs—

I should have started with the previous—I skipped one paragraph. Let me go back. The first paragraph makes it clear. [Reading:]

I succeeded—

ACTIV

This is th

I succeede 1957. Short connection w In examining ceiving funds grants to the that this wa in Middle Ea of years.

Out of con to continue to the funds of Middle Easter and powers of

I call you

We had no whatsoever a was the ulti Affairs.

In or about a telephone some funds Zionist Counsignificance time that the

Shortly af advised men role of the fo He also men Israeli Gove he thought I course of co consulted w that the fou ernment or me that neit ever influence I have rea

nature and under the ci any source f Mr. Schwad

This illu partment and what i I think as to how I was tryir

MR.

Mr. Bou tioned in 1 on it? The CH

This is the writer of the letter, Mr. Victor Rabinowitz-

I succeeded to the presidency of the foundation on the death of my father in 1957. Shortly thereafter, a new board of trustees was elected. I had had no connection with the administration of the foundation affairs prior to that date. In examining the foundation records I found that the foundation had been receiving funds from the American Zionist Council and had been making equivalent grants to the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs. Mr. Schwadran explained to me that this was an accommodation by my father arising out of his deep interest in Middle Eastern affairs and that the practice had been followed for a number of years.

Out of consideration for my father's interest in the matter, the board decided to continue the practice, particularly since there was no resultant depletion in the funds of the foundation and contributions to the work of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs appeared to fall within the framework and the purposes and powers of the foundation.

NO KNOWLEDGE OF JEWISH AGENCY'S ROLE.

I call your attention to this.

We had no knowledge that the Jewish Agency had any role in the situation whatsoever and it was certainly never suggested to us that the Jewish Agency was the ultimate source of the funds going to the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs.

In or about February 1963, my secretary advised me that she had received a telephone call to the effect that in the future the foundation would receive some funds directly from the Jewish Agency instead of from the American Zionist Council. Frankly I paid very little attention to the change; it had no significance to me and I^sdid not even advise the board. I did not know at the time that the Jewish Agency was'a representative of the Israeli Government.

Shortly after the hearing before your committee, Mr. Boukstein called me and advised me that some question had been ##ised before the committee as to the role of the foundation in the financing of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs. He also mentioned the fact that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government. He said he was calling the matter to my attention because he thought I ought to know about it; he expressed no opinion at all as to the course of conduct the foundation ought to follow in the future. I, thereafter, consulted with the board of the foundation and with counsel and we agreed that the foundation did not wish to be a conduit of funds from the Israeli Government or the Jewish Agency and I so advised Mr. Schwadran. He assured me that neither the Israeli Government nor the American Zionist Council had ever influenced the policies of his publication, and I believe that to be true.

I have read the publication occasionally and it seems to be rather academic in nature and quite objective in its editorial policy. We nevertheless felt that, under the circumstances, the foundation no longer cared to receive funds from any source for transmittal to the Council of Middle Eastern Affairs. We advised Mr. Schwadran (sic) to that effect about 3 weeks ago.

This illustrates to me how not even the conduit, much less the Department of Justice or the Congress, knows the origin of the money and what it is used for in circumstances of this kind.

I think it does present a very important question to the committee as to how this might be dealt with in future legislation. That is why I was trying to develop the point.

MR. BOUKSTEIN'S COMMENTS ON THE RABINOWITZ LETTER

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, inasmuch as my name is mentioned in this letter would you permit me to make a few observations on it?

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.

ursed in

S.

s for reliplicy, the imbers of charities itical sci-

father in d had no hat date, been reg equivaexplained his deep lowed for

d decided pletion in ouncil on purposes h Agency suggested ing to the

eceived a eive some in Zionist no signifithe time

ed me and tee as to e Eastern a repreter to my to opinion he future. unsel and nds from hwadran. n Zionist lieve that be rather ertheless. to **receive** n Affairs.

NOWITZ.

EASTERN

t to our

d decided pletion in il on Mid-

agraph. ling:]

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. In the first place, I would like to state very clearly and most emphatically that—

Senator LAUSCHE. Which paragraph are you directing our attention to?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I will point that out in a minute, Senator.

While it is true that I invited Mr. Rabinowitz to tell him that the name of the foundation was brought up in the executive session—I felt it was only right and proper I should do so—it is absolutely incorrect that I told him that the Jewish Agency, as he says in the third paragraph of his letter on page 2, it is absolutely incorrect that I said that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government.

I couldn't have said it. No one knows better than I that it isn't so. It just isn't a fact.

He just got mixed up on that.

The CHAIRMAN. That is a matter of opinion, isn't it, really? It is not a factual matter.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. No, Mr. Chairman, I am sorry this is not a matter of opinion.

The CHAIRMAN. Here again I think the distinction between the strictly legal relationships with the corporate structure is what you are talking about, isn't it?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. No, I am talking of a fact.

The CHARMAN. What is a fact in this connection? To a corporate lawyer, what to a lawyer is a fact may not be to a layman, isn't that correct?

Mr. BOUKSTIIN. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think there are some facts which are facts to lawyers and to laymen as well.

The CHARMAN. I am only inviting you to elaborate this connection, if you will.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I would be glad to.

The Jewish Agency is an independent body consisting of representatives of Zionist organizations from all over the world, all over the free world, let me say. They have their own constitutional authorities. There is a Congress which meets on the average of approximately every 4 years. It elects its own committees. It consists of designated or elected delegates from all over the world.

The Congress does not have any delegates from the Government of Israel. The majority of the people at the Congress, the majority of delegates are not residents of Israel. The Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel in Jerusalem is elected by the Congress. It is responsible to the Congress and to its- the Zionist Congress and to its institutions. It has a formal legal agreement with the Government of Israel delineating its operations in Israel which it would have to have in any country where it would operate.

Obviously, taking into account the type of activity that the Jewish gency is engaged in, immigration, and absorption, resettlement, housing, and so forth, it must have, perforce, it must have if it is to succeed, the closest liaison with the Government, with the host government.

But it is not controlled by, it is not dominated by, it is to some extent aided as it should be, by the Government, but it is completely independent, and therefore, Mr. Chairman, it isn't a matter of opinion at all. It is a matter of fact. ACI

The Cr you told Mr. Bo The Cr Mr. Bo opinion? Mr. Bc misunder The Cr told him.

ME

Mr. Bo make the does make told him, Israel Gc (See A) witz subs request.) I would

letter. Now, it

any time Agency, ent head o did **know**

Now, o check it f made ava available from its c Eastern

The Cr maybe th Rabinow Mr. Bo The Cr

time to b

Mr. Bc The Ci

Mr. Bo

The Cr Well, 1

I am not he discov wish to l other fou is, could

Mr. Bd

ry clearly

r attention

br.

n that the ion—I felt y incorrect hird para-I said that overnment. it isn't so.

Illy? It is

ot a matter

etween the what you

i corporate i, isn't that

some facts

connection,

c of repred, all over nal authorof approxiconsists of

ernment of najority of the Jewish ress. It is s and to its overnment ild have to

the Jewish nent, housto succeed, overnment, is to some completely of opinion The CHARMAN. Then, may I ask you, is Mr. Rabinowitz- he said you told him it was, will you deny that you told him it was?

Mr. Boukstein, I do, Mr. Chairman.

The CHVIRMAN. Well, that is the main fact of the question.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I would like to make one----

The CHARMAN, Mr. Rabinowitz is not being truthful, in your opinion?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I didn't say he was not being truthful, I said he misunderstood what I said.

The CHVIRMAN. He wrote this committee within 2 days that you told him.

MR. RABINOWITZ'S KNOWLEDGE OF THE ORIGIN OF FUNDS

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I am sure if Mr. Rabinowitz were here he would make the correction and if it pleases the Chair, I will see to it that he does make the correction. I never told him, because I couldn't have told him, it isn't a fact, that the Agency is a representative of the Israel Government. It just isn't so.

(See Appendix, item B, p. 1778, for letter received from Mr. Rabinowitz subsequent to this hearing in accordance with Mr. Boukstein's request.)

I would like to make, if I may one other observation about his letter.

Now, it is not correct that the Rabinowitz Foundation did not at any time know that the source of the funds originated with the Jewish Agency. Mr. Rabinowitz, the young Mr. Rabinowitz, who is the present head of the foundation may not have known. But his father surely did know, no question about it, and he died not so very long ago.

Now, one other thing, it is our information, and I will be glad to eheck it for you, Mr. Chairman, that in addition to funds which we made available, which the Jewish Agency-American Section made available for the Rabinowitz Foundation, the Rabinowitz Foundation from its own funds made some contributions to the Council for Middle Eastern Affairs.

The CHARMAN. You say recently died. According to this letter or maybe this is inaccurate, do you know when his father died? Mr. Rabinowitz thought he died in 1957.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. That is not too long ago.

The CHAIRMAN. That is 6 years ago. I would think he would have time to become acquainted with what the foundation is doing.

Mr. BOUKSTFIN. Well, apparently he didn't.

The CHARMAN. Then he doesn't pay attention to his affairs.

Mr. Boukstein. It could be.

The CHAIRMAN. It could be.

Well, I don't wish to belabor the matter, but at least this man, and I am not personally acquainted with Mr. Rabinowitz, but as soon as he discovered the origin of the funds, took the view that he did not wish to be a conduit of such funds and I think this could happen on other foundations, if they do not know where the origin of the funds is, could it not?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. It could.

U.S.

JEWISH AGENCY PAYMENTS TO TELEGRAPHIC AGENCY

The CHAIRMAN. Based on material supplied the committee by you and Mr. Hammer, Mr. Hamlin, it would appear that from January 1, 1958, to December 31, 4962, the Jewish Agency made payments totaling \$421,453 to the Jewish Telegraphic Agency while at the same time holding the controlling stock in that News Agency.

Does your Agency still hold the controlling stock in the Telegraphic ______ Agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, at this moment, we still control the stock, but arrangements have now been completed to turn over the stock to the new board of directors that is taking over the Telegraphic Agency and there are a few technical matters that have to be straightened out before the stock will be turned over to them.

The CHARMAN. Does your Agency still give financial support to the Telegraphic Agency ?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Agency at this time does not give financial support to the Jewish Telegraphic Agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Who supports it?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. Who supports it now?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Jewish Communities Welfare Funds in the United States have increased their contributions substantially in the last 2 years to the Jewish Telegraphic Agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Does your Agency still pay Mr. Lipsky, the president of the Telegraphic Agency, a retainer?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir, we do not.

The CHAIRMAN. When did you stop that?

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Lipsky received one payment several months ago, the beginning of the year.

The CHAIRMAN. Beginning of this year.

Do you know whether Mr. Lipsky ever filed a short form statement with the Department of Justice?

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Lipsky, whether he did?

The Chairman. Yes.

Mr. HAMLIN. I don't know, sir.

REPORTING \$58,000 PAYMENT TO DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

The CHAIRMAN. In your reply to a committee inquiry, which appears on page 1422 of Part 9, you stated that payment totaling \$58,000 from the Agency to the Telegraphic Agency during the 6-month period ending September 1961, had erroneously been left out of your amended filing with the Department of Justice.

Have you now corrected this statement with the Department of Justice?

Mr. HAMLIN. We have not yet corrected that but we hope to do so soon.

LETTER AND ATTACHMENT DATED APRIL 19, 1963

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a letter and attachment dated April 19, 1963, from Will Maslow of the office of the executive director of the American Jewish Congress to Mr. Isaac Hamlin and ask you if you received a copy of this letter together with the attachment.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, I did, sir.

(A copy of

Mr. ISAAC HAN Executive Dire New York, N.Y DEAR MR. H American Jew: into the plight a progress repo

P.S.—I hand Mr. Decter.

Sincerel

Jewish Minc for several yea in the Soviet U Its basic pri facts of the sit

(a) Close re (b) Examin which are in

community. (c) Examin

icals—put out lia, and the Un (d) Contact

ence of life in t (e) Contact:

in the field of § Its second t tion and docu ways:

(a) Distribut
 search offices i
 (b) Distribut
 interpreted, an

Its third tas several articles

the New Leade Its fourth te

interested Jew Its fifth task of Soviet Jews ures: Supreme Jr., Senator H Reuther, Mr. 1

as executive se

The CHAIL

You have a Congress under of the Jew be report by Mr. 1

I note tha the Jewish I involved the of Jews in 1 United Stat (See App 94-524-

J.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1/15
د	(A copy of documents referred to are as follows :)
	AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS,
e by you	OFFICE OF THE EXECUTIVE DIBECTOR, New York, N.Y., April 19, 1963.
nuary 1. nts total-	Mr. Isaac Hamlin, 🧉
the same	<i>Executive Director, Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.,</i> <i>New York, N.Y.</i>
legraphic <table-cell></table-cell>	DEAR MR. HAMLIN: You have asked me for a report of the work done by the American Jewish Congress under the grant received from the Agency for research into the plight of the Jew behind the Iron Curtain. It is my pleasure to enclose
tock, but	a progress report by Mr. Moshe Decter, the director of this project. Sincerely,
ek to the	WILL MASLOW.
rency and	P.SI hand you herewith a batch of published materials and other works by Mr. Decter.
rd out be-	Jewish Minorities Research, of which Mr. Moshe Decter is the director; has
port to the	for several years specialized in research on the status and problems of the Jews in the Soviet Umon, and secondarily of the Jews in other East European countries. Its basic primary task has been research, for the purpose of establishing the
ncial sup-	facts of the situation. This is accomplished in various ways: (a) Close reading of the Soviet press.
	(b) Examination of books, periodicals, and other publications of the U.S.S.R. which are in anyway relevant to questions of Jewish culture, history, and community.
	(c) Examination of the various publications—books, newspapers, period-
ls in the	icals—put out by Jewish Communist groups in Poland. France, Canada, Austra- lia, and the United States.
lly in the	(d) Contacts and discussions with individuals who have had personal experi-
the presi-	ence of life in the U.S.S.R. (e) Contacts and discussions with American and foreign scholars and experts
	in the field of Soviet and East European affairs. Its second task has been dissemination, through various forms of informa-
	tion and documentation on these problems. This is accomplished in several
onths ago.	ways: (a) Distribution of relevant materials produced abroad, chiefly by two re-
	search offices in London.(b) Distribution of analytic and documentary materials which are translated,
statement	interpreted, and processed in the office of Jewish Minorities Research. Its third task has been publications. This has resulted in the publication of
	several articles by Mr. Decter in various magazines such as Foreign Affairs and
ι, Έλ	the New Leader, and others which are now in process. Its fourth task has been consultation to provide information and guidance to
	interested Jewish organizational and community leaders in the United States. Its fifth task, now in process, is the organization of a Conference on the Status
	of Soviet Jews. This conference is being sponsored by the following public fig-
'F	ures: Supreme Court Justice William O. Douglas, Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Senator Herbert H. Lehman, Episcopal Bishop James A. Pike, Mr. Walter
which ap-	Reuther, Mr. Norman Thomas, Mr. Robert Penn Warren. Mr. Decter is serving
ng \$58,000	as executive secretary in the organizing of the conference. MOSHE DECTER.
nth period	
r amended	PROGRESS REPORT ON MINORITY PROJECT
rtment of	The CHAIRMAN. The letter reads as follows:
e to do so	You have asked me for a report of the work done by the American Jewish Congress under the grant received from the Agency for research into the plight of the Jew behind the Iron Curtain. It is my pleasure to enclose a progress report by Mr. Moshe Decter, the director of this project.
nent dated ive direc- ad ask you hment.	I note that the attached report analyses the work of Mr. Decter of the Jewish Minorities Research and indicates that much of this work involved the dissemination of information concerning the treatment of Jews in the Soviet Union among persons and organizations in the United States.

United States. (See Appendix, Item G, p. 1784.)

¥

94-524-63-pt. 12-4

LETTER DATED JULY 12, 1962

The CHAIRMAN. I show you in this same connection on a letter on the letterhead of the Jewish Minority Research dated July 19, 1962, from Moshe Decter to Miss F. Speiser and ask you if a copy of this letter appears in your files ?

Mr. HAMLIN. It is very difficult to read, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Here is a better copy. Those thermofax machines are not as perfect as the advertisements would lead you to believe.

(A copy of the document referred to is as follows:)

JEWISH MINORITIES RESEARCH, New York, N.Y., July 12, 1962.

Miss F SPEISER, Jewish Agency, New York, N.Y.

DEAR MISS SPEISER: I am writing you now in the hope that by doing so I can forestall further delays and inconveniences both to the American Jewish Congress and to myself with regard to my fee payment for August.

As you undoubtedly know, my annual fee is \$12,000, which is paid me through the mechanism of the American Jewish Congress. Since the Congress is good enough to do this service to me and the Agency, it is only proper that they should be accommodated as to the mode of payment which they prefer. Since they use the system of biweekly pay periods, they pay me accordingly, prorated at \$461.54 per pay period. The fact that Itzik and you forward them a check monthly is not wholly relevant to their system. Frequently that checks covers the necessary amount—when there are only two pay periods in the given month. But sometimes the monthly check does not suffice, especially when there are three pay periods in the month.

I am burdennig you with all this detail because August is such a month, with three pay periods—August 3, 17, and 31. I am informed by their accounting "department that they have something like \$9 left in the account they keep for me. This means, therefore, that they will need a check to cover virtually the entire amount for all three pay periods in August. This comes to \$1,384.62. In addition, I should also like to request a separate check for \$250, to cover expenses incurred and committed. This would bring the total to \$1,634.62. though I would prefer the \$250 check separately with special instructions to the Congress to transmit the amount to me upon their receipt of it.

If you have any questions at all about the request, I would very much appreciate your calling me so that we can straighten everything out in plenty of time.

Very truly yours,

MOSHE DECTER, Director.

FEES PAID MR. DECTER THROUGH THE AJC

The CHAIRMAN. The second paragraph of this letter reads as follows:

As you undoubtedly know, "my annual fee is \$12,000, which is paid me through the mechanism of the American Jewish Congress. Since the Congress is good enough to do this service to me and the Agency, it is only proper that they should be accommodated as to the mode of payments which they prefer. Since they use the system of biweekly pay periods, they pay me accordingly, prorated at \$461.54 per pay, period. The fact that Itzik and you forward them a check monthly is not wholly relevant to their system. Frequently that check covers the necessary amount—when there are only two pay periods in the given month. But sometimes the monthly check does not suffice, especially when there are three pay periods in the month.

Does this letter accurately describe the arrangements between the American Section, the American Jewish Congress, and Dr. Decter with respect to the annual amount received by Dr. Decter?

First to refresh your memory, who is Miss F. Speiser? Mr. HAMLIN. She is our acting comptroller, sir. The CHAIRMAN. Of your Agency? M TI M TI M

Т

scrib

ican M Ame to tl N dent men T M hiss

> yea: T alor N

sou

1

Ń

T N T

. J

pay

 gre

fee

Je

tio

ar

an

Ιí

ha

ar

IN U.S.

on a letter on July 19, 1962, a copy of this

man.

ofax machines 1 to believe.

RESEARC**H**, , July 12, 1962.

y doing so I can can Jewish Con-

paid me through Congress is good proper that they y prefer. Since dingly, prorated rd them a check at checks covers the given month. when there are

h a month, with their accounting nt they keep for ver virtually the nes to \$1,384.62. or \$250, to cover tal to \$1,634.62. structions to the

ery much appreout in plenty of

TER, Director.

reads as fol-

baid me through congress is good that they should der. Since they gly, prorated at them a check at check covers s in the given ally when there

between the d Dr. Decter

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1717

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right. The CHAIRMAN. And an employee of yours? Mr. HAMLIN. That is right. The CHAIRMAN. And Moshe Decter, who is he? Mr. HAMLIN. He is a director of this research project.

ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN AMERICAN SECTION AND THE AMERICAN

The CHAIRMAN. Does this statement in this letter accurately describe the arrangement between your American Section and the American Jewish Congress and Dr. Decter ?

Mr. HAMLIN, Sir, there was only one arrangement between the American Section and the Congress and that was that we remitted to them \$10,000 a year in order to conduct this project.

Now, Dr. Decter dealt on this matter with Dr. Goldmann, the President of our organization, and I don't know the details of that arrangement.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know when this project- ---

Mr. HAMIAN. That is in regard to his salary. That is in regard to his salary.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know when the project was done?

Mr. HAMLIN, A few years ago, sir. I don't remember the exact year.

The CHARMAN. Does the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., alone provide all the funds for this project !

Mr. HAMLIN, No. Sir. Excuse me. There is further sum from other sources, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know what sources?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, I do.

The CHAIRMAN. What are they?

Mr. Hymlin. The Israel Office of Information provides \$5,000.

REPORTING GRANIS

The Chairman. \$5,000.

On the American Section's registration statement these monthly payments are reported as payments to the American Jewish Congress; are they not?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, they are.

The CHAIRMAN. And they are reported as grants rather than as a fee, to use Mr. Decter's characterization: is that not correct?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; as a grant it was listed, I believe.

The CHAIRMAN. Also the name, Dr. Moshe Decter, and the name, Jewish Minorities Research, does not appear at all on your registration statement; is that correct?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, that is correct.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. May I say a word, Mr. Chairman?

The CHARMAN. Yes.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I think it would be useful to clarify whether the arrangement concerning this project, the work of which I have seen and it hasn't the remotest connection with any propaganda. In fact, I tried to show the work to the members of your staff, I think they have seen it, but it would be interesting to determine whether the arrangement was made with the American Jewish Congress, which is an organization, or Mr. Decter, who is a specialist, and who I think is one of their men.

I personally don't know the facts and I can't tell you what they are.

INSULATION OF REGISTRANT FROM PROJECT

The CHAIRMAN. Well, here again it is the same question.

Why didn't the Agency make the arrangement directly with Dr. Decter and report in detail the nature of this project. Here again by using the Congress, the Jewish Congress, you insulate the registrant, which is the Agency, from the project so that it never appears in your registration what the project was.

That is the effect of it.

Mr. BOURSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, so far as I know Mr. Decter's office is in the American Jewish Congress. He did or does other work for the American Jewish Congress and that is a project which is logically within the purview of the program of work of the American Jewish Congress.

So, I would tend to believe although I am not making this as a categorical statement, that the arrangement was not a personal one or item or organization one, two and three were used to pay him but I think this could possibly pertain, but could well be an arrangement with the American Jewish Congress as such.

EXTRACT OF MUNUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING

The CHAIRMAN. Here is an extract—I will show it to you but I will read it first. It is an extract of minutes of the finance committee meeting of March 4, 1960, supplied to us by your Agency.

(A copy of the document referred to follows:)

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, MARCH 4, 1960

III. RUSSIAN PROJECT

Mr. Hamlin reported, on Dr. Goldmann's^g request, that \$10,000 be allocated to make possible the Russian research project.

It was agreed to allocate the \$10,000 for the project, leaving in abeyance the question whether this project should be part of the Jewish Agency administratively.' Dr. Goldmann will be consulted about this matter.

[Chairman reads extract in its entirety.]

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, you could do it either-way apparently? It could administratively be part of the Jewish Agency, or the Congress, and you apparently decided in the final analysis to make it a project of the Congress.

But you paid the fee directly, according to these figures.

Now again, I am not questioning the validity of the work or whether that project was a good project; that is quite immaterial. It is how the Agency, the registered agent, operates in subsidizing or paying for activities which never show up on his registration.

The whole purpose of the registration is to reveal what has been done, what is being done by a foreign agent, and, if they are to be allowed to use innumerable conduits or other organizations, who do the work, it completely nullifies the objective, thwarts the objective, of the Foreign Agents Registration Act and that is the only point I am trying to develop. ACTIV

I am not t Do you un Mr. Bouk The CHAN Mr. Boun close, somet standing of I don't wa case.

Now, the is very much to Washing head of the gress is an and he is in place in the working rela

As I said could be on the Americs

The CHAT how we may that under illustrated Agents Reg neither the activities an here is supp

Mr. BOUR when the F purpose wa hends every the open, s hope that th But, to th

be applied considerabl

The CHA I show y Isadore Ha search pro Is this at ask if you there? Mr. HAM o I think

they are.

with Dr. ere again the regisr appears

ter's office work for s logically an Jewish

s as a catene or item ut I think it with the

٩G

but I will ittee meet-

ксн 4, 1960

allocated to

beyance the cy adminis-

ay apparncy, or the p make it a

or whether It is how paying for

t has been re to be alwho do the tive, of the am trying I am not trying to question how good a project it was. Do you understand what my point is?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, does it in your opinion have that effect?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. You see the relationships, Mr. Chairman, are so close, sometimes, that an outsider can't really quite get the full understanding of what is going on.

I don't want to belabor the point and take your time; but take this case.

Now, the name of Dr. Goldmann was mentioned. Dr. Goldmann is very much interested in this Russian minority problem. He has been to Washington on the subject many times. He happens to be the head of the World Jewish Congress. The American Jewish Congress is an organization affiliated with the World Jewish Congress, and he is in one place in the morning, let's say, and he is in another place in the afternoon and there is bound to be, therefore, a very close working relationship on the working level.

As I said, I don't know whose project, in the end, it became. It could be one or the other. My impression is that it is a project of the American Jewish Congress.

INADEQUACY OF EXISTING LAW

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Boukstein, you haven't enlightened me as to how we may deal with this matter because you only confirmed my view that under the existing law and the practices, at least, as they are illustrated here, it completely thwarts the purpose of the Foreign Agents Registration Act, because we are not given any information neither the public nor the Government—as to the nature of these activities and the nature of these projects for which this registrant here is supplied the money.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, if you would go back to the time when the Foreign Agents Act was made law, in 1938, I think the purpose was altogether different. The language, of course, comprehends everybody; but the purpose at the time was to bring out, into the open, subversive, at that time particularly Nazi activities, and I hope that the law in this respect served its purpose.

But, to the extent that it is still law and to the extent that it is to be applied to other purpose, I certainly agree with you that it needs considerable modification and change.

MEMORANDUM OF JULY 7, 1961

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, sir.

I show you a copy of a memorandum dated July 7, 1961, from Isadore Hamlin to Miss Fannie Speiser with reference "Russian research project" and ask you if you prepared this memorandum. Is this another one of the same? It is just the Russian project and

Is this another one of the same? It is just the Russian project and ask if you prepared this memorandum. Have you got a copy of it there?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

THE JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC., July 7, 1961.

Memorandum

To: Miss Fannie Speiser. From: Isadore Hamlin. Subject: Russian research project.

Further to my memorandum to you, dated June 16, about the Russian research project, you will find attached hereto copy of a memorandum dated July 6, from the Consulate to the Treasury of the State of Israel asking them to transfer to our account the sum of \$5,500. You are asked to carry out the following:

1. Inform the Treasury office that the \$5,500 has to be applied to the joint fund. This would mean that we will have paid up the joint fund through July, but it will require another \$166.66 to round out the payment for the 2 months (June and July).

2. Of the \$5,500 transferred to us by the Consulate, \$4,375 has to be added to our monthly remittances to the American Jewish Congress for the Russian research project in proportionate amounts. However, the beginning date for this new arrangement is May 15, and I ask you, therefore, to pay whatever is due to the American Jewish Congress on this retroactive account from May 15 to date (approximately \$208 for each half month).

The balance (\$5,500 minus \$4.375, namely \$1,125) has to be transmitted to Shapiro [Amer. Jewish Congress'] as a separate fund to be held by him for Dector's utilization as a revolving tund, payment for secretarial services, etc.

ISADORE HAMLIN.

[Handwritten below letter:]

Dr. Moyal has indicated his agreement of the above procedure.

As a special favor to Decter, who is leaving Tuesday for vacation, it would be well to carry out the above on Monday.

The CHAIRMAN. This memorandum refers to another memorandum from the Consulate, which I assume is the Israel Consulate, to the Treasury of the State of Israel, asking them to transfer a sum to the accounts of the American Section. Miss Speiser is instructed to write the Israel Treasury that the sum is to be applied to a "Joint Fund."

Do you recognize that memorandum, I mean?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I do.

The CHAIRMAN. And you wrote it?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

JOINT FUND

The CHAIRMAN. What is this Joint Fund referred to?

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Chairman, the Joint Fund is a fund composed of moneys contributed by the Jewish Agency, in part, and by the Israel -Office of Information.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that the Israel Government?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Israel Office of Information is a part of the Israel Government. Yes, sir, the Consulate General in New York. This Fund was used for public information activities, and the care of Israel students in American universities.

NATURE OF PUBLIC RELATIONS ACTIVITIES

The CHAIRMAN. What was the nature of the public relations activities?

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me, sir?

The CHAIRMAN. What is the nature of the public relations activities?

Mr. HAMLIN. Well, in recent years, the only other--the Fund has

been p Agence care of Ano to time

The Who Mr. Office of have th The of Mr. I The of Mr. I The of Mr. H

Mr. I

OPEI

The (

Of the monthly project in

I ask

an agen research Mr. F The (Mr.] Since that th the join the var The with w in othe

paying Mr. J The (

> Mr.] The

Mr.]

QUESTI

The Congr Mr. The

¹ Handwritten below letter.

U.S.

, INC., ly 7, 1961.

sian research July 6, from ansfer to our 1g: to the joint hrough July,

the 2 months

o be added to the Russian date for this ever is due to ay 15 to date

ransmitted to d by him for services, etc. DE HAMLIN.

tion, it would

nemorandum sulate, to the a sum to the acted to write Joint Fund."

composed of by the Israel

n New York. nd the care of

relations ac-

lations activi-

the Fund has

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1721

been primarily devoted, that is to say, the contribution of the Jewish Agency into this fund was designated, for students primarily, for the care of Israeli students in American universities.

Another project that was part of this fund was to assist from time to time a limited number of U.S. scholars and writers to go to Israel.

CONTROL OF JOINT FUND

The CHARMAN. Who controlled the Joint Fund? Who could write a check on it?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Joint Fund is controlled primarily by the Israel Office of Information. They have all the details. We really don't have the details on it.

The CHAIRMAN. Could you write a check on it? Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me, sir? The CHAIRMAN. Could you write a check on it? Mr. HAMLIN. No, I could not. The CHAIRMAN. You could not? Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir. The CHAIRMAN. But you contributed to it? Mr. HAMLIN. That is right.

OPERATION OF JOINT FUND WITH RESPECT TO ISRAEL CONSULATE

The CHAIRMAN. This memorandum continues and I quote:

Of the \$5,500 transferred to us by the Cońsulate, \$4,375 has to be added to our monthly remittances to the American Jewish Congress for the Russian research project in proportionate amounts.

I ask you, is the American Section here in this instance acting as an agent to make payment of a subsidy with respect to the Russian research project for the State of Israel?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. How else do you explain that?

Mr. HAMLIN. This was a method of reconciling various accounts. Since we owed money to the Joint Fund, we applied the money that the Consulate was paying us to take care of our obligations to the joint fund. It was a purely mechanical method of reconciling the various accounts we have with the Consulate.

The CHAIRMAN. That paragraph 2, I don't see that it's consistent with what you say. It seems to me that the Israel Information Office, in other words, the Israel Government, is paying, at least partially paying, for the Russian project, is it not?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir. The CHAIRMAN. What? Mr. HAMLIN. I said this, sir—— The CHAIRMAN. You said "Yes"? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes.

QUESTION OF DIRECT PAYMENT BY INFORMATION OFFICE TO THE AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS

activi-The CHAIRMAN. Do they pay anything directly to the American Congress—Jewish Congress? Mr. HANLIN, I have no knowledge. I don't think they do

Mr. HAMLIN. I have no knowledge. I don't think they do. The CHAIRMAN. You don't know about it? Mr. HAMLIN, I don't have any direct knowledge of that.

The CHARMAN. They use you, the Agency, then as a conduit in this case to pay the ---

Mr. HAMLEN, No, sir. We were not a conduit. It was a matter of channeling the funds to the Congress in an organized way, to compose together the full fund which was \$15,500, to the American Jewish Congress to make this project possible. We were holding, virtually channeling and spacing the remittances of these funds to the Congress.

The CHARMAN. Is this project still going on?

Mr. HAMLIN, I beg pardon.

The CHARMAN. Is this project still going on?

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, sir, it is.

The CHARMAN. It is?

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, sir.

UXPLANATION OF RUSSIAN PROJECT *

Senator LAUSCHE. Mr. Chairman, can we have an explanation of what this Russian project is?

The CHARMAN. Certainly.

Mr. HYMLIX. Senator Lausche, the Russian project is a research project on the status of Jewish minorities in eastern European countries, and particularly in the Soviet Union, and as you know, the Jewish community throughout the world, and the free world itself, has been very much concerned about the treatment of the Jews behind the Iron Curtain and in Soviet Russia.

We, therefore, made these funds available to make this research project possible. They collect information from public sources, from other sources. They put it together in a printed fashion and make it available to individuals and organizations, to press people, to editors, and I might say to governments also, who are interested in this subject. This project has also helped to provide information and materials to conferences that were called by various groups in the United States to deal with this painful question to the Jewish people.

MINUTES OF FINANCE MEETING OF JUNE 6, 1958

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a memorandum marked "Minutes Finance Committee Meeting, June 6, 1958," and ask if a copy of this memo appears in the files of your Agency.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, may I make the remark that this was at a time when I was not the executive director of the Jewish Agency?

The CHAIRMAN. You were an officer, though, weren't you?

Mr. HAMLIN. This is 1958. I was an officer.

The CHAIRMAN. You were an officer?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You would know about these matters, wouldn't you?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Finance Committee of the Jewish Agency at that time-I am familiar with this, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You are?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes.

(A copy of the document referred to is as follows:)

 \mathbf{AC}

(1) It \$100,000,

(a) To r rel: (b) For

(c) Resei pui

(2) Th special pu Negroes, ((3) It of the sp Agency.

The Fi 15-percen

Dr. Jos dollar po handles p funds ava

The C

(1) It of \$100,00 (a) To budget (S What Mr. I relations This Office of to two d we have is, to m subscrif to the N The] Washin The mean b Mr.] Near F and asl to a la benefit The

by the stituen

J.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1723
	MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, JUNE 6, 1958
duit in	11. SPECIAL PUBLIC RELATIONS
matter	(1) It was decided, with Dr. Goldmann's approval, that the special fund of \$100,000, voted at the plenary session, would be utilized as follows :
, to com- n Jewish virtually 'ongress.	 (a) To restore the 15-percent cut in part "B" of the special public relations budget (Schwadron, Kenen, et al)\$15,000 (b) For rent of Hasbarah Department37,000 (c) Reserve to be earmarked specifically for special public relations purposes25,000
	(2) The Finance Committee will give further scrutiny to part " Λ " of the special public relations budget (student visitors, speakers from Israel, Films, Negroes, etc.)
	(3) It was decided that we demand of the other partner in the joint fund of the special public relations budget to share the costs equally with the Agency.
	III. KEREN HAYESOD SUBVENTIONS
	The Finance Committee reiterated its earlier decision with regard to the 15-percent cut made in the Keren Hayesod subventions to the Zionist parties.
ntion of	V. PARTY ALLOCATIONS
research an coun-	Dr. Joseph agreed that the New York treasury will be authorized to pay out dollar portions of the party allocations in the same manner as Jerusalem handles party allocations, namely on a month-by-month basis in accordance with funds available.
he Jew-	SPECIAL PUBLIC RELATIONS BUDGET
self, has behind	The CHAIRMAN. I note that, well it says:
research res, from { make it	 (1) It was decided, with Dr. Goldmann's approval, that the special fund of \$100,000, voted at the plenary session, would be utilized as follows: (a) To restore the 15 percent cut in part B of the special public relations budget (Schwadron (sic), Kenen, et al.) \$15,000.
o editors, s subject. terials to States to	What is the special public relations budget? Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, this was, to be more exact, this was the public relations and special project budget. This budget concerned itself with the joint fund with the Israel Office of Information to which I referred previously and it referred to two other projects, to the Council for Middle Eastern Affairs which we have also discussed and to the American Zionist Council—that is, to make it possible for the American Zionist Council to purchase
ed "Min- a copy of	subscriptions of the Near East report for a list which they provided to the Near East report.
t a time	The Near East report is edited and owned by Mr. I. L. Kenen of Washington, and that was the two special projects we refer to here.
	The CHAIRMAN. When you say edited and owned, what do you
wouldn't	mean by that? Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Kenen owns this publication in Washington, the Near East Report. And the American Zionist Council turned to us and asked us for a special grant to enable them to send this report to a large list of people that they were interested should have the benefit of this information, in the Near East Report.
ey at that	
	NEAR EAST REPORT The CHAIRMAN. Is that Near East Report subsidized completely by the American Zionist Council or by you or by any of your con- stituent members?
1	4 94-524-63-nt 125

١

00

Mr. HAMLIN. I don't know the affairs of the Near East Report. But my guess is that the Near East Report has many more subscribers than that to which we subscribed.

VOTING AT THE PLENARY SESSION

The CHARMAN. In the first sentence, it says, "Voted at the plenary session." What is the plenary session?

Mr. HAMLIN. The plenary session is the meeting attended by all the members of the Jewish Agency, that is including the Americans, the six members who reside in the United States.

The CHAIRMAN. Is this the Jewish Agency, Jerusalem?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Jewish Agency, exactly the full body. The six American members periodically go to Jerusalem to sit with their colleagues in Jerusalem and conduct the business of the Jewish Agency, such plenary sessions take place every 8, 9 months, perhaps.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what voted this amount here?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. And they are the ones who directed that so much money be spent for the Near East Report, for example.

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir. There the decision was made to restore a hundred thousand dollars to the—to make a hundred thousand dollars again available to the American Section. It was our finance committee in New York that decided on the utilization of that money in this fashion.

The CHARMAN. Didn't you notify them as to what you wanted the money for, which inspired them to vote it? I mean did they do this in the dark? These three items here, I assume-----

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, the American members of our executive went to Jerusalem.

The CHAIRMAN. Told them what it was for?

Mr. HAMLIN. And they discussed it and they agreed to make the \$100,000 available.

EXPLANATION OF "PARTY ALLOCATIONS"

The CHAIRMAN. I don't know if this is pertinent at all. I was just curious because I don't understand it. The last one says, "Dr. Joseph agreed that the New York treasury will be authorized to pay out dollar portions of the party allocations."

What is a party allocation? There are all kinds of parties. What does this mean. To what does it refer?

Mr. HAMLIN. Party allocation, these are various groups in Israel who conduct constructive operations in Israel.

The CHAIRMAN. It doesn't have anything to do with what is going on here?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. That is all I wanted to know. Political parties in Jerusalem, not here.

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. They are not political parties, Mr. Chairman. They are referred to as parties here. But they are actually constructive enterprises of various groups in Israel.

The CHAIRMAN. Item 3 says, "It was decided that we demand of the other partner in the joint fund of the special public relations budget to share the cost equally with the Agency."

ACTIVIT

Is the other Mr. Hamli

SUPPLE

The CHAIR of a memora Finance Com these minutes Mr. HAMLI (Copy of th

SUPPLEMENTARY

Noted below cided on by the 1 I. Grants.—R \$2,000 to Or Ha II. President' actual rate of nually.

III. Kercn H basis of a straig

(A) Joint program:

(1) Films, si
(2) Speaker;

(B) Grants:

(1) Grant A
(2) Grant B

(C) Publicity------

The CHAIR: projects":

(A) Joint pr
(1) Film
(2) Spea

NATU

I ask you i ernment or th Is this the sa Mr. HAMLI the joint prothis item in o The CHAIR Mr. HAML The CHAIR account as we In other w part IV, sect Mr. HAML The CHAIL Mr. HAML

and the second se	· · · · ·			
U.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCE	PALS IN 1	u.s. 1725	
ast Report. subscribers	Is the other party referred to there the Consulate? Mr. HAMLIN. The Israel Office of Information. Yes, sir.			
	SUPPLEMENTARY RECORD TO MUNUTES OF JANU	ARY 24, 19	0.6.1	
the plenary nded by all Americans,	The CHAIRMAN. I mean the Information Office. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled, "Supplementary Record to Minutes of Finance Committee Held on January 24, 1961," and ask if a copy of these minutes appear in the files of your Agency? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; they did.			
n ?	(Copy of the document is as follows :)			
y. The six h their col-	SUPPLEMENTARY RECORD TO MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE HELD ON JANUABY 24, 1961			
ish Agency, aps. at so much	Noted below are explanations with regard to the cuts in various budgets de- cided on by the finance committee at its meeting held on January 24. I. Grants.—Reduced from \$30,000 to \$28,000 by the elimination of grant of \$2,000 to Or Hamizrachi. II. President's conference.—Reduced from \$17,500 to \$12,500 on the basis of actual rate of expenditures by the President's conference totaling \$25,000 an-			
o restore a pusand dol-	nually. III. Keren Hayesod subventions.—Reduced from \$62,288 to \$55,800 on the basis of a straight 10-percent cut.			
nance com-	IV. Public relations and special project	ts		
it money in		1		
wanted the		1960-61	1961-62	
hey do this	 (A) Joint program: (1) Films, students, visits to Israel. (2) Speakers from and to Israel. 	\$48, 000 32, 000	\$43, 200	
cutivo went	 (B) Grants: (1) Grant A	48, 000 35, 000 7, 223	43, 200 35, 000 6, 500	
o make the	The CHAIRMAN. I note under item IV, "Public relations and special projects":			
I was just Dr. Joseph to pay out	 (A) Joint program: (1) Films, students, visits to Israel, 1960-61, \$48,0 (2) Speakers from and to Israel, 1960-61, \$32,000. 			
	NATURE OF ACTIVITIES AND SUPPORT OF JOIN			
ties. What	I ask you is this the join' program carried on wi ernment or the Israel Information Agency? It says	s joint pro	gram, A.	
os in Israel	Is this the same joint program? Mr. HAMLIN. If I understand you correctly, you a	re asking	whether	
at is going	the joint program, the funds for the joint program this item in our budget? The CHAIRMAN. Yes; is this the same?	, are deriv	ved from	
l parties in	Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, they are. The CHAIRMAN. The joint program then is paid account as we previously discussed; is that correct?		•	
Chairman. 7 construe-	In other words, in this program described under suss IV, such a character of the strachments. Mr. HAMLIN. I don't have the attachments.	er (A) un	ider it is	
and of the ons budget	The CHAIRMAN. I don't you have a copy of if be Mr. HAMLIN. I just have the top piece.	fore you?	9	

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. We have it, Mr. Chairman; I made it available to the witness.

The CHAIRMAN. I was just identifying the nature of the activity of the joint program.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. This is the one.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Which you shared?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, that is the one.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF ISRAELI CONSULATE

The CHAIRMAN. And the Israeli Information Office pays half of it? Do you know how much the Israeli Consulate contributed; did they contribute half of this?

Mr. HAMLIN. In this year they probably contributed half of it, yes. There was an earlier period when we contributed a little more than half.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know what the size of the whole fund is: are these figures the total size or what?

Mr. HAMLIN. This is, the only thing I can tell you now is that this was our contribution to that fund, the \$43,000.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that the total amount of the fund for the year? Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir. Until April 1, 1962.

FUND PROVIDED TRIPS TO ISRAEL

The CHAIRMAN. Did this fund provide trips to Israel for Americans?

Mr. HAMLIN. As I stated before, one part of this joint project was to provide, to invite American scholars and writers to go to Israel. to visit Israel.

The CHAIRMAN. What kind of writers; newspaper writers? Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me?

The CHAIRMAN. Newspaper writers; what kind of writers?

Mr. HAMLIN. I saw the list some years ago when the thing was more of a concern of ours, and the overwhelming bulk of the list was university professors. I remember one clergyman, I remember a clergyman, and there was no preponderance of newspapermen there. There were no newspapermen that I could remember. But this was several years ago.

RECORD OF WHAT THE FUND DID

The CHAIRMAN. Have you got the record of what was done with this Fund?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir, we do not.

The CHAIRMAN. What did you do with it?

Mr. HAMLIN. Records of what was done with this Fund?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; can you supply the committee with what this Fund did?

This is, it says, public relations and special projects. Can you give the committee what was done with these joint funds? (See A p. 1778.) Mr. H minister certain y The C Mr. H tion of t The C Mr. H

The C ment of that was Mr. H poses fo The C Mr. H we laid we repo The C or payn Mr. H

The thousar Mr. thousa amount The (The thousan Mr. 1 The actuall Mr. and co furnis availal The reques Mr. The make i Mr.

AC
IN U.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1727
it available to	(See Appendix, Item A, p. 1777, and letter to Israel Consul General,
he activity of	p. 1778.) Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, as I stated before, this entire program was ad- ministered by the Consulate, and our role in this was to contribute a certain portion of the joint fund. The CHAIRMAN. Administered by the Consulate. Mr. HAMLIN. It was administered by the Israel Office of Informa- tion of the Consulate; yes, sir. The CHAIRMAN. All you did was contribute money to it. Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.
	REPORTING OF ACTIVITIES UNDER THE FUND
ays half of it? uted; did they ed half of it, l a little more whole fund is: ow is that this l for the year? 2. to Israel for nt project was o go to Israel,	The CHAIRMAN. Do you report on any of your reports to the Depart- ment of Justice activities under this fund, or did you consider that that wasn't your activity? Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, we reported to the Department of Justice the pur- poses for which these moneys were given. The CHAIRMAN. Did you report who you sent to Israel, speak- Mr. HAMLIN. Let me check one piece of paper here, please. The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, prior to the supplementary statements the moneys we laid out for the joint fund were included in the overall sums that we reported to the Department of Justice. The CHAIRMAN. Under what category were they included? Grants or payments to affiliates or what? How would they be reported? Mr. HAMLIN. I will have to check that to give you the exact answer. CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE FUND The CHAIRMAN. Was this fund in the neighborhod of a hundred thousand dollars a year? Mr. HAMLIN. It was never in the neighborhood of a hundred
riters? hing was more e list was uni- mber a clergy- n there. There his was several was done with d? with what this Can you give	 MI. HAMMAN. It was never in the heighborhood of a hundred thousand dolars a year. It was—if my memory serves me, the largest amount we ever contributed was \$60,000, \$65,000. The CHAIRMAN. That is your contribution. The funds as a whole would be in the neighborhood of a hundred thousand dollars or more, wouldn't it? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes; most probably yes. The CHAIRMAN. Can you supply the committee with what this fund actually did and who it sent to Israel and who they were? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, the information is in the custody and control of the Israel consulate, and we could not undertake to furnish it. It would be up to them if they would want to make it available. The CHAIRMAN. Well, you don't think they would refuse a normal request from you to make it available, do you? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I don't know. The CHAIRMAN. Is there any reason why they wouldn't want to make it available? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I couldn't comment on it, Mr. Chairman.
	r

The CHAIRMAN. Would you object to writing a letter to them and requesting it and seeing what they would say?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. No. sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I appreciate it if you would.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Yes.

(See Appendix, letters from Mr. Boukstein dated August 21 to Carl P. Marcy, p. 1777, and August 16, 1963, to Israel Consul General, p. 1778. The Committee on Foreign Relations was informed by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., that no reply had been received from the Consul General by the time of publication.)

The CHARMAN. This is an activity not unlike other activities that some of our private organizations have been carrying on. I think it is perfectly pertinent to the inquiry of this committee.

Mr. HAMLIN, Sir, may I say something at this point?

The Chairman. Yes.

Mr. HAMLIN. I would like to state that, just as a matter of interest to this committee, that in recent years we made clear to the Consulate that we want our share of the joint funds to be used primarily for the assistance to Israeli students in U.S. colleges and universities.

This was our major concern. This was the thing we wanted our money to be used for.

DESCRIPTION OF ACTIVITIES ON REGISTRATION STATEMENT

The CHAIRMAN. I noticed in your registration statement — here is your latest one— under public information you file as follows:

Public information: Contact with American press and radio with a view to informing them concerning the program of the Jewish Agency for Israel.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, what are you quoting from?

The CHARMAN. Your registration statement filed with Department of Justice. I was just interested as to whether or not that is a very accurate reflection of this activity. This is--this was filed on December 26, 1962.

I question whether or not that is an adequate description of the activities carried on under the joint fund, is all.

Mr. HAMLIN. Are you referring to-

The CHAIRMAN. I am referring to 7, section 7, item (a) under that entitled "Public Information."

Mr. HAMLIN. We are not looking at the same thing.

Sir, would you like me to read the way we reported it to the Department of Justice?

The CHAIRMAN. That is the way you reported it.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Which item are you reading, Mr. Chairman? The CHAIRMAN. (a) under 7.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. For what period?

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it was filed at the end of 1962 and this would be for the period that ended September 30, 1962. It was filed December 26, 1962.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. He was looking at a different statement.

The CHAIRMAN. I don't know if it is worthwhile wasting a lot of time on it. I was just suggesting that the way that is reported it doesn't reveal the nature of the activities certainly as conducted under the joint fund, that is all. I shov 1960, fr "Arnon randum Mr. H (Copi

AC

To: Miss From: Is Subject: Enclose to me, di of the si herewith All this

out all th In ess services to the An into whic Accord Dr. Rose posited i: April, Ma Please

Mr. Most

Consulate

able to th

New Yor DEAR I ber 8, you edge here (1) Ou 1960, to N (2) Au for the

the amou You v ing him on our l for this far this For tl monthly

However

and we v

¹ This 1 and whic

em and

MEMO AND ATTACHMENTS DATED SEPTEMBER 13, 1960

I show you a memorandum with attachments dated September 13, 1960, from Isadore Hamlin to Miss Fannie Speiser with reference to "Arnon special account" and ask you if you prepared this memo-randum and sent it with the attachments to Miss Speiser?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

(Copies of the documents are as follows:)

SEPTEMBER 13, 1960.

To: Miss Fannie Spelser, Bookkeeping department. From : Isadore Hamlin.

Subject : Arnon special account.

Enclosed herewith, you will find the original letter of Mr. Moshe Ari-Even to me, dated September 8, as well as a copy of his letter to Dr. Rosenbluth of the same date, with his check in the sum of \$753.86. You will also find herewith copies of my letters to Mr. Ari-Even and to Dr. Rosenbluth.

All this is in accordance with talks I had with the consulate people to iron out all the old accounts.¹ Mrs. Halprin has been kept advised.

In essence, it means that we are paid up for the Western Hemisphere services through March 31, 1961. We are having the \$11,000 balance applied to the Arnon special account which is part of a special public relations budget. into which we have to place \$4,000 per month.

Accordingly, I ask you to draw a check for \$5,000 which I will send to Dr. Rosenbluth also for the Arnon special account. Thus we will have deposited in that account a total of \$16,000 which will cover our payments for April, May, June, and July of this year.

Please note that many of the items in the detailed Consulate bills are chargeable to the Latin American and Aliyah departments and others.

SEPTEMBER 13, 1960.

Mr. MOSHE ARI-EVEN, Consulate General of Israel, New York, N.Y.

DEAR MR. ARI-EVEN: This is to confirm receipt of your letter dated September 8, your reference No. 640.4, regarding our outstanding account. We acknowledge herewith the figures indicated in your letter and also confirm the following : (1) Our share of Western Hemisphere services for the fiscal year April 1.

1960, to March 31, 1961, totaling \$10,550, is paid up. (2) After the \$10,550 is applied to our share of Western Hemisphere services for the mentioned fiscal year, you will still owe us a balance of \$11,753.86. However, after deducting from this sum the check, included in your letter, in the amount of \$753.86, the balance due is reduced to \$11,000.

You will note the enclosed copy of my letter to Dr. Rosenbluth instructing him to transfer the aforementioned \$11,000 to the Arnon special account on our behalf. We are also sending to Dr. Rosenbluth our check for \$5,000 for this account which will bring our share of payment to this account thus far this year to \$16,000.

For the sake of good order in the future, may we ask you to bill us on a monthly basis for all miscellaneous charges that we have accrued with you and we will try to make payment to you accordingly.

Very truly yours,

ISADORE HAMLIN, Administrative Director.

¹ This refers to a receivable of over \$22,000 which the Consulate owed the Jewish Agency and which then became an asset of the American Section.

s.

st 21 to General, by the received

ies that think it

interest onsulate for the

ited our

-here is

r view to srael. ,

artment s a very filed on

ı of the

der that

the De-

s would led De-

a lot of orted it under.

SEPTEMBER 13, 1960.

Dr. MARTIN ROSENBLUTH. Government of Israel. Treasury Office. New York, N.Y.

DEAR DR. ROSENBLUTH : We refer to Mr. Moshe Ari-Even's letter to you, dated September 8, in which he instructed you to transfer the sum of \$11,000 to the account of the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc.

Would you kindly transfer this sum to the Arnon special account on our behalf. Additionally, you will find enclosed herewith our check in the sum of \$5,000 which we likewise ask you to apply to the Arnon special accounts.

Very truly yours,

ISADORE HAMIIN. Administrative Director.

ISRAEL. New York, N.Y., September 8, 1960.

Reoutstanding account.

Mr. J. HAMLIN.

The Jewish Agency For Israel, Inc., New York, N.Y.

DEAR MR. HAMIJN: Referring to the meeting between yourself and Mr. Nitzan held at your office on August 22 we wish to summarize the accounts still outstanding between our two respective offices :

Vistas-Western Hemisphere service :

Due you for fiscal year 1958-59 as per your letter of July 15.	
1959	\$24, 721, 99
B. Rosenberg's salary January-March 1959	
Agency's share in the employee fund for Mr. B. Rosenberg for period Apr. 1, 1958–Mar. 31, 1959	
Total due you for year 1958–59	26, 343. 99
Expenses by the Agency for period Apr. 1, 1959 Sept. 30, 1959,	
as per your statement of Oct. 20, 1959	8, 486, 29
Additional expenditure by you (payment to RCA)	588.62
B. Rosenberg's salary for period April-June 1959	
Your total expenditure for 1959-60	10, 474. 91
Total due you	36, 818, 90
Exission due us :	an a
(1) Your share in Western Hemisphere Services:	
For fiscal year 1959-60	10, 550. 00
For fiscal year 1960-61	
(2) As per attached statements for period Mar. 13, 1959-	
Aug. 1, 1960	
Total	25, 065. 04
Grand total due to you	11, 753, 86
	-
We are asking Dr. Rosenbluth to transfer to your account the 1,090.	amount of
A check in the amount of \$753.86 is enclosed herewith.	

of \$753.86 is enclosed herewith.

Sincerely yours.

[Handwritten at bottom of letter:]

Letter to Consulate: (1) Confirm; (2) Miscellaneous bills monthly; (3) Copies of letters to Rosenbluth; (4) Reiterate [illegible] paid to end of year. Letter to Rosenbluth: (1) \$11,000 to be credited to Arnon special account; (2)

\$5,000 for cash for Arnon special account.

MOSHE ARI-EVEN.

Dr. Mart Governme Treasury New York DEAR L

from our for Israel Thanki Sin

The C

Mr. H Consulat The C Mr. II the Joint The C Mr. H represen The C Mr. II The Is The C of all the Mr. H represent charge o The Ca Mr. H The Ci Mr. I Informa The C Mr. H The C New Yo Mr. H in Washi The C Mr. H fice of I to carry -

The C special a Mr. F 1 Mr. Ros the Ame 94 1

AC

· 4

20	SEPTEMBER 8, 1960.
60.	Dr. MARTIN ROSENBLUTH, Government of Israel, Treasury Office, New York City.
lated o the	DEAR DR. ROSENBLUTH : We would appreciate it if you would kindly transfer from our next budgetary allocation the amount of \$11,000 to the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., in New York City.
half.	Thanking you for your cooperation Sincerely yours,
5,000	Moshe Ari-Even.
	IDENTIFICATION OF INDIVIDUALS MENTIONED IN MEMO
)r.	The CHARMAN, Will you identify Mr. Moshe Ari-Even?
0.	Mr. HAMLAN, He was-Mr. Ari-Éven was the comptroller in the Consulate General of Israel in New-York.
	The CHAIRMAN. Comptroller? Mr. HAMLIN. And responsible for the accounting that went into
	the Joint Fund operation.
zan out-	The CHARMAN. And Dr. Martin Rosenbluth, who was he? Mr. HAMLIN. The late Dr. Martin Rosenbluth was at that time the representative of the Treasury of the State of Israel in New York.
	The CHAIRMAN. The Government Treasury?
L. 99	Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.
0.00	The Israel Government Treasury.
2. 00	The CHAIRMAN. Will you identify Mr. Arnon who received copies
2 00	of all the attachments? Mr. HAMLIN, Mr. Arnon at that time was a Counselor of the Israel
3. 99 6. 29	representative in this country, at the Consulate General and was in charge of the administration of the Joint Fund.
8.62	The CHARMAN. Of the Joint Fund?
0. 00	Mr. HAMLIN, Joint Fund to which we referred to.
4. 91	The CHAIRMAN. He was an employee of the Israel—— Mr. HAMEIN. He was Counselor and director of the Office of
	Information.
8.90	The CHAIRMAN. Director?
	Mr. Hamlan. Yes, sir.
0. 00	The CHAIRMAN. Is that in the Embassy here or in the Consulate in
0. 00	New York? Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Arnon was a member of the Israel Embassy staff
5.04	in Washington, with the title of Counselor.
	The CHAIRMAN. I see.
5.04	Mr. HAMLIN. And simultaneously he was director of the Israel Of-
3. 86	fice of Information in New York and frequently visited New York
t of "	to carry on his business there.
V	PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVE OF ARNON SPECIAL ACCOUNT
N. (The CHAIRMAN. What was the purpose of this account, this "Arnon special account"?
(3) 1r.	Mr. HAMLIN. The Arnon special account was the repository in
(2)	Mr. Rosenbluth's office of the Joint Fund money made available by the American Section as well as by the Israel Office of Information.
	94 52463-pt. 126

The CHAIRMAN. What was the objective of the account, what was its purpose, the thing we have already discussed?

Mr. HAMLIN. The objective of this account was to administer, was to provide the funds, to carry out the purposes of the Joint Fundwhich we discussed previously.

WESTERN HEMISPHERE SERVICES

The CHAIRMAN. You will notice in the third paragraph it reads as follows:

In essence it means that we are paid up for the Western Hemisphere services through March 31, 1961.

What were the Western Hemisphere services you were paying for? Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the Western Hemisphere services might be a little pretentious, that name, but the Western Hemisphere services refers to a project we have of providing records to radio stations in Latin America, about 20 in number, and about 10 radio stations in the United States, that have programs in the Yiddish language, and we prepare the materials in our office, and the records are produced physically in the Israel Office of Information which has the technical facilities and the skilled help to turn out these records, and so we have to pay the Israel Consulate \$10,000 per year for the services they render to us in producing the records.

I just want to add one word, sir. The record, and I am going to speak here about the Yiddish records of which I have direct knowledge and that I have heard on the radio myself, these records describe the celebration of holidays in Israel; they discuss personalities. When a man becomes, accomplishes something spectacular in Israel or there is a great advancement in any particular field in science or in agriculculture or social welfare or in art these records reflect these kinds of things that are going on in Israel and I might say they are very wonderful records.

The CHAIRMAN. And they are then produced by the Joint Fund, paid for?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir.

This is one of the separate operations outside of the Joint Fund.

The CHAIRMAN. I see but you do pay for part of it. You just said-

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me?

The CHAIRMAN. You just said, I thought, you put \$10,000 in this fund.

Mr. HAMLIN. No. sir. Here we simply reimbursed, we paid the Consulate General of Israel for the advices they rendered to us, technical services, in preparing the record.

All these accounts were converging in Dr. Rosenbluth's office and the meaning of this memorandum is to reconcile all these accounts.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I was coming to that.

QUESTION OF REIMBURSEMENTS BY ISRAELI CONSULATE

The last attachment, the letter from the Consulate to you refers to a sum due the American Section from the Consulate with respect to Western Hemisphere services and includes an Item "B. Rosenberg's salary January-March 1959."

ACTIVI

This salar in part, is the Mr. Haml Are you re The Chau Mr. HAML The Сплн Mr. IIAMI and give you (See Appe The CHM account agai Mr. Hami Z bursement to preparation moment ago.

> The CHAI Mr. HAMI these records The CHAI one thing? Mr. HAMI

The CHAU Has the A for the Israc Mr. HAML The CHAU ices in this account?

Mr. Bouk Hemisphere The Chan

Mr. HAîn ment. This projects tha

agent of the The CHAU

Mr. HAM matter.

The CHAI this stateme I thought-

Mr. Нлм radio statio stamp these

QUEST

The CHAI where you o on activitie:

t, what was

inister, was Joint Fund

ph it reads

phore services

paying for? might be a ere services stations in stations in nguage, and re produced he technical I so we have es they ren-

im going to t knowledge describe the s. When a l or there is in agriculese kinds of o very won-

Joint Fund,

nt Fund. You just

,000 in this

ve paid the to us, tech-

's office and counts.

ATE

you refers with respect "B. RosenThis salary was being paid by you and you were reimbursed at least in part, is that correct?

Mr. HAMLIN. Would you let me please read this?

Are you referring to the letter to me dated September 8?

The CHAIRMAN. It is the last one, September 8, 1960-

Mr. HAMLIN. You will notice, sir, this is 1958-59.

The CHAIRMAN. It is dated 1960 here. Yes; I see, that is right.

Mr. HAMLIN. Now, I would have to give this a little more study and give you an exact answer.

(See Appendix, item A, No. 2, p. 1777.)

The CHARMAN. Well, the only interest I had in this is the joint account again.

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir; this is not the joint account. This is reimbursement to the Government for services rendered to us. For the preparation of the Western Hemisphere records that I described a moment ago.

The CHARMAN. Who is Mr. Rosenberg?

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Rosenberg is a technician that helped prepare these records.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that what he was paid, \$1,400 apparently on this one thing?

Mr. HAMLIN. Presumably, sir.

REGISTRATION OF SERVICES

The CHAIRMAN. And that was for his services.

If as the American Section ever registered its services in this regard for the Israel Consulate?

Mr. HAMLAN. Would you mind repeating that?

The CHAIRMAN. Has the American Section ever registered its services in this regard for the Israel Consulate, relative to this joint account?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, are you referring to the Western Hemisphere or to the joint account generally?

The CHAIRMAN. The joint account.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, we were not the Agency of the Israel Government. This was a joint project. The Joint Fund carried on jointly projects that we were both interested in and were therefore not an agent of the Israel Government in the case of the joint fund——

The CHAIRMAN. But you rendered services-

Mr. HAMLIN (continuing)——or for any other projects for that matter.

The CHAIRMAN (continuing). For which you were reimbursed in this statement, weren't you? The statement, as you have just stated, I thought-

Mr. HAMLIN. We provided these radio records to a number of radio stations in the United States. We paid the Israel Consulate to stamp these records for us. It is as simple as that.

QUESTION OF AGENCY RELATIONSHIP TO THE GOVERNMENT

The CHAIRMAN. I will admit these are very narrow legal points but where you operate a Joint Fund and you both contribute and you carry on activities—if there were two individuals I am not at all sure but

U.S.

what they would be considered partners in their operation, wouldn't they?

Mr. Boukstein is a far better lawyer than I am, and I am sure he will say they were dealing at arm's length at all times.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN, I don't know, Mr. Chairman, if I am a better lawyer than you, you are a very distinguished lawyer.

There were two independent operations here. One is the Joint Fund. That Joint Fund was administered by the Consulate and money was contributed to it by the Agency. That is operation No. 1.

In that case clearly the Agency was not the agent of the Israel Government.

WESTERN HEMISPHERE RECORDS

The second operation was the Western Hemisphere records. That operation was exclusively an operation of the Agency. It conceived the records, it wrote the records, its staff composed them. The mechanical job of producing them was done in the office of the Israel Consulate or Office of Information, and for that the Agency paid the Government.

Now, here again, the Agency couldn't be an agent of the Government. In the first project they were partners in the project, but no one—certainly the Agency wasn't the agent of the Government.

In the second one, the Government was merely a mechanical tool for production.

The CHAIRMAN. Question 13(b) of the registration form reads as follows:

13(b) Any subsidy or other financial assistance received by registrant during the period directly or indirectly from—

Any foreign government or foreign political party, or any official or agency thereof-

It would seem from your statement that you did receive from the Israel Treasury the \$1,400, didn't you?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, we didn't receive any assistance from the Israel Treasury.

The CHAIRMAN. You paid them.

Mr. HAMLIN. We contributed toward a joint fund.

The CHAIRMAN. That is right.

We will put the document in there.

I am getting so confused on it I don't know which fund I am talking about.

STATEMENT ON PAYMENTS TO MR. KENEN THROUGH THE AZC

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hamlin, I show you a copy of a reply supplied the committee in answer to its question which appears in the printed record of the May 23 meeting on the payments made by your Agency to Mr. I. L. Kenen, directly or through the American Zionist. Council, and ask if you wrote this statement.

Have you got a copy of it there?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

(A cop

[Material r

Item 8. R Agency direct Comm

No direc to Mr. Ke were made through th Agency—A available t American had advis funds in o Near East in his pri formed that on accoun nished by into accou Jewish Ag

June 29, 4 July 21, 1 Aug. 18, 1 Mar. 2, 19 Mar. 29, 1

for office s

TheCı

No dire Inc., to M ments wer named thi Jewish Ag available t American

Hones and I am

The An Section, I account o Washingt Agency—, incurred Near Eas cil. Thes at the enspace occ

Then to one \$3.00

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

[Material requested by Senate Foreign Relations Committee in letter of June 17, 1963, to Mr. Isadore Hamlin]

Item 8. Request for year-by-year accounting of payments made by the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc., through the Américan Zionist Council or directly to Mr. I. L. Kenen and/or the American Israel Public Affairs Committee.

No direct payments were made by the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc., to Mr. Kenen or the American Israel Public Affairs Committee. No payments were made by the Jewish Agengy — American Section, Inc., to the above named through the American Zionist Council. However, at the request of the Jewish Agency-American Section,/Inc., the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., made available to the American Zionist Council for the account of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., the sums listed below. The American Zionist Council had advised the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., that it needed these funds in order that it/might pay the same on account of its indebtedness to the Near East Report, a publication issued in Washington, D.C., by Mr. I. L. Kenen in his private capacity. The Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., was informed that this indebtedness has been incurred by the American Zionist Council on account of subscriptions to the Near East Report, circulated to a list furnished by the American Zionist Council. These amounts were also to be taken into account in the adjustment of rent, at the end of the year, payable by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., to the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., for office space occupied at 515 Park Avenue.

June 29, 1960	\$5,000	Apr. 17, 1961	\$3, 000 ·
July 21, 1960	5,000	Aug. 15, 1961	5,000
Ang. 18, 1960	5,000	Oct. 13, 1961	5,000
Mar. 2. 1961			·
Mar. 29, 1961	5,000	Total	38,000

The CHAIRMAN. The statement reads as follows:

No direct payments were made by the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc., to Mr. Keneň or the American Israel Public Affairs Committee. No payments were made by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., to the above named through the American Zionist Council. However, at the request of the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc., the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., made available to the American Zionist Council for the account of the Jewish Agency— American Section, Inc., the sums listed below.

Honestly, Mr. Hamlin, I find it extremely difficult to follow this, and I am reading it so I hope you will clarify it:

The American Zionist Council had advised the Jewish Agency—American Section, Inc., that it needed these funds in order that it might pay the same on account of its indebtedness to the Near East Report, a publication issued in Washington, D.C., by Mr. I. L. Kenen in his private capacity. The Jewish, Agency—American Section, Inc., was informed that this indebtedness had been incurred by the American Zionist Council on account of subscriptions of the Near East Report circulated to a list furnished by the American Zionist Council. These amounts were also to be taken into account in the adjustment of rent, at the end of the year, payable by the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., for office space occupied at 515 Park Avenue.

Then there follows seven separate \$5,000 payments amounting—with one \$3,000—amounting to \$38,000.

1736 activities of agents of foreign principals in U.S. –

PURPOSE OF MAKING PAYMENTS THROUGH A CONDUIT

I won't read all of them. I would like to ask you why did you not pay the \$38,000 directly to Mr. Kenen. Why do you go through all this rigamarole?

V

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the answer is we would have no reason to pay this money directly to Mr. Kenen. The money was for the specific purpose of buying subscriptions for a list of the American Zionist Council.

The CHAIRMAN. I don't understand all this language here. What you mean is you just paid it to the Zionist Council, is that right?

Mr. HAMLIN. We would have normally paid the American Zionist Council; yes, as we did in previous periods.

The CHAIRMAN. But you knew it was for the purpose of paying Mr. Kenen.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Were these actually for subscription—

Mr. HAMLIN. If I may correct that, so that the record will be absolutely clear, this was payment to the American Zionist Council so that the American Zionist Council could straighten out their affairs with Mr. Kenen in connection with the subscription.

The CHAIRMAN. If you can make this record clear you are a genius far beyond anyone I have ever met anywhere.

Mr. HAMLIN. I am sorry.

(See Appendix, items C and D, pp. 1779 and 1781.)

QUESTION OF WHY PAYMENTS ARE NOT MADE DIRECTLY ...

The CHARMAN. It is not at all clear to me what you gain by all this rigamarole. Why didn't you pay Mr. Kenen directly? He was serving your purpose, wasn't he?

Mr. HAMLIN, Mr. Kenen had no connection with us whatsoever. I stress again, Mr. Chairman, the American Zionist Council appealed to the American Section, to the Jewish Agency—American Section, to grant a certain amount of money, and this has been going on for several years, so that the American Zionist Council could get the Near East Report mailed to a large mailing list in which the American Zionist Council was interested. Therefore——

The CHARMAN. You were interested, too, weren't you? Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. You were interested, too.

Mr. HAMLIN. This was within our general purpose certainly.

5.4

The CHAIRMAN. Of course, if was.

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me.

The CHAIRMAN. I say, of course it was.

I mean they were serving your purpose, they were all serving your purpose, you had a common purpose with all of them, didn't you and you had the money.

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me, sir.

ot

 \mathbf{II}

ıy fic

ist

at

ist

ng

solat

th

us

115

'V -

I

 \mathbf{ed}

10

V -

ar

n

The CHAIRMAN. And you had the money.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; we did. Fortunately.

OWNERSHIP OF 515 PARK AVENUE

The CHAIRMAN. Who owns the building at 515 Park Avenue? Mr. HAMLIN. The building at 515 Park Avenue is at this time owned by the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.

The CHAIRMAN. At this time, when—has it changed recently or how long have you owned it?

Mr. HAMLIN. It was always owned by the Jewish Agency, Inc. Mr. BOUKSTEIN. He hopes to own it.

The CHAIRMAN. About the payment to Mr. Kenen, were these actually for subscriptions?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the American Zionist Council came to us and said, "Please let us have an appropriation of funds so that we could straighten out our affairs in connection with the subscription list that we gave Mr. Kenen for distribution of the Near East Report."

LEPTER FROM MR. KENEN, DATED JULY 31, 1963

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I have a letter from Mr. Kenen, a sworn letter, on the 31st of July 1963—that was yesterday.

(A copy of the document referred to follows:)

WASHINGTON, D.C., July 31, 1963.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: Thank you for the opportunity to read and comment on the testimony taken by the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations on May 23.

I wish to refer specifically to statements which appear on pages 1252 and 1253 and which suggest that I received \$20,000 per year from the American Zionist Council for personal services.

The fact is that I was paid a fee of \$100 per week for my personal services, consisting mainly of speaking engagements—about one a week—before national and local bodies of the American Zionist Council, its constituent organizations, and other groups throughout the United States. The balance received from the American Zionist Council was in payment for subscriptions to the Near East Report, which I publish and edit, and in reimbursement for travel, printing and office expenses. My personal services to the council ended July 1, 1960.

The Near East Report, established in 1957, is sold on a subscription basis to many organizations and individuals throughout the United States. The American Zionist Council purchased subscriptions for its leaders and regional offices,

for newspaper editors and educators. These subscriptions, averaging about 23 percent of the total circulation, expired in 1962.

Very truly,

I. L. KENEN.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 31st day of July 1963.

____, Notary Public.

It says: [Chairman reads the letter in its entirety.]

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MR. KENEN AND THE AZC

Here I would gather he says he is an employee, or was, of the American Zionist Council, he is not an independent entrepreneur the way you described a moment ago, according to his letter.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, I don't know the relationship between Mr. Kenen and the American Zionist Council. But the letter is clear, that he performed certain services to the American Zionist Council.

Now, what we are discussing in my answer to this question is a subsequent period to this relationship and refers only to subscriptions to the Near East Report.

The CHAIRMAN. Well now, this change in status came about approximately the same time as you reorganized your whole operation in America, did it not?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, it did.

PURCHASE OF SUBSCRIPTIONS FOR NEAR EAST REPORT

The CHAIRMAN. Now, was this change of Mr. Kenen's status part of the reorganization, so instead of paying him directly, you now buy enough subscriptions to pay him?

Mr. HAMLIN. It would not, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Why not? Doesn't he perform very much the same function he did before? He serves the same purpose.

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir, not at all.

The CHAIRMAN. Why not?

Mr. HAMLIN. He was performing speaking services during that earlier period. We were giving the American Zionist Council a money grant for subscriptions for the Near East Report.

The CHAIRMAN. Doesn't he speak any more?

Mr. HAMLIN. To my knowledge, he has no connection now, no arrangements with, the Zionist Council.

The CHAIRMAN. But he writes these letters, doesn't he?

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me?

The CHAIRMAN. He writes the Near East Report.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, he does.

The CHAIRMAN. And he sends them to all sorts of people free of charge, doesn't he?

Mr. HAMLIN. I am sorry, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. He sends them all around free of charge.

N wor I the in 1 fun do v I fair Keı Ί tha per plo Ν Ί 107

T

I

1

is tl

a liş

pay

just N

saic

oft

tha

oft

per

Ί

 Λ

ple port

maj

it is

Τ

N

Τ

 \mathbb{N}

Mr. HAMLIN. Free of charge? I don't know.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you pay for them. I mean the arrangement is that you, through the Council, pay for them and they send them to a list who do not subscribe, is this not correct?

I can see from my own experience. He sends me one and I don't pay for it.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the Council provided the funds-

The CHAIRMAN. Is it me or the committee? Maybe I do him an injustice but we get one; maybe it is the committee.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, it is obvious from what the witness said that a large number of recipients of the bulletins don't pay for it. The CHAIRMAN. That is right.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. The American Zionist Council pays for a number of them.

The CHAIRMAN. That is right.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. But nevertheless the impression should not be left that that is the bulk of the majority or the major part of the recipients of the publication. My information is that it isn't so, and while you permit me, Mr. Chairman——

The CHAIRMAN. I missed that, wait a minute. What is not so?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. That the number of people receiving—that the people receiving the bulletins are—what is it called, the Near East Report—which are paid for by the American Zionist Council, are not the majority of the recipients. I don't know the exact percentage, but it is only a part of the number published and distributed.

QUESTION OF NEED FOR MR. KENEN TO REGISTER

Now, while I am at it, Mr. Chairman, I would like to say one more word so that you will have the information.

I personally, in my capacity as counsel, had a great deal to do with the reorganization of activity which took place in 1960. I participated in many meetings. At no time, Mr. Chairman, did the services or functions of Mr. Kenen enter into a discussion which had anything to do with the reorganization or the purposes for the reorganization.

I am saying this simply so that the record be clear and so that no unfair inferences may be drawn as to the payments being made to Mr. Kenen.

The CHAIRMAN. I am reminded, Mr. Kenen in his own letter says that these subscriptions, from the Zionist Council average about 23 percent of the total circulation expired in 1962.

You do not regard Mr. Kenen, for practical purposes, as an employee of the Agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. Definitely not.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you find his policies in disagreement with yours?

ut 23

EN. lic.

neriway

enen at he

is a tions

t apation

part buy

r the

that

o ar-

ee of

Mr. HAMLIN. I know Mr. Kenen is a director of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee which is composed of distinguished citizens in this country. He travels around, they have a fund raising campaign. These are not tax-exempt funds which Mr. Kenen carries on his activities as a director of that committee.

The CHAIRMAN. What are his activities in Washington?

Are you familiar with it?

İ

Mr. HAMLIN. Not in detail, no, sir. But he is a registered lobbyist in Washington in his capacity as a director of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee.

The CHAIRMAN. He is a registered lobbyist under the domestic lobbying law?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Why do you think he shouldn't register under the Foreign Agent Registration Act?

Mr. HAMLIN. Excuse me. I can't comment on that, Mr. Chairman. Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest most respectfully that Mr. Hamlin couldn't competently answer that question.

The CHAIRMAN. Could you?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I am not acting here for Mr. Kenen, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, maybe we ought to ask Mr. Kenen. Do you think he would be competent to answer that question?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I assume he would be. My offhand opinion would be that he does not have to register under the Foreign Agents Act, not from the facts as disclosed in this, in the executive session or at this hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. Not as disclosed but from the facts as you know them?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Let me go further.

From the facts as I know them he would not have to register.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Boukstein, I would hesitate to challenge your opinion about whether he should register or not, but for the life of me I can't understand why a person who received such a large subsidy from a foreign agent indirectly because it goes through the American Zionist Council, should not have to register whereas if he received it directly, I think you would agree he would have to register, wouldn't he?

Mr. Boukstein. He-----

The CHAIRMAN. And the device of merely using the American Zionist Council seems to me to be a very thin way of insulating him from the effects of the Foreign Registration Act.

Mr. BOUNSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, he is selling a service, he is publishing a bulletin. If there are any debts or any liabilities he or his corporation are responsible for them. As ing l whic I c

.1

Th aren' the s don't cizin, regis the sa conta regist Mr whiel Th(e) a hu sugge is rec ernm are d I r at it l he sta on ye way (Ia he sh Mı opini Thsay s

T} calle M

tive

supp

the]

 \mathbf{M}_{1}

As a matter of fact, when the American Zionist Council ceased paying him for the bulletin he ceased sending out the copies to the list which they had furnished him.

I don't believe he is subject to registration under those conditions.

PURPOSE OF MR. KENEN'S PUBLICATIONS

The CHAIRMAN. I have seen a number of his publications and if they aren't completely devoted to the promotion of the purposes of your the same purposes, the Jewish Agency, and the State of Israel, I don't know what it is. It is directed to that purpose. I am not criticizing the purpose. You have a right to do it. You do it, and you register for it. I just am not quite clear why Mr. Kenen who serves the same purpose and, in fact, in some ways much more directly in his contact with the Congress than you are why he shouldn't have to register?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, this is not the only publication which is favorable to Israel in the United States, there are others.

The CHAIRMAN. I have no doubt of it.

Certainly, The New York Times, the Washington Post, I could name a hundred of them, I guess, they are very favorable and I am not suggesting that they are in your employ. I am suggesting Mr. Kenen is receiving far more of his funds from the Jewish—the Israel Government directly and indirectly than is The New York Times. They are doing it strictly on their own, at least as far as I know.

I really shouldn't speak authoritatively because we haven't looked at it but it is quite clear Mr. Kenen has been, for practical purposes, as he states himself, up to a certain point of your reorganization, he was on your payroll. Then in order to insulate him you took this indirect way of paying him by buying his product and paying him in that way.

I am only trying to understand how this is done. I don't know why he shouldn't register.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. That is a matter of opinion, Mr. Chairman. My opinion as a lawyer is that he is not subject to registration.

The CHAIRMAN. I am sure that is your present opinion. When I say shouldn't register, I am thinking really of a law if it is to be effective at all the way it ought to be written, not the way it is written. I suppose that is what I am saying.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. There, Mr. Chairman, I may agree with you. If the law is changed——

ISRAEL DIGEST

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hamlin, are you acquainted with a publication called the Israel Digest?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir, I am.

srael citiising rries

Ĺ

byist srael

nestic

r the man. fully

hair-

o you

would t, not t this

know

er. your of me bsidy erican ved it uldn't

erican g him

pubpr his (A sample copy of the document referred to follows:)



Vol. VI. No. 7

Published fortnightly by Israel Digest, POB 92, Jerusaleni

Knesset calls on Bonn Government to stop Germans' aid to Nasser

N X REMARKABLE DISPLAY of national unity, the Knesset passed without a dissentient voice on March 20 a resolution calling on the Government of the German Federal Republic to put an immediate stop to the activities of German scientists and technicians who have been helping Egypt to develop and manufacture weapons of mass killing to be used in an attempt to destroy Israel. The resolution followed a statement by Mrs. Golda Meir, the Minister for Foreign Affairs, which is given below in hull.

As the Knesset is aware. I asked for a meeting of the Foreign Aflairs and Security Committee, at which I gave information about the activities of German scientists and technicians in Egypt as well as about the circumstances of the artest of an Israeh citizen in Switzerland. At a lengthy session, many details were given of the activities of these scientists, and about the Government of Israeh appreaches in various quarters in connection with these activities. The Knesset, no doubt does not expect these details to be given here.

THE KNESSET'S RESOLUTION

Nubmitted by Mapai Herut the Liberal Party the National Religious Party Mapam Aehdut Ha'aroda-Poalei Zion, Agudat Irrael, Poalei Agudat Ivrael Progress and Development Arabbarty - Cooperation and Fraternity Trab party.

a. The Knesset resolves that the activity of German scientists and experts, working in Egypt on the manufacture of weapons of mass destruction to be used against Israel, is a grave danger to the security of Israel and its population.

(b) The German people cannot exempt itself of the responsibility for the continuation of this vile work. It is the data of the German Government to put an immediate end to this dangerous activity of its citizens and to take all steps required to prevent this cooperation with the Egyptian Government.

 ϵ The Knesset calls upon enlightened world public opinion to exercise its influence without delay in order to put a stop to this activity of German experts, whose aim is to expose to destruction the State of Israel, in which the remnants of our people who have survived the Nazi Holocaust have gathered As for the circumstances of the arrest of the Israeli citizen, I must say that, in spite of the value we place on the traditional friendly relations between the peoples and Governments of Switzerland and Israel, we hind it difficult to understand some of the steps taken by the Swiss authorities in this matter.

Armaments Banned by International Law For a long time the Egyptian ruler has been striving to build up great strength in order to carry out his declared anni of destroying the State of Israel, and teryears large quantities of armaments have been flowing into Egypt. Recently, a new element has been added a number of German scientists and hundreds of German technicians are helping to develop often. sive missiles in Egypt, and even armaments banned by international law, which serve solely for the destruction of living things. The Government of Egypt is endeavoring to obtain these types of weapons, which other powers are not prepared or interested to supply her, through a group of conscienceless scientists, who are not only prepared to do Egypt's will but freely. make their own contributions to the same ann

There is no doubt that the motives of this evil crew are, on the one hand, the lust for gain and, on the other, a Nazinclination to harred of Israel and the destruction of Jews. As far back as the days of Hitler, the close ties between Cairo and the Nazis were well known, and it is no secret that Cairo serves today as a principal center and asylum for leading Nazis -

German Government Should Stop These Activities. We cannot conceive that this situation is in keeping with the desires of the Government of the German Federal Republic, but these scientists and technicians are its citizens. The German

continued on page 2)

Ś.,



. ..

NUCLEAR WARHFAD

Inside Nasser's Egypt sceapons of miss destrution---including types bauned by international law are being developed with the aid of German scientists and technicians in order to launch a war of extermination against Israel

IN THIS ISSUE

Foreign Aflaux

The activities of German scientists ins Egyptimere conference by the Konser

Israel and World Jewis

The Zionist General Council discussed problems of the Zionist Moreal entiry pri-The legend of Jewish passistic discuss the Nari holocaust was returned by Dr Nahum Goldminn pr B

Education, Science and Culture Educational achievements and problems were reviewed in the Knester by Mr. Adda Fran, Minister of Education and Culture

Communications on subscriptions -In the U.S.A. and Canada to INRAEL DIGEST, 515 Park Ave, New York 22, N.Y. In other countries to bacal Jewith Agency or Zionist offnes

All other communications to: ISRAEL DIGEST, P.O.B. 92, Jerusalera, Israel

This material is filed with the Popariment of Justice where the required registration statement under 22 USC 611 et seq of the Jewish Agency is available for inspection. Registration does not imply approval or disapproval for this material by the US Government.

M. e. a. 27 1965

THE ISRAEL DIGENT VOLUME NUNG 7

Zionist General Council surveys problems of Jewry and Zionism

Goldmann, President of the Jewish Agency and the World Zionist Organization, for the rejuvenation of the Movement to meet its momentous responsibilities, the Zionist General Council opened its session in Jerusalem on March 18, Dr. Goldmann urged more intensive effort to bind the Jewish people everywhere with its center in the State of Israel, to give the younger generation Jewish and Hebrew education, and to organize the Jewish people everywhere to defend its rights. He laid particular stress on the plight of the Jewish community in the Soviet Union, which he said suffered from "blatant disconcention' in comparison with other importies and religions

The session was opened by Mr. Yaakov Lour, Chairman, of the Council, in the presence of the President of Israel and Mrs. Ben-Zyi, the Speaker of the Knesset Cabinet, Ministers, Chief, Rabbi Yaakov Nissim, and Mayor Ish-Shaloer of Jeru salem. Mr. Tzur, drew attention, to the requiride of the work in hand and the requiride of the work in hand and the resources at the disposal of the Moyen ent. With all their loyalty to the State et Isriel, the support forthcoming from the Jewe of the Diaspora is not commensurate

Mrs. Meir's Statement

continued from page 1

t r u

onal

(.e.

1 10

srael

1) 1 (

d

Ø,

Я

15

d

Ι.

1. h

1

nt of

ncut

rnu

, i no' Government cannot remain indifferent to the fact that, eighteen years after the fall of the Hitlerite regime, which brought about the destruction of millions of Jews, we once again find members of that people responsible for acts designed to destroy the State of Israel, within which the survivors of the Holocaust have been gathered.

No few Germans, of whose blameless past we have no doubt and who object to the activities of the German scientists and technicians in Egypt, have pointed out to us the legal difficulties of preventing German citizens from going to Egypt and doing this vile work there. We say to the Government of Germany and the masses of the German people who abhor the past of Nazi Germany and who desire a different Germany that we cannot accept this explanation—and we are certain that world public opinion is with us in this.

We demand of the German Government to put a stop to the activities of these scientists, and if legislative or other measures are required for the purpose, we demand that such measures should be taken at once in order to put an immediate stop to the cooperation between German citizens and the Egyptian Government



Dr. Nahum Goldmann, President of the World Zonist Organization and the Jewish Agency

with Israel's needs or even with their power of giving, he declared

Mr. Abba Eban, the Minister of Education and Guitare, greeted the session of the General Gouncil in the name of the Israel Government.

The Zionist Movement must make stienuous efforts in the sphere of Jewish education, particularly in view of the spiritual crisis that is passing over the Jewish youth in the Diaspora," Mr. Eban declared. We are called upon to collaborate in bringing about the unity of the Jewish people. The Zionist Executive must seek ways and means of encouraging initiative in the Diaspora for the advancement of Jewish education and the study of Hebrew. The Zionist Movement is a central force for unity among the Jewish people. It lives not only on past memories, it has not yet celebrated the last of its victories."

Prime Minister's Message. The Prime Minister sent the following message to the opening session: "I am sincerely grateful for the invitation to the session of the Zionist General Council convening in Jerusalem. Our colleagues in America are worthy of commendation for their valuable service in preventing our colleagues in Jerusalem making the mistake of having the Zionist General Council hold its session abroad. To my regret, I cannot move from here at this time, since I have work to do that cannot be done either in Jerusalem or in Tel Aviv, and which cannot be postponed.

"May the present session of the Zionist General Council succeed in strengthening the unity of the Jewish people and their bonds with Israel and---if I may express the hope, regardless of whether it will be realized or not may you succeed in bringing back to the Movement its former glory and explaining to all those who call themselves Zionists abroad that Zionism means the return to Zion."

Di Goldmann on Soviet Jewry Dr Nahaiu Goldmann said in his opening address that the problem of Jewry in Soviet Russia was not essentially one of anti-Semitismi in the "privative and brute sense" though there were anti-Semitafeelings and tendencies even in Soviet Russia. He pointed out that in court sentences for economic crimes. Jews constituted about 60% of those sentenced to death while they were only"1 1–1.5 per cent of the general population in Soviet Russia.

"What is more dangerous" he said, "is that the sentences against Jews receive more publicity then the sentences against non-Jews. If the Soviet Government is sincerely opposed to anti-Senatism as it declares it is its duty to stop such publicty and to see to it that an in-pression is not created, which is fraught with dangers for Russian Jewry, that the Jews are respensible for the majority of these crimes which are punished so severely and so cruelly."

The main problem however, was a Government policy of forcible assimilation. The Russian Government cannot dens that in comparison with other minorities. and religions, there is blatant discrimination against Russian Jewry, ' he declared For example, other nunorities had a network of schools in their own language. a literature and a press of their own, and theaters in their language For the Jews that was almost non-existent, except for the periodical Societish Heimland and concerts and theater performances from time to time. The Greek Orthodox, Moslem and other religions had seminaries for religious functionaries and a strong organization, while the Jews had one yeshia with five students and not even a semblance of a national organization of synagogues

The most striking discrimination in these days was the impossibility of baking matzot for the Pässover for the Jews of Russia, in spite of promises given by Soviet representatives last year. It was practically impossible for individual Jews to bake their own matzot

While other religions could contact their niembers abroad, Russian Jewry had for scores of years no opportunity of participating in any Jewish world conference whatever, not even if it dealt with purely religious questions.

"Soviet Russia must realize that the Jewish people, which has lost a third of its number in the present generation, cannot and will not be able to renounce the three million Jews who, it is true, are not threatened by physical extermination, but run the serious danger of spiritual, religious and national assimilation," Dr. Goldmann declared.

Dr. Goldmann expressed appreciation to Lord Russell for having raised this prob-

THE INKAE TO FOR MENTING A CONTRACT

Zionist General Council-continued

- . . . - Mar - Kreating - . . . all calification to be a Print Marahan ratal and assisted a to don't also that for the constance of the presence and the work of constance as a call of the work of constance as a call of the call of the call of the most of the most of the call of the call of the most of the most of the call of the call of the most of the most of the call of s a sum the Kasar prosent a الواسا الاستنائيس أراكه الركال فأتوحص فاس concert the managery of Ham and a second and the second seco * ****1 (1) Contraction and symmetry and the second symmetry of the secon . *. e`

Lashe from / much Movemorat ارمه و ۲۰۰۰ و مراجع اس ارمام از ۱۹۹۹ میزانم د ۲۰۰۰ و از از از از ۱۹ a gen a ma se timo an origina a rese

a der sonnal der finnen en einen einen sonnalten eine a non a francis me themas

I'm i was ask were a surgery n i mara sa sa sa sa sa sa sa sa sa we have a serie of a three second rates a the end at the to the few set on the i the free is a construction of the state of LA BE AR I ANT PER PERMAR I THE MERINE THE the atom and one the least of the atom the Wate as a factor of the day they and using its in 17 we also in produces sent to an along store to this a " trans taxes an annue answer in the after at n if and the part is the bir de alle in the main

Henry and the State of Israel. The ortal mainten of the Inwish proper should a the state of Israel in esteenin and they have a real denire to amoit it both hoanciaPy and posts-ally. He tapidmann and But such extrest and sovere friendship for Jacard are not enough. We have not vet surcontrol in inculcating in the hearts of the majority of the Jes. sh people particularly in the United States the realization that there is no future for our people without. the State

وساريه والمراجع والعراف and the second in a the matter service of a read of the and the state of the state u in allevations for where the arts and a + / only Marman.

an san e Au michaelt in t semilaruna di Zuera un ondumianan ortruent uaga nera ti berkrite bigan to before annual line is a no but (1) a high experiment of the state of the 1 57 m 2 2.318

The Security of the Massement of a the second state

As a n 15 n - ²⁰ Bebria - Sirin Barris - Ar · · · · 42 2 12 2 1 ພ. * THEFT I STATES

a . 1

4 n n Seats y na and a second Second a second

Sharetty Zionism done can stem assimilation

Parties Revent of Him to for the and a second sec ror i p · · · · · ÷ / in aller romarpic i en a rigitade romarpic - o garca rigitade deraitere welse og and a second data



Mr Maske Sharett Chalcasia of the Zonart and Jowith Agenty Executive

Ederic Mexicon Agencic Agencies 2.55 A

•

s of some , 1 *****

ъњ. . . 4

s in the s 1 47 - 1 12 - 1 - 12 -3 . 10 1 e Marado en el

1 A 1 ng - 3.65 ™, 3 - 5 - 5 - 7 - 5 - 3 - 5 - 5 - 5 - 5 e to be see a . - gen - - -r mar was a se s 1.5.0 t ... 1 24 Martin, 4 1 2 8 . 1 12 tu a 🔊 thoras a thoras in a product a House in the source of the the second a least state the second of The second a marked and a A contract and a second state of the second st

Zermann in the United States, Mrs. - -----Haven the send in how in the tion of the first of Agencia fille start of fernished Normal an Desarry against how is a gr that Among an Emonate of a primer of Entranet Charts I have a summer and the gas had no demonstrate on spectrum the common with great measures at the book. Weak, the interest surposes of the prophysics proper states up the subscripts forem was growing employees L'estratione et est present é



٠,

The first wedding has been celebrated at Almagor, the first villäge in the newly opened up Korazim region on Israel's northern border. The bride, 19-year-old Ruth Sudak from Jerusalem, was born in Canada, and the 21-yearold bridegroom, Eliezer Maman, course from a Yemenise family at the old-established smallholders' village of Nahalal. The couple are members of the Nahal agricultural unit that founded Almagor, and intend to settle there permanently.

A rabbi came from Nahalal to officiate at the ceremony, which took place on raised ground overlooking Lake Kinneret (the Sea of Galilee) and the River Jordan. The hupa, or wedding canopy, was supported on rifles held by four Nahal sofd'ers. Among the guests was Moshe Dayan, the Minister of Agriculture, who was born in Nahalal.

Zionist General Council

(continued from page 3)

on "local patriotism rather than on national organizational affiliation" The feeling in America was that the Zionist Movement "must take a position as a movement in the local community"

As for immigration to Israel, Mrs Halprin said that American Zionists "rerognize aliya as a major pillar in the Zionist upbuilding program," although "we'do not see a mass immigration from America"

Organizational Problems. Mr Zvr Lurie, Head of the Organization Department, said that the touchstone of the Zionist Movement was its influence on various spheres of activity, and on other organizations, which were not necessarily organizationally connected with it "The balancesheet of the Zionist Movement includes activities by Zionists in various Jewish frameworks and on various planes of Jewish life, which would have been impossible without the direct or indirect influence of the Zionist Movement." he explained

THE ISRAEL DIGEST VOLUME VI No.

The great hopes entertained for the affiliation of large Jewish organizations, particularly those in the United States, to the Zionist Organization, had not materialized for the time being, he continued. No additional organizations to those who joined at the time of the last Zionist Congress had become affiliated and several large organizations had secended. Nonetheless, there was some progress, a number of small communities were about to join as associate organizations.

There was no need of a new ideology and new theories, Mr. Lurie declared, but there was a vast gap between theory and practice

Budget Reflects Peak Immigration A IL375 million budget for 1963-64 was submitted to the General Council on March 20 by the Jewish Agençy's Treasurer, Mr Arye Pincus This was IL4m more than the current year's estimates Mr Pincus said that the budget reflected the impact of peak immigration, now in its third year, and a fall in the Zionist Organization's contribution to agricultural settlement.

The money would be spent on

Agricultural settlement—IL69m = 24 per cent¹,

Immigration and absorption, including Youth Aliyab--IL84m (30 per cent),

Housing-IL63m. (22 per cent .

Activities in the Diaspora-IL21m $(7\frac{1}{2} \text{ per cent})$,

Higher education and other allocations IL22.5m (8 per cent).

Administration and reserve--11.24 in $\sqrt{8}\frac{1}{2}$ per cent); and the balance in debt repayment and servicing

Mr Pincus said that the consolidation of 55 new settlements and the expansion of 33 older ones would be completed within the next few months, after which they would no longer receive funds from the Agency budget. There would have to be an "agonizing reappraisal of our whole settlement policy," he declared

There would be a drop in the Agency's contribution to housing for immigrants and a rise in the allocation for work in the Diaspora—"it is still not enough," Mr Pincus told the Council

Ten per cent of the new budget would be allocated for education in Israel "I make this point," he said, "so that you and the whole Jewish world should know how important we consider this problem" He hoped that in the coming year special means would be devised to obtain more funds for this specific purpose.

According to the anticipated income figures in the new budget, there would be a substantial deficit which. Mr Pincus said, would largely be covered by long-, term loans. "The conclusion is that we are committing our future"

Mr Pincus said that in the past 14 years the Agency had spent \$1,500m. from all sources, which at the beginning of the next fiscal@year would leave the Agency with a debt of some \$180m This would not be unduly high, he said. except that Reparations, which made up a large part of the income, would cease in 1965-66

Zioñist Movement Irreplaceable The Zionist Movement was irrepleaceable. Mr Moshe Sharett declared in winding up the general debate on March 21 He warned against presenting a picture of the movement as being in a constant state of disagreement with the State of Israel, and the State as a divisive factor in the Jewish people. Fields in which the State did not engage, such as education and information in the Diaspora, were open to the movement.

There had been many changes los he, good, he idded, as in the work of the A Government-Agency Coordinatirig bard New young blood had joined the movement and its leadership

"Let us cease polemics, and get on with the job." Mr. Sharett concluded.

The Council heard reports of Agency Department heads, a debate on the budget estimates, and a reply by Mr. Pincus

Immigration and Youth Work Reviewed. Presenting the report of the Immigration Department, Mr SZ Shragai predicted an immigration of 300,000 to 350,000 over the coming five to six years. He declared that unless a way was found to awaken the Jews of the free world, the State of Israel would remain a small country with a small population, and the Jewish people would remain behind in exile

" Mr Shragai said that the greater part of the rise in immigration was due to the direct efforts of the Jewish Agency Immigration from the free world could be increased even further, he added, if more representatives were sent abroad

Extensive efforts to extend work among lewish vouth abroad were listed by Mr Eliezer Dobkin, Head of the Youth and Hehalutz Department There was a steads rise of membership in Jewish youth organizations in the Diaspora, which now numbered over half a million, but they still totalled only about a quarter of the relevant age group The pioneering moveinents abroad had a membership of 36,000 and the other Zionist youth movements 48,000, as compared with 363,000 in general Jewish youth organizations

The Head of Youth Aliyah, Mr Moshe Kol, told the Council that he hoped the Department would take in 1.000 children from South America among the total of 4.500 to be accepted in 1963/64

MIZRAHI WOMEN'S FOREST DEDICATED

A forest of the Mizrahi Women's Organization of América was dedicated at a ceremony in the Judean Hills on March 13 Mrs Eli Resnikoff, President of the Organization, and Mrs Moses Dyckman, Honorary President, together unveiled the plaque Rabbi Mordechai Kirshblum, President of the Mizrahi Organization in America and member of the Jewish Agency, addressed the assembly Mrs Myra Kirshblum, JNF Chairman of the Mizrahi Women's Organization of America, also spoke

THE ISRAEL DIGEST MARCH 29 1963

Israel's schools work for the future

I S.R.A.E.L.'S EDUCATIONAL PRO-GRESS in the past few years and the difficult problems yet unsolved were suryeved by Mr. Abba Eban, the Minister of Education and Culture, on March 13 in opening the debate in the Knesset on the budget estimates for his Ministry.

"On the whole, the picture is encouraging," Mr. Eban said: "Israel has every prospect of becoming one of the most advanced countries in the race for knowledge. Almost one-third of the nation is studying in Israel's educational institutions, perhaps the highest proportion in any country in the world. That means that for one third of the nation the future is more important than the present.

"The continuous historical experience of this nation and of this nation alone embraces the entire gamut of spiritual experience, from ancient prophecy to modern times, the memories of the past and the mysteries of the future.

IsragI's past achievements are no guarantee for her achievements in the future. But, in any case, there have been restored to this people the conditions ne cessary for the maintenance of a creative culture roots in a rich tradition, the pride of spiritual independence, an open window to new horizons of knowledge, and that special tervor, which distinguishes inations in eras of youth or the renewal of youth.

The estimates that the Minister was submitting totalled II 199.5 million for the Sear 1963-64, in comparison with II 162 million last year. This increase the said was evidence of greater esteeni for education within the framework of the nation's tasks. Most of the add-norial funds would be devoted to the extension of efforts to ensure the advancement of schools requiring special treatment. There, were 287 such schools, containing 3,000 classes, of which 2,200 had been found not to meet minimum standards

During the current fiscal year the long school day would be instituted in 850 classes, in which children would remain in school until 3 or 4 p.m. and would get special help and tuition. Similarly, 14,500 children below the age of five would in the next school year enjoy free kindergarten tuition. This was over half of all children of this age who required special help.

In post-primary education there had been considerable progress in the past few years. Of the young people in the 14–17 age-groups, 60% were at school, compared with 40% of the 15–17 age groups in such a highly developed country as Britain. Eights per cent of the students in the post-primary schools benefited from graded fees, thanks to Government help

The demand for post-primary education had been extremely vigorous during the past three or four years, and it might be expected that almost all the boys and girls aged 14 and 15, and the majority of the 1b-and 17-year-olds would be receiving education in the near future. There was no need to institute compulsory post-primary education for all, Mr. Eban believed

"Their watchword would be "Secondary education for all who want it and are qualified with the removal of the financial barriers which keep out those of hunded means."

In the past six years the number of children of African and Asian origin in

Children parade in costume in the streets of Tel Aviv to celebrate the festival of Purim, which commemorates the deliverance of Jewry from the machinations of Haman in^a the days of Esther the final year of academic secondary schools had tripled from 191 to 665, and their percentage of the total had risen from 8.6 to 16.2 per cent.

The "problem of problems" in Israel's education, the Minister said, was the training of teachers. Only five per cent of elementary school teachers were college graduates, another 65 per cent were qualified and 30 per cent were unqualified. Half of the secondary school teachers were not college graduates. Basic reform would be instituted in teacher training institutions in the next few years, Mr. Eban said.

Colonel Bogey replaced by Corporal Talmi

VITH MARCHING so popular in Is rael, it is not surprising that march tunes are greatly in demand. The Israel Defense Forces has now succeeded in solving the problem of the lack of indigenous marches (up till now, Israeli soldiers have marched to "Colonel Bogey" and other well-known tunes), by holding a contest for an official Forces' march. At a public concert, held recently at the Mann Auditorium in Tel Aviv, the best of the 120 entries were played. Corporal Yo'av Talmiwas awarded the first prize of 11.1,000 for his stirring march, which will now become the Army's signature tune. The second and third prizes were also won by soldiers. All three are members of the Defense Forces Orchestra

The winner was chosen by three separate groups of judges. One was the audience in the packed auditorium, whose votes and volume of applause were carefully measured. There was a three-man panel of judges in the hall, and the reactions of Arrity units throughout-the country were conveyed to them through a special telephone network.



THE ISRAEL DIGEST VOLUME VI No. 7



Hayim Topol plays the judge in the Haifa Municipal Theater's production of Brecht's "Caucasian Chalk Circle."

Israel celebrates Theater Week

NTERNATIONAL THEATER WEEK will be marked in Israel on March 22 If by the premieres of interesting plays at three of the country's leading theaters

6

The Chamber Theater, which has been presenting The Inv of Grooty, by Nathan Mierman, one of Israel's leading poets will stage another Israeli play, Tura, by Yosef Bar-Yosef, a young writer, which tells the story of a family of Bukharan Jews in one of Jerusalem's slum quarters where the old patriarchal way of life is giving way to more modern ideas, to the distress of the older generation. The première is taking place in Jerusalem

The Haifa Municipal Theater, which scored a success with Brecht's Caucasian Chalk Circle, will present Brendan Behan's The Hostage, and the Habimah National Theater is preparing Duerenmatt's *The Physicists*, a thoughtful drama which contrasts strongly with their gay production of *Irma la Douce*.

The Ohel Theater will shortly start reheatsals of Brecht's *The Brave Soldier Schweik* in World War II, which contains a perfect leading part for the theater's gifted comedian, Meir Margalit, famous for his interpretation of Hasek's *Schweik*.

Theater Week will open with a symposium of playwrights, actors, directors and critics on the problems of Israeli theater During the week, all teachers will perform in immigrant towns, and there will be a meeting of school drama groups with professional actors.

Local writers present comedy, drama and revue

A VARIETY OF PLAYS by Israeli playwrights, some based on specifically Israeli themes and others of universal interest, are being staged this season by the major theaters and by smaller troupes X new group, the Seasons Theater, composed at present of two gitted young actors, Ye ef Banar and Ayner Hizkiyahu, is presenting a controversial first production, The American Princew, by Nissim Moni. The play, in which only two actors appear: the voices of others are heard on a taperecorders, is about the death of an exiled king in South America.

Another play on a universal theme is Nathan Alternian's *I'm of Ghosts*, at the Kameri Theater a poetic drama about the trials of the artist, who renounces human contact and love for the sake of his art. Children of the Shadow, by Ben-Zion Fomer, at Habimah's Little Theater, is a thoughtful presentation of the problems of young people who suffered the horiois of the Nazi Holocaust and do their utmost, without success, to forget and deny their past. The playwright hunself lived through the Holocaust as a child

Another play which tells of people escaping their past is *A* House in Good Condition, by Moshe Shamir, author of many plays. The drama, staged by the Zira Theater, is about a regular army officer and his wife, who fought in the War of Independence and were members of a border settlement, but have now settled in Tel Aviv, where they have forgotten their old ideals and beliefs.

Ewo comedies by local authors are

World Youth Bible Contest on Independence Day

WORLD JEWISH YOUTH BIBLE CONTEST is to be held in Israel on Independence Day, April 29, 1963. Organized by the World Jewish Bible Society and the Israel Bible Research Society, the Contest aims at giving appropriate expression to the Jewish character of Israel's Independence Day, enabling representatives of Jewish groups in the Diaspora to take an active part in the celebrations, and encouraging the study of the Bible among young Jewry throughout the world

The Contest will be on the books of the Pentateuch, the Early Prophets (without stressing the purely technical parts, e.g. these dealing with the sacrifices), and the chapters dealing with the Return to Zion in the Books of Isaiah, Jeremiah, Ezekiel, Haggai, Zechariah, Malachi, Ezra, Nehemiah and the Psalms. The Return to Zion has been chosen as a special subject on this occasion because, according to modern chronology, it is now 2,500 years since the exiles from Babylon began to return to Judea.

Generally speaking, girls and boys aged 15–17 are qualified to enter. The number of representatives from each country will be 1–4, depending on the size of its Jewish population

The Contest will be conducted in Hebrew, but entrants are assured that difficulties in speaking the language will be met with understanding and where necessary questions will be repeated by the judges in the competitor's language.

During the first seven days of their stay in Isiael, the competitors will be accommodated in a Bible camp, where they will undergo methodical training. While in the country they will be the guests of the Contest management, but fares to and from Israel must be covered by their countries of origin

(Continued from previous column)

Aharon Meged's Genesis, the story of Adam and Eve through modern eves, at Habimiah's Little Theater, and Hanoch Bartov's Go Home, Jonathan, at the Zuta, about an Israeh farmer appointed to a diplomatic post in the United States, who "forgets' to come home, until his plaimspeaking old father comes to fetch him.

The Hamam Saturcal Theater, which is housed, appropriately enough, in a converted Furkish bathhouse in Jaffa, pours cold water over many well-known individuals in Israel in its latest satirical revue. The program, presented by the popular Theater Club Quartet, pokes fun at many of Israel's "sacred cows" to the delight of the audience Haifa's Theater Club is now presenting a humorous revue entitled History for Two Cents, which presents a slightly distorted version of the lives of great people from Catherine the Great to Dr. Freud.

THE ISRAEL DIGEST MARCH 29, 1963



New stamps to be issued by the Ministry of Posts shortly include: Three additional items in the airmail series, showing birds of Israel, designed by Miriam Karoli, and printed by photogravure; Independence Day stamps, 1963, showing flowers of Israel, designed by Z. Narkiss, and printed by photolitho; commemorative issue: 100 Years of the Hebrew Press in the Land of Israel, designed by O. Wallisch, and printed by photogravure.

New oil strike may be most significant find

A NEW OIL strike made at Kochav 5, near Ashkelon in the South on March 22, is believed by the experts of the Lapidot Company to be Israel's most significant oil discovery to date, which may make the country self-sufficient in petroleum. The strike was made in a section of dolomite rock, the first time oil has been struck in Israel elsewhere than in a sand layer. The output, limited by a valve open only five multimeters, is 240 barrels per day, which is 100 barrels more than the best wells in the Kochav and nearby Heletz fields.

Mr Walter Randell, a geologist with the company, said he believed the new strike "at least doubles what we already have." He also thought there was now a good chance of Israel's oilfields providing the country's entire fuel requirements. The rich reservoirs of oil in Saudi Arabia, Iraq and Iran are all in dolomite or porous limestone sections, Mr Randell said.

Some IL95 million has been invested so far in oil prospecting in Israel, and 124 oil-drillings have been carried out.

Desalination plant cheaper than pipeline

PLANT FOR THE DESALINA-TION of underground water, which will produce water 20 per cent cheaper than that of the Yarkon-Negev pipeline, has been developed by the Arid Zone Research Institute at Beersheba. This was announced recently during a tour of the Institute by Mr. R. Matz, Head of the Desalination and Solar Energy Department. The plant, which will be set up on an experimental basis in six months tune at the Negev settlement of Ze'elin, will desalinate 500 cubic meters of water daily by an electrical process which separates the salts from the water.

In the next stage, the Institute will develop a plant to desalinate 10–12,000 cubic meters daily, and it plans at a later stage to produce large-scale plants to supply water cheaply for agriculture. Mr. Matz also revealed that a 250-acre solar energy pool will be completed this year at Atlit, south of Haifa, which will absorb and concentrate the energy produced by the sun. The energy generated will be sufficient to operate a 6,000kw power-station.

Hungarian Jews' call: "Let our families go!"

A CALL to the Hungarian authorities to permit the emigration of any Jew who wishes to join his family in Israel was issued at a meeting of Israels of Hungarian origin in Lel Aviv on March 19. The meeting marked the 19th anniversary of the German occupation of Hungary, which led to the annihilation of 600,000 Jews

The audience heard memorial pravers and speeches by Mr. Michael Salaman who presided. Rabbi Shraga Herschkowitz former Rabbi of the Reform Community in Budapest, Rabbi Amrani Junereiss former Rabbi of the Orthodox Community in Budapest, Chief Rabbi Unternan of Tel Aviv, and Mr. Moshe Shareti M.K., Chairman of the Jewish Agency Executive

The assembly adopted three resolutions to cable the Prime Minister, Mr. Ben-Gurion, and the Hungarian Preimer_d Mr. Janos Kadar, cilling on them to disfuss the problem of the reunion of families, to ask the Foreign Minister. Mrs. Golda Meuto, receive a delegation of Hungarian domigrants who would formally ask her to take steps, through diplomatic channels and to call on all Hungarian Jews through out the world to appeal to the Hungarian Government.

CONFERENCE OF PRESIDENTS URGES EVERY ORGANIZATION TO OBSERVE U.J.A.'S 25TH ANNIVERSARY

Recognizing the "crucial importance" of United Jewish Appeal-supported programs in the rescue, resettlement and rehabilitation of distressed Jews overseas, the Conferencé of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations has adopted a resolution urging its member bodies to "assist nationally in the meaningful observance" of the 25th Anniversary of the UJA during 1963, it has been announced by Rabbi Irving Miller, Chairman of the Conference

The American Jewish community, through the UJA, has demonstrated its "abiding commitments to values which are the very essence of the Jewish fauh", the resolution declared "Accordingly American Jews gave vast sums of money to rescue thousands of Jews in Hitlerdominated Europe, sustained the life and hope of tens of thousands in ghettoes, concentration camps and hideouts, provided more than three million Jews in many lands with the basic necessities of life, and as the crowning achievement, transplanted more than one and a half million Jews to Israel and other democratic lands."

Hailed on its 25th Anniversary by President Kennedy for its adherence to this country's finest humanitarian tradtions, UJA's life-building aid has gone over the years to 3,000,000 persons more than half of whom have been resettled in Israel, the United States and other free lands. THE ISBAEL DIGEST VOLUME VENO 7

Jews were not "passive victims" — declares Nahum Goldmann

CCUSATIONS of passivity and impotence directed against the Jews of Estern Europe who were norrdered by the Natas during World War H were indignautivity returned by Dr Nahmin Goldscium, President of the World Zionist Organization and the World Jewish Congress, in Jerusalem on March 24. He was speaking at a gathering held to commemorate the 20th anniversary of the Warsaw Ghetto uprising, which was also addressed by Zivia Lubetkin, one of the leaders of the tryout.

The Warsaw Ghetto revolt was "the createst, the most daring and determined et us kind," Dr. Goldmann said, "but corn so, it was but a gallant hink in a chain of revolts in various ghettoes." Dr. Goldmann expressed "pain and indignation," at accusations voiced in the past few years that the Jews of Eastern Europe had lacked the fortitude to revolt.

It was characteristic of Nazi rule, as of every dictatorial regime, that it succeeded in breaking down resistance and exacting complete submission from its Jewish and ton Jewish victims, the speaker said. The situation of the Jews was more desperate and hopeless than that of other peoples for two reasons the communities were completely isolated from one another, and the Nazis defined them into thinking that they were in no danger.

Under such circumstances we can only markel and bow our heads in awe before those who lound the strength and courage to organize uprisings," Dr. Goldmann said He spoke of the many cases of passive heroism among Jewish victums of the Nazis, and of those about to die "whose behavior reflected so much pride and dignity that they even pierced the Nazi murderers' wall of insensibility."

There is no moral or spiritual justification for accusing these Jews of impotence or weakness," Dr Goldmann declared "If there is room for accusations and there certainly is then they should be directed against the Jews of the free world for their behavior during the years of horror. All of us leaders and members of the community failed the test... Our failure was in our lack of unwavering determination and unlimited readiness to employ every measure and every form of reaction appropriate to the terrible events."

The only Jewish community which had the comage to employ drastic and unconventional methods was that of Palestine, which despatched parachitists to Europe

The reaction of the democratic powers to the anti-Semitic aspect of Nazism and to the Nazi regime in general did not reflect glory on their peoples or on modern democracy. Dr. Goldmann declared By more active and vigorous reaction they could undoubtedly have saved tens of thousands of Jews

"The most characteristic trait of the Jewish people through centuries of persecution and suffering, was their total, stubborn and consistent refusal to bow their heads and accept their destiny," Dr. Goldmann continued. "There is no case of the collective passive resistance of an entire nation — comparable to that displayed by our people. — Lord help us if our pride in the active heriorism of the Jewish people today leads us to deny the passive heriorism of the Diaspora Jews.

Any attempt to deny the heroic chanacter of Diaspora history is a sign of ignorance, intolerance, exaggerated arrogance and an unjust attitude towards generations of heroes, who bore high the standard of revolt in their own way."

The Warsaw Ghetto revolt symbolized the "most noble trait of the Jewish people its nonconformism". Dr. Goldmann declared. He warned against the danger that this imique trait would be forfeited in this generation, and said that the Jewish people were seeking the easy life and adapting themselves to the ways of the majority.

"Let us resolve, by the lights of the beacons of the gheito revolts, to keep alive the heroic aspects of our history, to refuse to submit to physical forces stronger than oursels s, to continue our existence as a nation which rejects the yoke of unjust and immoral decrees," he concluded

Mix Lubetkin declared that the meaning of anti-Semitism in our times was not the prohibition of entry to restaurants, or harassment, or expulsion, it was murder Everything was ready, she said, the primitive and cruel ideology of the Nazis, the superior technology of the Germans All that was lacking was that a reactionary, Jew-hating force seize power in some place and there would be murder

NATIONAL BAR-MITZVAH CLUB TO PROMOTE PILGRIMAGE TO ISRAEL

A new organization has been established to enable Jewish youngsters to make special pilgrimages to Israel. Known as the National Bar Mitzvah Club, it is the first of its kind in the United States and is headed by Rabbi Harry Halpern of the East Midwood Tewish Center of Brooklyn.

The National Bar Mitzvah Club is devoted "to making the religious ceremonies of Bar Mitzvah and Bat Mitzvah more meaningful experiences through pilgrimages to Israel". Jewish youngsters become eligible for membership in the National Bar Mitzvah Club at the age of 13 years. Funds for a member's trip and summer-long stay in Israel are derived from membership dues, paid over a threeyear period. The youngsters go to Israel when they become 16 years old.

Israel's Prime Minister David Ben Gurion in a special message hailing the establishment of the National Bar Mitzvah Club - declared

"This is a most unportant project for it will lead to hundreds, perhaps thousands of American Jewish youth visting Israel Such a visit to the Land of the Bible, in addition to their present study of the Hebrew language, will strengthen the ties of every boy and gull with the people of Israel and the wellsprings of our history I sincerely hope that every Jewish family in the United States will register its children in the Club"

In another message, Moshe Sharett, chairman of the Jewish Agency Executive, chairman of the Jewish Agency Executive, characterized the National Bar Mitzyah Club as "a most imaginative and promising one for the direction of the thoughts and emotions of Jewish hovs and girls in the United States toward their own litelong commitment as Jews"

	PAID Porcula No. 9710
a6	New Yerk, N. Y.
:	
	a 6

PRINTED AT THE JIBU SALEM PONT PRENS

PUBLICATION OF ISRAEL DIGEST.

The CHARMAN. Who publishes it?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Jewish Agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you finance it?

Mr. HAMLIN, Yes, sir, we do.

The CHAIRMAN. Does the Israel Consulate finance it also?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir; the Israel Consulate purchases a number of subscriptions of this publication and furnishes us with a list of persons that they want to have this publication sent to. And they reimburse us for those subscriptions.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know what percentage of your total?

Mr. HAMLIN. The percentage is about 50 percent, I would say, of the total circulation or perhaps more.

The CHAIRMAN. How do you distinguish----

Mr. HAMLIN. More than 50 percent.

The CHARMAN. How do you distinguish when I ask you if they finance it and you say no they just purchase its product, what in your mind makes that distinction?

Mr. HAMLAN. How I make that distinction?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. What is the difference in fact between directly contributing and in buying their subscriptions and sending them wherever you like? It would seem to me it is all the same thing, k_{k}^{*}

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I am not sure I understood your question.

The CHARMAN. Well, it doesn't matter.

CASH RECEIPTS JOURNAL

I show you copies of three pages from the cash receipts journal of your Agency supplied under subpena and ask you if you have seen these pages before?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I did see these.

(Copies of the documents appear on pages 1751, 1752, and 1753.)

SUBSCRIPTIONS OF ISRAEL DIGEST

The CHAIRMAN. How much of your subscriptions for this Digest do they amount to?

Mr. HAMLIN. Are you asking how much we received from the Consulate, sir?

The CHAIRMAN. How much is each one worth, I mean what is the price?

Mr. HAMLAN. I believe at that time it was \$1.50 or \$2 per subscription.

The CHAIRMAN. You will notice on these pages one dated December 1961, carries an item of "12/15—Consulate General of Israel, Israel Digest, \$5,000."

What does that mean?

Mr. HAMLIN. Oh, yes. This is the payment to us.

The CHAIRMAN. Payment to you by the Consulate General?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right, for these subscriptions.

The CHAIRMAN. For subscriptions?

Mr. HAMLIN. For the subscriptions they purchased from us of the Israel Digest, which we mailed to a list of individuals they gave us. The CHAIRMAN. Is that 5,000 subscriptions?

per of ist of I they

ay, of

f they n your en di-g them g.

33

rnal of reiseen

53.)

gest do e Conis the bscrip-

c<mark>ember</mark> Israel

ŝ

of the ave us.

		N 0.0 7 4 0	
		10 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	
2 2 2 2 2 2		11 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	1444
11/2	End and End an	Cel yes	
	354.54 .3	Deter Deter	the contract of the contract o
Don phil	A Carlo	Par Parita	Contract of the second
1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-	Serie Series		
1 10 12 12 12	2		· 홍원은 관금 문 물건은
00000	CODO DD		

۲



249 b

U.S.

0	ð		-									C								 			č)
4.		, ,	•																					۰.
,		4	*	1		•	4		! ¶ !		1	4	3	10	1	1	1	10	1	1.1	14	4		•
	-											-			Em			-	1	1	3			
				Ē					**************************************							Ē	5		E	1	Ş			, , , ,
	+											1.	-		÷				+		; 			- 5
				F	F													-	E	-				unana Unana
1	 		· · ·		14.5. 	11			Series of			*							-	-	_) 1
	\mathbf{F}			-			Ę	in .						19-00-00000 19-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00-00	4 4 4 4		-	E	F					1494.000 1996.000
							000	195						1			ereit	law N 1	1×				, , , , ,	peinner
	÷	-3;-	<i></i>	7	7			-			+	7	F	27		-	1	ħ	H				2	Ka
4	Cose	2000	150	10.0	1750			_			1000		900		2	10	0000	Ц	4	-	3	12K	12 a	
A al-											-		-		15			- C			-		-	
					120	1.7			2			-	112	11.5		24 - 5 2 - 5 2 - 100						2-	1	
- funder		-	1	5					-	-		100 A		1					1			- 1	1	
4	and a		100	1			-	2000				100	Pre							5	1	10	Bul	N.
10	5	1	1 62	51.1		2112	ere llar	di la	H		-	29	-	4	-	÷.	12	2		2	-	17		T.
	(monit)		à					-3			1	1.50		1	Se.	- 10		10				-	14	5
	1.0		1. 1. 0	1000	3	3	1		- w	8		1.1	Ale	12	-9					1	1	17	3	r" trita
	12.162	Dise	. Y.	1	41. 100	Te en	21.1	1	2000	-	And	AL LA	Glains	2 and	her	2		- Yer R	2.4.6	N2	1.11	E. La	10	1 201
		in the second	×	31.6	-	-	2	1	1	5 14	_	Kade		1.4	3	31	12				-	1.1.1		ilathr.
•		lane we	100			e la	IJ	Π	See.	k				- 1	-yes	7		50	5.00	Y	C. C	2	1	,
	14	Care -	141	duelo.	4	Same	Н			war bear	Sleen her	Sad A.	N	S. hull				3	N.	3	1	M.3 1	the second	د م
	in the	10	500	- 42	Cal.	6.160	. 1.2	4	X	2	Cheen	E.K.	Reducto	-	N.	(20 m	a de	Section 1	A.C.	-	1	River Frey	siele	and of the
	lider to	and all an	A. delan of 2. N. a.	N	Cen decists	cent Van estamber	Sell Brack	Cer Jula 6 and	cha Bun Cher.	1	N		3	-m	all rent to take	com a.X	Questo .	Level W. S. the Are Cash	An But a Back Cak	All Union See by Date	EL Under	Res	ally Consider	Certo .
100		3	and mar	40	en -	eut	Car .	20	Carl	M.	0. m	0,11 3	c.e.m	2211	11	-in-	N	61	0.20		64	1127	See.	inda
Tell.	11.10	1	1		0	0	1	125	-	1	0	0	3	22	-	0	1100		i.	1		Re	1	d.
	-		-	1	-	15		2	-	na 1		6/2	-	N	-	-	-		-	y	SI	24	1	window Sector
1000	5		15 0	15	3		5	11/1	199	4	1/2	50	127	160	2	5	3	30 00	2 4/2	20	1/24	No.	5	30
			-			Sec.	-	-		-				2				1			-		1 ,	¥.

Mr. HVMLIN. No; that was more than 5,000 subscriptions, I believe, because this was part of the payment for that year. This was not the total payment for that year.

QUESTION OF RECEIPTS FROM ISRAELI CONSULATE

The CHAIRMAN. How much do you receive each year?

Mr. HAMLIN, Pardon me.

The CHARMAN. How much do you receive each year?

Mr. HAMLIN. We have received from the Israel Consulate around \$10,000 to \$15,000 a year for these subscriptions.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell us how much you received from the Israel Consulate in a normal year, say, last year for all purposes, from every source. Is it large?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, from the Israel Consulate we received money for the Digest, the \$10,000 to \$15,000 I mentioned, and it provides for the Jewish minority research project, and these two projects and the latter sum of \$5,000. These are the only two sums we received from the Israel Government offices.

MAILING LIST FOR THE ISRAEL DIGEST

The CHAIRMAN. Did the Israel Consulate send you a mailing list that you mailed out these Digests?

Mr. HAMMER. This goes back many years, of course.

The CHAIRMAN. This is 1961, this particular one was 1961 to 1962. Mr. HAMLIN. We do the mailing, if that is your question.

The CHAIRMAN. They send you a list.

Mr. HAMLIN. That is right. We do the mailing from our office. We arrange to have it printed and we have a mailing list in our office.

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

Well, the second item here was March 1962, was just a little over a year ago, "Consulate, Israel Digest, \$9,000."

Then in June of 1962 the Israel Digest, \$1,210.86. Who paid for the mailing of this, Mr. Hamlin? Do you pay for the mailing?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. Do you pay for the mailing?

Mr. HAMLIN. Certainly. «We mail this thing out physically.

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

Mr. HAMLIN. We pay for the mailing. The Consulate reimburses us, sir, for all costs in connection with mailing of that number of subscriptions of the list they give us. And we bear all the costs of that and they reimburse us for that.

The CHAIRMAN. I don't suppose you could be called the agent in mailing this out for them, could you?

Mr. HAMLIN. An agent? I think they were buying services from us.

The CHAIRMAN. I see.

i ^{:'}

M recc men T

Λ

quir

an a Agei

Reg. I the M T Go N the ing

Ţ

Isi . pa

m€

sir

pa

Co

re

th

us ar

667

19 P

-	
U.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1755
, 1 believe, vas not the	· LABELING OF ISRAEL DIGEST
	Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be stated for the record that this publication is labeled in accordance with the requirements of the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938. The CHAIRMAN. Well, I notice that it says, the label is as follows:
ite around	A copy of this material is filed with the Department of Justice where the re- quired registration statement of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., as an agent of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, Israel under the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938, as amended, is available for public inspection. Registration does not indicate approval of this material by the U.S. Government.
l from the oses, from	Do you think this label accurately describes the relationship between the Jewish Agency and the Israel Digest to those who read the Digest?
money for les for the nd the lat- l from the	Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir. The CHAIRMAN. Do you think any who read that know that the Government of Israel paid for it? Mr. HAMLIN. They would have no way of knowing. The CHAIRMAN. Don't you think they ought to know it? Mr. HAMLIN. If an individual receives a subscription for which the Israeli Consulate was paying us they would have no way of know- ing it so far as I know.
ailing list	The CHAIRMAN. Don't you think they should? Mr. HAMLIN. Sir? The CHAIRMAN. You don't have to answer that.
31 to 1962.	When you received these repayments from the Consul General of Israel for the Digest, do you report those in your report to the De- partment of Justice? Mr. HAMLIN. Receipts of funds from the Consul General of Israel?
our office. our office.	The CHAIRMAN. Yes. For the Israel Digest, the funds that are mentioned here.
tle over a	Mr. HAMLIN. I don't believe that the form requires such reporting, sir.
id for the	Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, this is treated on the books as payment for subscriptions not as receipt of money from the Israeli Consulate. This is my impression and it could be checked. The CHAIRMAN. I thought Mr. Hamlin said this was for services rendered.
7.	Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Services rendered in the sense of mailing it for
eimburses er of sub- ts of that	them which is really reimbursement. Now, I myself would like to improve very much on the language used by the books and records of lay people but as you know they are not too precise in words sometimes.
agent in	EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING JANUARY 24, 1961
ices from	The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled "Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting January 24, 1961, Regarding Reduction in Budget" and ask if these minutes ap- pear in the files of your Agency?

•

÷

X

I believe, as not the

te around

from the oses, from

noney for es for the d the latfrom the

uiling list

1 to 1962.

our office. our office.

le over a

d for the

imburses r of subs of that

agent in

ces from

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1755

LABELING OF ISRAEL DIGEST

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be stated for the record that this publication is labeled in accordance with the requirements of the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938.

The CHARMAN. Well, I notice that it says, the label is as follows:

A copy of this material is filed with the Department of Justice where the required registration statement of the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., as an agent of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem, Israel under the Foreign Agents Registration Act of 1938, as amended, is available for public inspection. Registration does not indicate approval of this material by the U.S. Government.

Do you think this label accurately describes the relationship between the Jewish Agency and the Israel Digest to those who read the Digest ? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think any who read that know that the Government of Israel paid for it?

Mr. HAMLIN. They would have no way of knowing.

The CHAIRMAN. Don't you think they ought to know it?

Mr. HAMLIN. If an individual receives a subscription for which the Israeli Consulate was paying us they would have no way of knowing it so far as I know.

The CHAIRMAN. Don't you think they should?

Mr. Hamlin. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. You don't have to answer that.

When you received these repayments from the Consul General of Israel for the Digest, do you report those in your report to the Department of Justice?

Mr. HAMLIN. Receipts of funds from the Consul General of Israel? The CHAIRMAN. Yes. For the Israel Digest, the funds that are mentioned here.

Mr. HAMLIN. I don't believe that the form requires such reporting, sir.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, this is treated on the books as payment for subscriptions not as receipt of money from the Israeli Consulate. This is my impression and it could be checked.

The CHAIRMAN. I thought Mr. Hamlin said this was for services rendered.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Services rendered in the sense of mailing it for them which is really reimbursement.

Now, I myself would like to improve very much on the language used by the books and records of lay people but as you know they are not too precise in words sometimes.

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING JANUARY 24, 1961

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled "Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting January 24, 1961, Regarding Reduction in Budget" and ask if these minutes appear in the files of your Agency? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. The memorandum will go in the record. (The memorandum referred to follows:)

[Extract of minutes of finance committee meeting, January 24, 1961, regarding reduction in budget]

MINUTES OF MEETING OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, JEWISH AGENCY, AMERICAN SECTION, JANUARY 24, 1961

Persons present: Mrs. Rose L. Halprin (presiding), Dr. Emanuel Neumann, Mr. Louis Segal, Mr. Jacob Brin, Mr. Isadore Hamlin.

Budget: Messrs. Hamlin and Brin reported on conversations which took place in Israel regarding the budget for the year 1961–62. Mr. Brin reported on the request of the Treasury Department in Jerusalem that the New York budget be reduced to \$550,000, and that a budget proposal be submitted as quickly as possible for their confirmation.

After examination and discussion of the budget, it was agreed to notify the Treasury in Jerusalem that the American section proposes to operate within a budget of \$620,000 for the year 1961-62. It was pointed out that the Jerusalem Treasury arrived at the figure of \$555,000 through a process which does not take into account that several of the large items of the New York budget are stable budgetary items (administration and executive) and thus should not be subject to the 9.6 percent deductions. Furthermore, it must be borne in mind that the JTA is a continuing relationship and, in fact, the 1961-62 budget will include a \$60,000 budgetary item as against \$27,000 in the past year. Thus the American section arrived at a general framework of its expenditures for the new budget as follows: The Latin American department budget was subtracted from the total of last year's budget. That an additional \$40,000 for JTA added to the figure. The net result was then cut by a figure of 10 percent.

Noted below is the budget for 1961–62 with the general categories of deductions approved by the finance committee.

	Budget 1960–61	Budget 1961-62
Grants President's conference Keren Hayesod subventions. Public relations and special projects	\$30,000 17,500 63,288 174,223	\$28,000 12,500 55,800 131,500
JTAPress	27,600 6,000	60, 000 ~6, 000

It was agreed furthermore: (1) That it should be the aim of the executive to reduce its participation in the budget of the Presidents Conference for the future (heretofore, 50 percent of the conference budget).

PRESIDENTS CONFERENCE BUDGET

The CHAIRMAN. I call your attention to the item entitled "Presidents Conference" budget 1960-61, \$17,500; budget 1961-62, \$12,500. What is the "President's Conference"?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, the Presidents Conference is an ad hoc consultative body of, composed of the presidents of the national Jewish organizations in this country which meets from time to time to discuss problems affecting Israel.

Nearly all of the national Jewish organizations are represented by their presidents in this body.

The CHAIRMAN. How many would you say?

Mr. HAMLIN. There are 19, if my memory serves me, 19 national Jewish organizations, and our president is also a member of this body, Dr. Goldmann.

The CHAIRMAN. How many of those 19 do you support, all of them?

ACTIVI

Mr. Hami The Chai Mr. Hami

The CHAD Why do y Mr. HAM The CHAI Mr. HAM Mr. HAM

ence.

The CHA \$17.500, is t year?

Mr. HAM proximately aggregating

The CHAI I notice it

(1) That i the budget of the conferenc

Mr. Bour Jewish Age ance to the

If some they would very large, are very la time on the to time to c

As a mat vites the re of views. United Na completely control the Of cours is the welfa ship in that The CH. conference

IT

The CH. to the Dep: Mr. HAM The CH2

Mr. Hay

IN U.S.

ecord.

garding reduction

CY, AMERICAN

anuel Neumann,

ons which took c. Brin reported c the New York be submitted as

ed to notify the operate within at the Jerusalem ch does not take idget are stable d not be subject n mind that the get will include Thus the Amerires for the new was subtracted for JTA added cent.

ories of deduc-

1	
get -61	Budget 1961–62
0,000	\$28, 000
7,500	12,500
3, 288	55,800
1, 223	131, 500
7,600	60, 000
6,000	~6,000
	,

f the executive ference for the

itled "Presi--62, \$12,500.

hoc consulta-Jewish organe to discuss

presented by

19 national aber of this

all of them?

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1757

Mr. HAMLIN. In what way, support, sir? The CHAIRMAN. Financially. Mr. HAMLIN. We don't finance any of these organizations.

DEGREE OF FINANCIAL SUPPORT

The CHAIRMAN. You don't.

Why do you support the conference?

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me, the conference?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. HAMLIN. We provided administrative services.

The CHAIRMAN. What is that?

Mr. HAMLIN. We provide administrative services for the conference.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you the only one? I mean this budget item \$17,500, is that the total cost for the Presidents Conference for that year?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Presidents Conference has a budget running approximately \$25,000 a year. And we provided administrative services, aggregating about one-half of these \$25,000.

The CHAIRMAN. I see, about half of it.

I notice it says it was agreed furthermore :

(1) That it should be the aim of the executive to reduce its participation in the budget of the Presidents Conference for the future (heretofore, 50 percent of the conference budget).

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think it should be stated that the Jewish Agency does not support or give any kind of financial assistance to the overwhelming number of the 19.

If some of them thought that that would even be implied I think they would be horrified. They are a large, independent, some of them very large, and important, they are all important, but some of them are very large organizations which have been in existence for a long time on the American scene. Their presidents get together from time to time to discuss questions of common interest relating to Israel.

As a matter of fact, from time to time, the Department of State invites the representatives of the Presidents Conference for an exchange of views. That is also true of the United States delegation to the United Nations when questions of Israel are at issue. They are completely independent. They act ad hoc. The Agency does not control them, directly or indirectly, although it is a member.

Of course, it is correct to say they all have a common interest which is the welfare of Israel, and they display the interest of their membership in that welfare.

The CHAIRMAN. And you provide 50 percent of the costs of the conference.

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; we did.

ITEMIZATION OF PAYMENTS FOR CONFERENCE TO JUSTICE

The CHAIRMAN. These payments have been itemized in your reports to the Department of Justice?

Mr. HAMLIN. No. sir; they were not. The CHAIRMAN. Why not?

Mr. HAMLIN. This was an administrative—this was a provision of secretarial services, two secretaries to the Presidents Conference. This was a provision of mimeographed materials. It was entirely a part of our administrative operation.

The CHARMAN. Well, it is an outside group, outside of your budget which you support.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. It is an outside organization; by that I mean you just emphasized how important these other agencies are and it is outside your own internal activities, and you allocate in the budget a very substantial sum for it. I don't know why you shouldn't report it.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, it is really a technical question as to whether that would be considered a payment to an organization. Maybe in the first strict ultimate sense you may be right. But in any event——

The CHAIRMAN. In your own budget, that is the way you considered it?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Yes. It is a budgetary allocation.

EXTRACT OF MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, DECEMBER 13, 1961

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I show you a document labeled "Extract from the Minutes of the Finance Committee—December 13, 1961," and I ask you if a copy of this document appears in your files.

Mr. Hamlin. Yes, sir.

(A copy of the document appears on p. 1770 of this hearing.) The CHARMAN. The document is entitled "Keren Hayesod Subventions"—we will pass that one over for a moment.

HEBREW CULTURE FOUNDATION

Mr. Hamtin, are you acquainted with an organization known as the Hebrew Culture Foundation ?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I am.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the Hebrew Culture Foundation?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Hebrew Culture Foundation is a separate organization with a separate board, governing body. Its chairman at this time is Professor Konvitz of Cornell University. That has been making small participating grants to American colleges and universities for the purpose of establishing chairs in the Hebrew language or Israeli studies or Jewish studies or Middle East studies.

I must say that they have succeeded in stimulating the establishment of a number of very worthwhile chairs and departments in institutions and universities in this country.

The CHAIRMAN. Is the foundation a part of the education and cultural department of the American Zionist Council?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Hebrew Culture Foundation grant/was_made directly by us to the Hebrew Culture Foundation.

The CHAIRMAN. Well then, it is not a part of the American Zionist Council?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir; it is not.

The CHAIRMAN. Does it have any other source of funds outside the Jewish Agency?

Mr. The Mr. any d

The addre you w Mr. The dum o Samu dum ? Mr. (Co

Memoi To: M From: Note Hebre We Found year. fer to

Memo To: M From Subje We vania I sl earlie

Th

M

Th

It

W

M

 \mathbf{T}

'M

these

Dep

to be

coho

'ent ir

Mr. I

s.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1759
ision of ference, tirely a budget	Mr. HAMLIN. I don't believe so. The CHAIRMAN. So it is—— Mr. HAMLIN. May I correct myself on that. I really don't have any direct information whether they have any other funds.
	MEMOS DATED MARCH 2, 1962 AND FEBRUARY 23, 1962
ean you t is out- udget a dn't re- stion as uzation, t in any	The CHAIRMAN. I show you a memorandum dated March 2, 1962, addressed to Mr. Nat Betheil from Mr. Isadore Hamlin, and ask if you wrote and sent this memorandum? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I did. The CHAIRMAN. I also show you a copy of an attached memoran- dum dated February 23, 1962, addressed to Mr. I. Hamlin from Dr. Samuel M. Blumenfield, and ask you if you received such a memoran- dum? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I did.
consid-	(Copies of the documents are as follows:)
et from and I ng.)	THE JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC., March 2, 1962. Memorandum To: Mr. Nat Betheil. From: Mr. Isadore Hamlin. Note attached herewith Dr. Blumenfield's memorandum to me regarding the Hebrew Culture Foundation. We have in our budget a \$25,000 item under "Grants for the Hebrew Culture Foundation." According to Miss Speiser's records, we have paid only \$5,000 this year. In accordance with Dr. Blumenfield's request, I am asking you to trans- fer to him \$5,000 at this time. Sincerely,
Subven-	Isadore Hamlin.
n as the	THE HEBREW CULTURE FOUNDATION, INC., February 23, 1962. ✓ Memorandum To: Mr. I. Hamlin. From: Dr. Samuel M. Blumenfield. Subject: 1961-62 grants.
organ- at this is been	We [°] are somewhat late in our commitments to Columbia, Indiana, Pe [°] nnsyl- vania, Johns Hopkins, and Wisconsin Universities to the amount of \$9,000. I shall appreciate it if you will let us have a check for that amount at your earliest convenience. S. M. B.
niversi-	The CHAIRMAN. The memorandum reads as follows—first, who is
uage'or tablish- ents in	Mr. Nat Betheil? Mr. HAMLIN. He is our cashier, sir. The CHAIRMAN. Your cashier. It reads as follows: [Chairman reads the memoranda in their entirety].
nd cul-	PURPOSE OF GRANTS
s made Zionist de the	What were these payments for? Mr. HAMLIN. These payments were to take care of giving grants to these universities to established departments or chairs of Hebrew. The CHAIRMAN. Were these payments you made reported to the Department of Justice on your registration statement? Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, in my opinion they wouldn't have to be because the program of the Hebrew Culture Foundation is purely scholastic in character and is completely without—and is specifically exempted from the provisions of the Act.
· 1	• • •

•

J.

UNIVERSITIES' KNOWLEDGE OF SOURCE OF FUNDS

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell me, Mr. Hamlin, were these universities, was Harvard, for example or whatever were mentioned here, ^a Columbia, Indiana, Pennsylvania, Johns Hopkins, and Wisconsin, were they aware of the source of the money which you made available to them. Did they know the money came from the Jewish Agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. I have no doubt they were aware.

The CHAIRMAN. How do you know?

Mr. HAMLIN. Pardon me?

The CHARMAN. What do you mean, you have no doubt? Did you write them and tell them or did anybody?

Mr. HAMLIN. The officers of the Hebrew Culture Foundation certainly knew where the money was coming from.

The CHAIRMAN. I didn't ask you about that. The Hebrew Culture Foundation knew it. But the universities that received it, did they know that it came from the American Section of the Jewish Agency, a registered foreign agent?

Mr. HAMLIN. I don't know whether the officers stated to the universities in each instance.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN- Mr. Chairman, I could help you out.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.

3

MAY 1, 1960, LETTER FROM COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I have before me a letter from the Columbia University dated May 1, 1960, addressed to the Jewish Agency:

On behalf of the trustees and by their direction, I beg to convey to you the thanks of the university for a gift of \$5,000 for the Center of Israeli and Jewish studies.

Yours respectfully,

And then a signature appears which I think is Warren, I cannot read it, addressed to Jewish Agency, 16 East 66th Street, that was the office address at the time, New York 21, N.Y.

The CHAIRMAN. Well then, that answers the question certainly as to Columbia.

Did you have any——–

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I have no reason to believe it is different in the other universities.

QUESTION OF EXEMPTION FROM REPORTING GRANTS TO UNIVERSITIES

The CHAIRMAN. Is it your position, Mr. Boukstein, that in the expenditures that the Jewish Agency, the registered Jewish Agency, makes in the field of education or information—well, education in this instance—does not have to be reported?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think I ought to tell you why the foundation was established in the first place, and I think it will give you a better understanding of the problem.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you answer that, first, that other question, which is a straight question?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. It is my opinion that in the case of activities which are specifically exempt from the provisions of the Act, scholastic being one of them, it is not necessary to file the information with the Department of Justice. Th perso regist ment empti an ed

Mr

sary t The go to Mr

that,

ment. Th stude Mr Let which (Se

EXTRA

Th tract Conce the fil Mr (A

E:

Per: Mr. Lo

Not to the contra Janus sidere \$588,2 It v

> Grants Preside

> Keren Public

> JTA ...

Press.

The CHAIRMAN. Wait a minute. Does the Act say—it relates to persons who are engaged in education as exempt, not the payment by a registered foreign agent to an educational institution, that that payment should not be reported, does it? Do you assert that? The exemption, it seems to me, would be relative if the Jewish Agency was an educational institution itself, that is, a university.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I do not want to give you an offhand opinion on that, Mr. Chairman. But my impression is that it wouldn't be necessary to include it in the report.

The CHAIRMAN. Why do you report payments made to scholars to go to Israel?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Because it is paid in that case to the Israel Government.

The CHAIRMAN. I mean payment to the students. You pay students.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. It is paid in that case to the Israel Government. Let me first check if it wasn't included in some kind of category which is included in the report.

(See appendix, item A, No. 3, p. 1777.)

EXTRACTS OF MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, MARCH 14, 1961

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled "Extract From Minutes of Finance Committee Meeting, March 14, 1961, Concerning Reduction in Budget," and ask if these minutes appear in the files of your agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; that is from our files. (A copy of the document referred to follows:)

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, MARCH 14, 1961. CONCERNING REDUCTION IN BUDGET

Persons present: Mrs. Rose L. Halprin (presiding), Dr. Emanuel Neumann, Mr. Louis, Mr. Jacob A. Brin, Mr. Isadore Hamlin.

1. BUDGET, JEWISH AGENCY—AMERICAN SECTION, INC., APRIL 1, 1961, TO MARCH 31, 1962

Note was taken of the fact that the executive in its final vote approved aid to the Jewish Agency—American Section in the sum of \$588,334 (I£1,059,000), contrasts with the budget approved by the Finance Committee, at its meeting, January 24, 1961, totaling \$620,000 (I£1,116,000). The finance committee considered further reductions to provide for this cut of \$31,666 (\$620,000 minus \$588,334).

It was decided to cut the budget as listed below in column 2 :

	Budget 1961–62, approved by finance committee, Jan. 24, 1962	Additional cuts in budget	Final budget, American Section Apr. 1, 1961– Mar. 31, 1962
<i>, , , , , , , , , ,</i>	(1)	(2)	(3)
Grants Presidents conference Keren Hayesod subventions Public relations and special projects JT A Press	\$28,000 12,500 55,800 131,500 60,000 6,000	\$26,000	\$28, 000 12, 500 55, 800 105, 500 60, 000 6, 000

hiversid here, consin, ailable ncy?

5.

)id you

on cer-

v Culit, did Jewish

iniver-

a Uni-

ou the Jewish

annot .t. was

nly as

n the

TIES

ne exgency, n this

v the give

stion,

hich eing part-
II. COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

It was agreed to recommend to the Hebrew Culture Foundation to allocate the sum of \$5,000 per year, for the next 3 years, to the Center of Israel and Jewish Studies of Columbia University.

Note was made of the fact that the finance committee was taking this decision because of the insistence of Columbia University that an allocation on an annual basis could not be accepted by them.

AMERI	CAN Z	LIONIST	· Cou	NCH	L.,
New	York,	N.Y.,	May	10,	1961.

To : Miss Fannie Speiser.

From : Dr. Samuel M. Blumenfield.

Will you please make available to the account of the Hebrew Culture Foundation the additional sum of \$5,000 which has been requested by Columbia University?

It is the established procedure of all institutions of higher learning to receive grants before the new school year begins. C.C.-I. Hamlin.

G.M.B.

Ob.

I. HAMLIN.

GRANT MADE TO COLUMBIA

The CHAIRMAN. The memorandum reads in part as follows:

COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

⁶It was agreed to recommend to the Hebrew Culture Foundation to allocate the sum of \$5,000 per year for the next 3 years to the Center of Israel and Jewish Studies of Columbia University.

Note was made of the fact that the finance committee was taking this decision because of the insistence of Columbia University that an allocation on an annual basis could not be accepted by them.

Was this grant made to Columbia as contemplated in this memorandum?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Was it reported on your registration statement?

Mr. HAMLAN. I will have to check that item, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Sir?

Mr. HAMLIN. I will have to check that item.

(See appendix, item A, No. 4, p. 1777.)

FINANCE COMMPTTEE MEETING APRIL 29, 1958

The CHARMAN. I show you a copy of a memorandum entitled "Finance Committee Meeting, Tuesday, April 29, 1958," and ask you if these minutes appear in the files of your Agency?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; it comes from our files.

(A copy of the document referred to follows:)

FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING, TUESDAY, APRIL 29, 1958

V. HARVARD UNIVERSITY

It was agreed that for the coming year, the Agency will contribute the same amount as in prior years (\$7,000). However, it is understood that Mr. Halprin will consult Judge Levinthal and Mr. Stone to make sure that this decision will satisfy the situation with regard to Harvard University.

VII. BUDGET

The Finance Committee approved the budgetary reductions for the executive, the administrative department, the Latin-American department, unforescen, or pense Coune schedt

New Yo America Unclassi

Τc

1. Am

1. J.T

f. 2. U.I

3. Kei

Th

It v amoun will c satisf; Wo Mu presi of the

Th Mu disti move

> M: whic

to a :

who be or cont: TI M M vers

Μ

Har T

llocate the nd Jewish

is decision an annual

сц. 10, 1961.

e Founda-Columbia

to receive

G.M.B.

TAMLIN.

llocate the nd Jewish

is decision an annual

is memo-

nent?

tled "Fik you if

the same . Halprin Ision will

executive, eseen expense reserve for building operations, Zionist Archives, the American Zionist Council, the U.I.A. and the Keren Hayesod subventions, as noted in the attached schedule.

Proposed reductions for budget of New York office

	Original proposed budget	15 Percent reduction	Net	Proposed reductions
New York executive	\$737,485 581,230 296,168	\$110, 623, 87, 185 44, 428	\$626, 862 494, 045 251, 740	\$99, 540 87, 185 21, 740
Total	1, 614, 883	242, 236	1, 372, 647	208, 465

II. AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL AND SPECIAL PUBLIC RELATIONS

1. American Zionist Council, now working to reduce budget by_____ \$87, 185

III. UNCLASSIFIED

 J.T.A.: Now being paid at rate of \$2,000 per week or \$104,000 per year for a saving of U.I.A.: Budget out by Keren Nayesod subventions: A reduction of 15 percent 	8,000
- Total	31, 740

The CHAIRMAN. It reads as follows:

HARVARD UNIVERSITY

It was agreed that for the coming year the agency will contribute the same amount as in prior years (\$7,000). However, it is understood that Mrs. Halperin will consult Judge Levinthal and Mr. Stone to make sure that this decision will satisfy the situation with regard to Harvard University.

Would you identify, who is Judge Levinthal?

Mr. HAMLIN. Judge Levinthal of Philadelphia was at that time the president of the Jewish Publications Society, and he was the president of the Hebrew Culture Foundation.

The CHAIRMAN. Who is Mr. Stone?

Mr. HAMLIN. Mr. Dewey D. Stone is a resident of Boston, Mass., a distinguished citizen in that city, and one of the leaders of the Zionist movement.

CENTER FOR MIDDLE EASTERN STUDIES AT HARVARD

Mr. BOURSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, this project at Harvard is one which is financed not only by the Hebrew Culture Foundation but also ' to a substantial extent by individuals in Boston who are friends of or who are approached by Harvard University. Mr. Stone happens to be one of them, and there are others. I think there is also a budgetary contribution of some measure by Harvard University itself.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the project?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. The project is one of Israel studies and-

Mr. HAMLIN. Center for Middle Eastern Studies in Harvard University.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I believe it is headed by Professor Wolfson of Harvard.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you pay \$7,000 annually to Harvard?

J.S.

Mr. HAMLIN. During this period I believe we gave \$7,000 annually; yes, sir; the Agency directly.

The CHAIRMAN. Directly?

Mr. HAMLIN. Directly to Harvard.

(See Appendix, item E, p. 1783.)

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, you would surely know before a university undertakes a project it would like to have commitments for a period of years.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am in no way interested in Harvard's troubles or finances. But it is a little—what we are interested in is a foreign agent contributing to Harvard and other universities here. I mean, is this customary?

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Is there any objection to it?

The CHAIRMAN. I am not saying there is any objection. I am just trying to find out if this is the procedure and was it reported, that the foreign agent is contributing to the upkeep of one of our better known institutions.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Well, Mr. Chairman, you don't mean the upkeep of Harvard; you mean a contribution to this particular project; and whether or not it was reported as something that can be checked, and we would be glad to det you know.

(See Appendix, item A, No. 5, p. 1778.)

RECIPIENT'S KNOWLEDGES FUND'S SOURCE

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the Center for Middle Eastern Studies is a part of Harvard's activities, I assume.

In your opinion, you are clear that Harvard knew that these funds came from a foreign agent?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, during 1958 Harvard was accepting funds from the Jewish Agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Directly?

Mr. HAMLIN. By letter, by check.

The CHAIRMAN. What is this, what did you mean by "satisfy the situation"—what was the situation you had in mind?

Mr. HAMLIN. Well, we were concerned that this Center should be established. That was the purpose of the thing. If it was a matter of \$1,000, more or less, I am sure my Finance Committee would discuss it again.

The CHAIRMAN. It was for the Center for Middle Eastern Studies. Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

CONTRIBUTIONS THROUGH HEBREW CULTURE FOUNDATION

The CHAIRMAN. Do you still contribute to Harvard?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. I mean do you still contribute to this Center for Middle Eastern Studies?

Mr. HAMLIN. Not the Jewish Agency, but the Hebrew Culture Foundation has a commitment to Harvard of \$10,000 during the current year.

The CHAIRMAN. The current year?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

(See Appendix, items E and F, p. 1783 et seq.)

The (tion cal Mr.] The (Mr. I The (Mr.] sentativ

A

conserv lay bod of those

The to Rabb copy of Mr. I The (Mr. I director The (Mr. I (A co

(Hanc

Rabbi M Synagog New Yor

DEAR 1959, in grant to rials in the hist Israel to We an committ fiscal ye We an its impo

> The (Cha Doy Mr. was pa paid, b (See

> > The

of Pro

ually;

fore a nts for

vard's in is a here.

n just , that better

pkeep ; and d, and

s is a

funds

from

y the ild be

natter 1 dis-

udies.

r for

lture c**ur-**

SYNAGOGUE COUNCIL OF AMERICA

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hamlin, are you acquainted with an organization called the Synagogue Council of America?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; I am acquainted with that organization. The CHAIRMAN. Will you identify that organization.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. Just identify it; what is the organization?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Synagogue Council of America consists of representatives of the three branches of Judaism in this country, reform, conservative and orthodox, and consists of representatives both of the lay bodies of those three branches of Judaism and the rabbinical bodies of those three branches of Judaism.

LETTER OF MAY 6, 1959

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a letter dated May 6, 1959, addressed to Rabbi Marc Tanenbaum and signed "Rose L. Halprin," and ask if a copy of this letter appears in your files?

Mr. HAMLIN. Miss Graham doesn't have a copy of that letter.

The CHAIRMAN. Who is Rabbi Tanenbaum?

Mr. HAMLIN. Rabbi Tanenbaum at that time was the executive director of the Synagogue Council of America.

The CHAIRMAN. That letter came from your files? Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir.

 $\begin{array}{c} \text{MIT. HAMLIN. 105, SII.} \\ (A - a - a - a - b + b - b + b - a - b + b - b + b - a - b + b - b + b - a - b + a - b$

(A copy of the letter is as follows:)

(Handwritten note: \$3,000 given.)

Rabbi MARC TANENBAUM, Synagogue Council of America, New York, N.Y.

DEAR RABBI TANENBAUM: This is in response to your letter, dated March 26, 1959, in which the Synagogue Council of America asks the Jewish Agency for a grant to help the Council prepare and distribute educational and cultural materials in connection with the upbuilding of Israel, particularly with regard to the historic and spiritual relationship of the Jewish communities outside of Israel to the Holy Land.

We are happy to advise you that, after careful consideration by our finance committee, an allocation of \$10.000 to the Council has been approved for the fiscal year April 1, 1959, to March 31, 1960.

We are very pleased to be able to assist the Synagogue Council to carry out its important work in this educational and cultural sphere.

Sincerely yours,

Rose L. HALPRIN, Acting Chairman.

MAY 6, 1959.

The CHAIRMAN. It reads as follows:

(Chairman reads the letter in its entirety.)

Do you know was the \$10,000 paid to the Council during fiscal 1960? Mr. HAMLIN. I, sir, I would like to check from that if the full sum was paid. There is no doubt some of it was paid or the full sum was paid, but I would like to check to be absolutely accurate.

(See Appendix, item A, No. 6, p. 1778.)

MAJOR AREAS OF PROGRAM CONCENTRATION

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of an outline of "Major Areas of Program Concentration, 1959–1960" of the Commission on Interna-

tional Affairs, Synagogue Council of America, and ask you if this outline appears in your files?

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes, sir; it does.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

COMMISSION ON INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS, SYNAGOGUE COUNCIL OF AMERICA

MAJOR AREAS OF PROGRAM CONCENTRATION, 1959-1960

1. Religious freedom of Jews in the Soviet Union

Interpretation of facts and issues to National Council of Churches, National Catholic Welfare Conference, nongovernmental organizations, Government agencies.

2. Forcign aid legislation

(a) Testimony before Senate Foreign Relations Committee, House Foreign Affairs Committee.

(b) Three-faith meeting with professionals of National Council of Churches, National Catholic Welfare Conference, Synagogue Council of America, with Hon. Douglas Dillon and staff; subsequent meeting with Secretary Herter for Dr. Dahlberg, Bishop Sheen, Rabbi Davidson.

(c) Three-faith education program in support of moral principles underlying foreign aid.

3. World refugee year

(a) Three-faith joint public information program.

(b) Educational program for Jewish community, including literature to all rabbis and congregation leaders.

4. World Council of Churches religious liberty study

(a) Interpretation of Jewish position on religious liberty.

- (b) Interpretation of religious liberty in Israel.
- 5. Disarmament and nuclear testing position to be drafted for SCA constituent agencies

Budget administration (including staff, secretary and supplies) \$	\$15,000
Conferences with Christian leaders, travel, publications	10,000

Total budget required_____ 25,000

USE OF SUBSIDIES

The CHAIRMAN. Was the subsidy received from the American Section to be applied in carrying out these activities?

Mr. HAMLIN. Not all of these activities, sir. You will notice the marginal notations are my handwriting, and there I marked two of them "yes," "yes," under 4 (a) and (b). This means that we wanted the money we granted to the Synagogue Council to be applied to those items and not to others.

LETTER OF JUNE 21, 1960 AND ATTACHMENTS

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a copy of a letter and attached memorandum dated June 21, 1960, addressed to Mr. Gottleib Hammer and signed "Rabbi Marc H. Tanenbaum," and ask if you have seen this letter before. He has it there. You have got it?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir?

The CHAIRMAN. Will you read 4 (a) and (b) on that one that I gave you.

Mr. HAMLIN. 4 (a) and (b) were marked "yes" by me, which means we wanted our funds to be applied for that.

The CHAIRMAN. What were those, what were those, for the record?

M (a (b T Stuc T 21, 1 M my f ((

Mr. C Exec New De detai the g your An Wi

(1

Аp befor on tl L. A keyn Dr. 1 Whit Presi Dull the 1 Duri conti regai impr T the

folla

((

W mitt

Μ

our

of a

expe

beer

the

befo

Ι

 \mathbf{T}

IN U.S.	ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1767
ou if this out-	Mr. Hamlin. Those are:
	 (a) Interpretation of Jewish position on religious liberty. (b) Interpretation of religious liberty in Israel.
	The heading is "World Council of Churches Religious Liberty
OF AMERICA	Study." The CHARMAN. Now, you have the letter, the memorandum of June
0	21, 1960, do you have it there? Mr. HAMIAN, Yes; I have it in front of me now. It comes from
urches, National	my files.
s, Government	(Copies of the documents are as follows :)
	Synagogui Council of America, New York, N.Y., June 21, 1960.
House Foreign	Mr. GOTTLEIB HAMMER, Executive Vice Chairman, Jewish Agency for Israel, New York, N.Y.
cil of Churches, America, with y Herter for Dr.	DEAR GOTTLEIB: For your information, I am enclosing a confidential and detailed report of the services we have been enabled to perform as a result of the generous grants of Mr. Joseph Mazer and Mr. Dewey Stone, provided through
ples underlying	your good offices. Any comments you may want to make on this report will be welcomed. With deepest appreciation and good wishes, I am, Sincerely yours,
iterature to all	Rabbi Marc H. TANENBAUM, Executive Director.
	(Pertinent excerpted portion of enclosed is as follows:)
SCA constituent \$15,000 10,000 25,000 Sec-	April 1959.—Representatives from the Synagogue Council of America testified before the House Foreign Affairs and the Senate Foreign Relations Committees, on the moral imperatives underlying our foreign aid program. Rabbi Theodore L. Adams, then president of the Synagogue Council of America, delivered a keynote address on this theme with Bishop Fulton J. Sheen and the Reverend Dr. Edwin T. Dahlberg, president of the National Council of Churches at the White House Conference on Foreign Aid and Trade, on a program featuring. President Eisenhower, former President Truman, late Secretary John Foster Dulles, Dean Acheson, Vice President Nixon, and Adlai Stevenson. At this time, the mutual security grants to Israel were threatened with drastic reduction. During their testimony, the Synagogue Council leaders made a strong plea for continuing mutual security aid to Israel. Observers (including S. L. Kennen) regarded the effect of these testimonies as greatly beneficial to the subsequently
tiner tean viec-	improved reception to Israel's request for maintaining status quo in grants. The Computer I will your attention to the paragraph or norm 2 of
ill notice the arked two of at we wanted	The CHAIRMAN. I call your attention to the paragraph on page 2 of the bottom referring to appearances before Congress. It reads as follows: (Chairman read excerpted portion, April 1959, in its entirety.)
be applied to	
	CONGRESSIONAL APPEARANCES
ached memo- Hammer and ave seen this	Would you consider such an occurrence before a congressional com- mittee an activity "on the educational and cultural sphere"? Mr. HAMLIN. Obviously not. But our moneys, we requested that our moneys, be used for other activities. This report is a total report of all the operations of the Synagogue Council, and encompassed an

at one that 1

which means

r the record?

agogue Council, and encompassed an expenditure far in excess of what we gave the Synagogue Council.

I would like to point out, sir, that the Synagogue Council has been testifying on foreign aid before they ever saw any money from the Jewish Agency, and subsequently.

The CHAIRMAN. We have no record that they ever testified since, before the Committee on Foreign Relations.

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, I know, I remember, and I would like to refresh my memory, that every year when this problem comes up, the Synagogue Council is one of the organizations that testifies in Washington on these governmental programs.

The CHAIRMAN. I notice in this Commission on International Affairs of the Synagogue Council of America, the memo says "Major Areas of Program Concentration," and one is "Religious Freedom of Jews in the Soviet Union."

The second is "Foreign aid legislation." Under "Foreign aid legislation," is "Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, House Foreign Affairs Committee."

This would seem to be one of the, it says, major areas of program concentration.

Mr. HAMLIN. That is their operations, sir. That is their total operation of the Sanagogue Council, not of the Jewish Agency.

The CHAIRMAN, You are talking about these notations on the margin, in your handwriting. What is that one opposite (a) under "Foreign aid legislation"? It looks like "slight exp." What does that mean?

Mr. HAMLIN. I would like to have that back, sir.

Sir, I recall now this matter completely. This means slight expense. The CHAIRMAN. Slight?

Mr. HAMLIN. Slight expense, and so we felt that of the funds we gave to the Synagogue Council they should cover, they should spend those funds particularly for item 4(a), and 4(b), as we discussed a minute ago, and we felt it justified if slight expense was necessary for leaders of the Synagogue Council to come to Washington to testify, that this would be justifiable to take out of the funds.

CONSTITUTION OF EXECUTIVE OF WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION

The CHAIRMAN. I notice that in response to the committee's request for a copy of the constitution of the executive of the Jewish Agency, page 1412, part 9, you furnished the committee with a copy of the constitution of the Executive of the World Zionist Organization which you stated was "also known as the Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel."

I take it from this that your principal, the Jewish Agency for Israel, is equivalent to the World Zionist Organization; is that correct?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is correct, sir.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

Item 2. Request for a copy of the constitution of the Executive of the Jerusalem Agency. (See p. 1310.)

The Constitution of the World Zionist Organization provides as follows:

"THE EXECUTIVE OF THE WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION*

"Article 40

"Section 1 Powers and Functions of Executive

"The Executive shall be the executive organ of the World Zionist Organization, charged with the implementation of the decision of Congress and Council, and sh rights and to "Sec "The the We financi

Num "The which e

Seat "The gress o abroad division

"Sect "If d become elect a his elec member "Sect

"If, d Executi another

Repo "The the Cou annual

Signi "The gations The Jerusa by reso

Mr: World Jewis

The Orga on pa Mr Worl in the

^{*}Also known as the Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel.

U.S.

to refresh the Syna-Vashington

tional Afys "Major reedom of

n aid legiss Commit-

f program

r total opncy. n the marnder "Fordoes that

it expense.

funds we uld spend iscussed a essary for to testify,

ATION

's request Agency, by of the on which Agency

or Israel, ect ?

Ierusalem

ws:

Drganiza-Council, and shall be responsible to those bodies. It shall have the power to acquire rights and undertake obligations on behalf of the World Zionist Organization, and to represent it externally.

"Section 2

"The Executive may delegate to one or more of its members or to officials of the World Zionist Organization or of its institutions authority to undertake financial or other obligations on behalf of the World Zionist Organization.

"Article 41"

Number of Members of Executive

"The number of the members of the Executive shall be fixed by the Congress which elects it.

"Article 42"

Seat of Executive

"The seat and head office of the Executive shall be in Jerusalem." The Congress or Council may, however, establish one or more divisions of the Executive abroad and in this event, the Executive shall appoint the Chairman of such division.

"Article 43

"Section 1 Filling of Vacancies

"If during the inter-Congress period the post of the Chairman of the Executive becomes vacant for any reason whatsoever, the Council shall, at its next session, elect a new Chairman from among the members of the Executive. Pending his election, the functions of the Chairman shall be carried out by one of the members of the Executive elected by them by majority vote.

"Section 2

"If, during the inter-Congress period, the place of one of the members of the Executive becomes vacant for any reason whatesover, the Council shall elect another member in his stead.

"Article 44"

Reports

"The Executive shall submit to Council at least one month before any session of the Council a report of its activities. In addition to such report it shall submit annually an additional report of its activities.

"Article 45"

Signing of Contracts and Documents

"The Executive shall decide on the manner of signing contracts, written obligations and other documents binding the World Zionist Organization."

The foregoing provides the constitutional framework for the functions of the Jerusalem Executive. There are no By-Laws and customarily the Executive acts by resolutions adopted by the members of the Executive at meetings thereof.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. It is correct in this sense, that the Executive of the World Zionist Organization is also known as the Executive of the Jewish Agency for Israel.

RELATIONSHIP OF WORLD ZIONIST ORGANIZATION TO WORLD ZIONIST CONGRESS

The CHAIRMAN. What is the relationship of the World Zionist Organization to the World Zionist Congress, which is also mentioned on page 1412, in the constitution which you provided us?

Mr. HAMLIN. The World Zionist Congress is the legislative body of World Zionist Organization, and is representative of Zionist groups in the entire free world.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the relation of the Congress or the Zionist Organization to the Zionist Organization of America?

Mr. HAMLIN. The Zionist Organization of America is an American body, of course, composed of American citizens.

The Zionist Organization of America affiliates itself, is affiliated with the World Zionist Organization by sending delegates to the World Zionist Congress.

The CHARMAN. Does the World Zionist Congress exercise any control in matters of policy over the affairs of the Zionist Organization of America?

Mr. HAMLIN. Sir, I would like to refer this question to Mr. Boukstein to give you'a full answer on that question.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, I think a correct analogy would be the Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Just as that organization consists of member organizations, so the World Zionist Organization consists of member organizations, all Zionist organizations, from various parts of the world, each one completely independent and running and managing its own affairs.

The delegates meet together every few years, about 4 years, in congress and discuss their problems, and take common decisions, and elect an executive. - But the World Zionist Organization does not control the affairs of the Zionist Organization of America.

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE-DECEMBER 13, 1981

The CHAIRMAN. I show you a document labeled "Extract from Minutes of Finance Committee—December 13, 1961," and ask you if a copy of this document appears in your files.

Mr. HAMLIN. We don't have have the document here, sir.

Yes, I have here the attachments.

The CHAIRMAN. The document is entitled "Keren Hayesod Subventions for the Year Ending March 31, 1962."

Mr. HAMLIN. Yes.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF FINANCE COMMITTEE, DECEMBER 13, 1961

Keren Hayesod subventions for year ending Mar. 31, 1962

Zionist Organization of America Labor Zionist Organization Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi Progressive Zionist League-Hashomer Hatzair Achdut Avodah	8, 300 7, 400 4, 920
United Zionists Revisionists	
Total	. 55, 800

32

The (of Ame I beli paymen various Mr. F The (ist Orga Mr. I Organiz Mr. I was in handed these ite I gav The (I do not Mr. I man, if

The ((A co

To:Mr. From:M

, The pi

MENTS C

States to back to after W for the Zionist g largest o This 1 paigns w Appeal, Jewish by the U Appeal, Some projects In rec the Jew: America Jerusale

AC

ZIONIST ORGANIZATION OF AMERICA

The CHAIRMAN. It shows next to the words "Zionist Organization of America" the figures of \$30,700.

I believe you testified earlier that this payment is one of a series of payments by your organization to the American Zionist Council to various Zionist groups; is that correct?

Mr. HAMLIN. That is correct, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. What portion of the annual receipts of the Zionist Organization of America does this payment of \$30,700 represent?

Mr. HAMLIN. I have heard it said that the budget of the Zionist Organization of America is in the neighborhood of \$1 million a year.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, when the committee's accountant was in the offices of the Agency in May of this year, I gave him, I handed him, a memorandum in which I set forth a full explanation of these items. I have a copy of it right here before me.

I gave it to the committee's accountant.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to put it in the record, Mr. Reporter, but I do not have our copy at present.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. I would be glad to furnish you a copy, Mr. Chairman, if you would like to have it.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, we would like to have it.

(A copy of the document is as follows:)

MAY 3, 1963.

To: Mr. David P. Surando. From : Maurice M. Boukstein.

EXPLANATORY MEMORANDUM ON PAYMENTS DESIGNATED IN THE FINANCIAL STATE-MENTS OF THE JEWISH AGENCY-AMERICAN SECTION, INC. AS "K. H. SUBVENTIONS"

The practice of making payments to the various Zionist groups in the United States to compensate them, in part, for their participation in fundraising, goes back to the beginning of the fundraising activities in the United States, shortly after World War I. In those days, the campaigns for the collection of funds for the work in Palestine was conducted almost exclusively by the American Zionist groups, principally by the Zionist Organization of America, which is the largest of such groups.

This practice continued from year to year. Later on, when the several campaigns were united into one campaign under the heading of the United Palestine Appeal, and since 1939 when all the campaigns were merged into the United Jewish Appeal, such payments to the various Zionist organizations were made by the United Palestine Appeal, which later became known as the United Israel Appeal, and were continued in this manner until a few years ago.

Some of these Zionist groups sponsor their own educational and settlement projects in Israel.

In recent years, the responsibility for these payments has been taken over by the Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc., and, since the year 1960 by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., with the approval of the Jewish Agency for Israel, Jerusalem.

ionist

erican

liated o the

r conzation

Bouk-

uld be zation zation 1 varrun-

1 conl elect ontrol

1961

from you if

bven-

1

30, 700 8, 300 7, 400 4, 920 2, 500 1, 980

55, 800

TOTATO OT

The services rendered by the various Zionist groups receiving such payments consist principally of their publicizing in their respective publications the activities of the United Jewish Appeal and of the Jewish Agency for Israel. These publications are sent by the organizations to their respective members, numbering approximately 700,000, all over the United States.

For the years ending March 31, 1961, and March 31, 1962, and for the period ending September 30, 1962, payments to the organizations were made as follows:

Paid by-	Received by-	Amount
For the period ending Mar. 31, 1961		
Jewish Agency for Israel, Inc.	Mizrachi	\$125, 000. 0 0
,	Agudath Israel	79, 990. 00
	Poale Agudath Israel United Zionists Revisionists	40, 184.00 20, 842.08
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc	Zionist Organization of America.	33, 999. 14
sew is regency million section, me	Labor Zionist Organization of America-Poale Zion.	9, 180 00
	Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi of America	8,160.00
	Progressive Zionist League, Hashomer Hatzair	5, 439. 84
	United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avodah	2,719.92
For the period ending Mar. 31, 1962	United Zionists Revisionists of America	2, 141 55
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc	Zionist Organization of America. Labor Zionist Organization of America-Poale	3 0, 599 53
	Zion	8,262-00
	Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi	7, 344.00
	Progressive Zionist League, Hashomer Hatzair	4, 895, 88
	United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avoda	2,447 88
For the period ending Sept. 30, 1972	United Zionists Revisionists of America	1,927-65
Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc.	Zionist Organization of America	7.649 97
Jewish Agency-Am Gean Section, Inc.	Labor Zionist Organization of America-Poale Zion.	2,065 50
	Mizrachi-Hapoel Hamizrachi	1,836.00
	Progressive Zionist League, Hashomer Hatzair	1, 223. 97
	United Labor Zionists-Achdut Avoda	611 97
	United Zionists Revisionists of America	481-92

LETTERS RECEIVED TO DATE BY INDIVIDUALS MENTIONED DURING COURSE OF EXECUTIVE HEARING

The CHAIRMAN. The following persons have submitted letters to the Committee on Foreign Relations in response to inquiries and requests for comments on testimony contained in part 9 of the hearings on nondiplomatic representatives of foreign principals. They will go into the record of the hearing at this point.

Rabbi Jerome Unger, executive director, American Zionist Council. Henry Siegman, executive secretary, American Association for Middle East Studies.

Eleazar Lipsky, president, Jewish Telegraphic Agency, Inc.

Victor Rabinowitz,¹ president, Louis M. Rabinowitz Foundation. Inc.:

Mrs. William Thomas Mason, public relations consultant.

I. L. Kenen,¹ American Israel Public Affairs Committee.

Secretary to Dr. Benjamin Shwadran of the Council on Middle Eastern Affairs.

(The documents referred to follow:)

Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT,

AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL,

Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

New York, N.Y., July 29, 1963.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: We are in receipt of your letter of July 23, 1963, enclosing, for our comments by July 31, excerpts from testimony given in executive session on May 23, 1963, relating to the American Zionist Council.

a continuin the test on 1700 and 1797 non-estimate

Withi examina therefor the com: need of (We ui committ apprecia on the te

Senator Chairm U.S. Set DEAR Most urer ar matter as they With

> Hon. J Chairn New S. DEA excerp session I am forth t In 1 its op total c of the vene a expect Telegi the la advan The opera select \mathbf{The} made to the under for it. The Jewis sole I as hu conce wellcould

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRENCIFADO AN ----

Within the time available to us, we have not been able to make a detailed examination or check of the accuracy of this voluminous material. We are, therefore, not in a position now to state to what extent information given to the committee concerning the American Zionist Council may be inaccurate or in need of clarification or amplification.

We understond from Mr. Carl Marcy, your chief of staff, that, in view of your committee's schedule, no extension of time is possible. Accordingly, while we appreciate such opportunity as you have been able to afford us to make comments on the testimony, we have no comments at this time.

Sincerely,

AMERICAN ZIONIST COUNCIL, By RABBI JEROME UNGER, Executive Director.

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR MIDDLE EAST STUDIES, New York, N.Y., July 29, 1963.

Senator J. W. FULBRIGHT, Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: Many thanks for your letters of July 23 and 24. Most of our officers, including our president, chairman of the board and treasurer are away from New York at the present time. You may be assured that the matter raised in your letters will be called to their immediate attention as soon as they return to the city.

With many thanks, I am, Sincerely yours,

HENRY SIEGMAN, Executive Secretary.

JEWISH TELEGRAPHIC AGENCY, INC., New York, N.Y., July 30, 1963.

Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT, Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations, New Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: I thank you for your letter of July 23, and the excerpts enclosed of testimony presented before your committee in executive session on May 23 which concern the Jewish Telegraphic Agency.

I am grateful for this opportunity to review this testimony which correctly sets forth the relationship between this agency and the Jewish Agency.

In 1951, the JTA was in acute financial difficulties which severely constricted its operations and, in fact, jeopardized its continued existence. To prevent the total collapse of this news service which was considered vital to the well-being of the Jewish community, the Jewish Agency was requested by the JTA to intervene and provide the funds to permit JTA to continue functioning on what was expected to be a provisional basis. It became nominally the owner of the Jewish Telegraphic Agency through ownership of the voting shares by transfer from the late Jacob Landau, founder of the JTA. For a long time, the JTA regarded advances by the Jewish Agency as interest-free loans.

The Jewish Agency did not interfere or attempt to interfere in the editorial operation of the Jewish Telegraphic Agency, its policies, its news content, its selection and treatment of news, its reporting, or the management of its business.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency is grateful to the Jewish Agency for having made it possible to continue its operations and render important services to the Jewish community. We believe that the American Jewish community is under a deep obligation to the Jewish Agency for having preserved this service for it.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency has served the Jewish people, the American Jewish community and the free world generally for more than 46 years. It(s) sole purpose and its sole function has been to report as accurately and objectively as human frailties permit those developments anywhere in the world of special concern or interest to the Jewish people, to bring to light information which their well-being required had to provide the information on which Jewish leadership could take informed action.

tivihese berriod ws:

ents

unt

100, 00 190, 00 184, 00

842.08 999.14 80.00

60.00 39.84 19.9<u>-</u>

41 33

895, 8× 147 ×× 127 6×

119 97

165 50

36.00 23.97

81 97
 81 92

RSE

igs ill

ril. for

m.

le

2-

1-

The importance and effectiveness of the JTA was acknowledged over the years by the Jewish leadership here and abroad and its journalistic proficiency by the long list of newspapers which relied on its services.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency has always freely and publicly acknowledged this relationship with the Jewish Agency. The American Jewish Federations and Welfare Funds were aware of it and were kept apprised of the continuous efforts to establish a new basis for JTA. The Jewish Agency almost immediately took the initiative in discussing with the leadership of the American Jewish community reorganization of JTA to insure its independent operation and financial stability. As a result of its endeavors, an agreement was reached in 1960 for the future organization of JTA.

The reorganization of JTA as an independent entity operating in the interests of the Jewish community and the free world, is now nearing completion. Only some technical details remain to be effected. A distinguished board of discors, composed of representatives of many facets of American Jewish life and including distinguished publicists, is now directing the affairs of JTA and wilk shortly assume direct ownership of the news agency as trustees for the community. The new board is completely independent of the Jewish Agency or of any other organization and its revised constitution will assure that this will continue to be the fact.

The financial responsibility for the service is being increasingly assumed by the American Jewish federations and welfare funds, more than 135 of which are now directly participating in its work.

An outstanding committee of American editors and publicists is now being formed to study and review the operations of JTA and to formulate recommendations for its future programs. This committee's recommendations will guide the JTA board in its efforts to make JTA a most effective instrument of the American Jewish community and a trusted, dependable, useful source of information for the world press.

Respectfully yours,

ELEAZAB LIPSKY, President.

STATE OF VIRGINIA,

City of Norfolk, to wit:

After being duly sworn, I make the following statement. My name is Vivian \mathbb{C} . Mason, (Mrs. William T. Mason), public relations consultant, 2630 Chesterfield Boulevard, Norfolk, Va., 23504.

This statement concerns excerpts of testimony presented in executive session on May 23, 1963, before the Committee on Foreign Relations of the U.S. Senate in the course of the committee's study of the activities of nondiplomatic representatives of foreign principals, in which my name appears. It is made in response to the letter dated July 23, 1963, from the Honorable J. W. Fulbright, chairman, U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations.

"Negro Project" caried out by Vivian C. Mason under the auspices and direction of the American Christian Palestine Committee, Rev. Karl Baehr, executive secretary, and the American Zionist Council, Rabbi Jerome Unger, executive director.

PURPOSE

(a) The "Negro Project" was purely educational in nature and intent. The goals to acquaint people with facts concerning Israel, its social, cultural and economic development, educational, welfare and rehabilitation programs, the most pressing problems and methods employed to resolve these problems.

(b) The American Christian Palestine Committee maintained a speakers' bureau consisting of outstanding individuals in education, religion, journalism, social work, health, and other fields available for lectures on Israel and the Middle East. Few Negro institutions and organizations were aware of this service. Rev. Karl Bachr, executive secretary, American Christian Palestine Committee and Rabbi Jerome Unger, Executive director, American Zionist Council, were heartily in favor of a program to send speakers to Negro institutions and organizations ašking for this service.

I was retained as a public relations consultant in 1958 by the American Zionist Council to project such a program utilizing the speakers' bureau of the American Christian Palestine Committee, providing literature and films as requested. Several outstanding Negroes had visited Israel and these individuals lectured on numerous occasions. The aya Middle Ea schools, cc sent to th they desir completed open to stu

Study tour

In the s and the M tion from project. 7 Mrs. D. W wife of (guest my American ACFG To tour, and any mone American

My con Palestine

Date

Oct. 1, 1958...

Do.....

Aug. 1, 1959. Oct. 5, 1958. Aug. 4, 1958 Nov. 5, 1958 Feb.§10, 1959

¹ My recor to be correct

Acknov and State

Commi

Mr. J. W Chairma Washing DEAR Dr. Shw

: yeaks icy by

ledged rations inuous diately Jewish m and hed in

terests Only Control nchul-Shortly nunity. y other inue to

med by which

v being mendal guide of the f infor-

Vivian Chester-

ident.

session Senate · repree in relbright,

dirececutive ecutive

t. The al and ns, the s. eakers' nalism, nd the of this lestine Zionist nstitu-

ierican of the as reviduals

PROGRAM

The availability of qualified and experienced speakers on Israel and the Middle East through the speakers' bureau of the ACPC was made known to schools, colleges, and women's organizations. A résumé of the speakers was sent to those requesting this service with the option of selecting the person sthey desired. If the lecturer was available on the desired date, plans were completed for his appearance. Colleges usually arranged for a public lecture open to students, faculty and the public.

Study tour of Isracl and the Middle East

In the spring of 1958 I was invited to be a member of the study tour of Israel and the Middle East. This study tour was given to secure firsthand information from personal observations, and I was invited to strengthen the Negroproject. The group consisted of approximately 15 persons including Dr. and Mrs. D. W. Wagner of St. Louis, Mo., and the then district attorney and his wife of Queens County, N.Y., among other distinguished citizens. As a guest my expenses for transportation, hotel, etc., were paid directly by the American Zionist Council. On page 47 of the transcript the item reads "On ACFG Tour June 1958: V. Mason \$1,520." I assume this should read ACPC tour, and this item represents the cost of my trip. However, I did not receive any moneys for the expenses of this tour and do not know how much the American Zionist Council paid for my expenses.

CONTACTS FOR NEGRO PROJECT

My contacts on the Negro project were confined to the American Christian Palestine Committee and the American Zionist Council.

Date	Page	Item and comment		
Oct. 1, 1958	47	Negro project, V. Mason \$600.1 This item is probably correct. I received this sum for services covering July, August, and part of September 1958.		
Do	do			
Aug. 1, 1959 _	51	Negro project \$273.99.1 This is probably correct and would cover compensation for the Negro project.		
Oct. 5, 1958	do	Negro project, 4. Mason \$250.1 This is probably correct for my compensation but has an error in my initial.		
Aug. 4, 1958 _	66			
Nov. 5, 1958	68	The Negro community. At this time I was scheduling speakers for late fall and winter meetings.		
Feb. 10, 1959	70			

Specific items mentioned in the testimony

¹ My records are not available at this time in order to check the accuracy of these amounts, but they appear to be correct. 5

Mrs. VIVIAN C. MASON.

.

Acknowledged and sworn to before me a Notary Public in and for the city and State aforesaid, this 27th day of July 1963.

WILLIAM T. MASON, Jr., Notary Public.

Commission expires April 13, 1964.

COUNCIL FOR MIDDLE EASTERN AFFAIRS. Elmont, N.Y.

Mr. J. W. FULBRIGHT, Chairman, U.S. Senate, Committee on Foreign Relations, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. FULBRIGHT: In reply to your letter of July 23, please be advised that Dr. Shwadran is at present out of the country, and is not expected back until

the latter part of August, at which time the matter will be brought to his attention.

Very truly yours,

DOROTHY DERMAN, (Dr. Shwadran's Secretary).

(NOTE.—No further reply was received from the Council for Middle Eastern Affairs.)

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have anything further you wish to say, Mr. Hamlin?

Mr. HAMLIN. No, sir. I have nothing to say except to thank you for your courtesy.

The CHAIRMAN. I just want to emphasize that the interest of this committee is in the interlocking expenditures here of the organizations and individuals, their relations to the agency and its relations to the Foreign Agents Registration Act, and with any possible relevancy of these relations to amendments to the act.

As I said in the beginning, the substantive activities in Israel are certainly not a part of our activities or a matter of concern, concern of this committee.

I guess that is all.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Mr. Chairman, is the witness now excused? The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. Thank you.

Mr. HAMLIN. Thank you very much.

Mr. BOUKSTEIN. May I say one more word. I join Mr. Hamlin in expressing our appreciation to you for the courtesy and kindness, and I also want to take this opportunity to wish you and your colleagues Godspeed on your mission within the next few days, and that we may see you back safe and sound.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much.

Mr. HAMLIN. May I add also that your staff was very courteous. The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Hamlin. I hope they have been.

They have been instructed to be. I hope they were.

Thank you very much.

Mr. HAMLIN. Thank you, sir.

(Whereupon, at 12:50 o'clock, the committee adjourned, subject to call of the Chair.)

A Lei

Mr. C Chicf U.S.SDe. 1963. matic 1.196Wi Israe Country of Country oheard (C: Mr with "Iten Fii berg the 3 Mr.] letter refer , M1 bille Hem theiı cred paid Agei is, tl "Itc T mer Cul

> Sta Ma Cul col "II

APPENDIX

A LETTER DATED AUGUST 21, 1963, TO CARL MARCY FROM MAURICE M. BOUKSTEIN

LAW OFFICES, GUZIK & BOUKSTEIN, New York, N.Y., August 21, 1963.

Mr. CARL MARCY,

Chief of Staff. Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. MARCY: This is to acknowledge receipt of your letter of August 15, 1963, in which you ask that we provide the committee with additional information and material stemming from points raised at the hearing on August 1, 1963.

With reference to the letter that I was asked by the chairman to write to the Israeli Consulate, I am enclosing a copy of my letter to Ambassador Katz, the Counsel General of Israel in New York, dated August 16, 1963. I have not as yet heard from him.

(Cited on p. 1726, see p. 1729 for copy of letter.)

Mr. Hamlin is still on vacation, but we have made every effort, together with his staff, to furnish you with the following information requested of him:

"Item 2. Information pertaining to 1 months' salary paid Mr. Rosenberg, cited in a letter dated September 8, 1960 (p. 1733)"

First, may we call your attention to the fact that the salary paid to Mr. Rosenberg in the amount of \$1,380, as cited in the first paragraph of the letter, is for the 3-month period of January, February, and March, 1959. The salary paid to Mr. Rosenberg in the amount of \$1,400, as cited in the second paragraph of the letter, is for the 3-month period of April, May, and June, 1959. Neither figure refers to 1 month's salary.

Mr. Rosenberg was an employee of the Israeli Consulate. The Consulate billed the Agency for Mr. Rosenberg's services in connection with the Western Hemisphere project. At periodic intervals, the Consulate and the Agency settled their accounts. This letter represents such a settlement, and indicates that a credit is due the Agency for an amount previously billed by the Consulate and paid by the Agency. On page 2 there is a reconciliation which shows that the Agency has overpaid a total of \$11,753 for the period in question, and this amount is, therefore, credited to the Agency's account.

"Item 3. Whether payments referred to in memora da of March 2, 1962, February 23, 1962, and May 1, 1960 were reported to the Department of Justice (p. 1761)"

The payments referred to in the said memoranda were reported to the Department of Justice under the heading "Grants and Subventions—Educational and Cultural Activities." On October 3, 1962, in an amendment to the Registration Statement of March 31, 1962. the payments, referred to in the memoranda of March 2, 1962, and February 23, 1962, were detailed as follows: "To the Hebrew-Culture Foundation—for grants to encourage Hebrew and Israeli studies at colleges and universities in the United States".

"Item 4. Whether contemplated grant to Columbia refered to in extracts of minutes of Finance Committee meeting on March 14, 1961, was actually made (p. 1761)"

¹ We believe this is an error and the date should be May 1, 1959.

1777

in in Iness, r coll that

eous. they

ect to

tern say,

you

this

ions

b the

y of

l are

icern

1).

his

The Hebrew Culture Four	dation infe	orms us that it has	made the following
-payments to Columbia Unive	rsity for th	ie period in questic	m, 1961-62, 1962-63 : -
May 24, 1961	\$2,500,00	Jan. 29, 1963	\$2, 500, 00
Noy. 15, 1961	1,000.00	Mar. 13, 1963	2,500,00
Mar. 12, 1962	1, 500.00		

"Hem 5. Whether minned grouts to Harvard University for the Center for Middle Eastern Studies were reported to the Department of Justice (9, 1702-00 8(Q.)

The grants made were reported to the Department of Justice without itemization as "Grants and Subventions---Educational and Cultural Activities". (See items E and F below.)

"Item 6. Whether 810,000 payment to the Sunagogue Council of America referred to in letter dated May 6, 1959, was made (p. 1765)^{**}

A payment of \$10,000 was made to the Synagogue Council of America for the year April 1, 1959, to March 31, 4960,

We trust that this information will clarify the testineous already given and that it will be printed as part of the August 1, 1963, hearing record

Sincerely yours.

MAUREE M. BOUKSTEIN

LAW OFFICES, GUZIK & BOUKSTEIN, New York, N.Y., August 16, 1963.

HON. KATRICAL KATZ, Consul General of Israel.

(Enclosed letter:)

New York, N.Y.

DEAR MR. AMBASSADOR: I refer to our conversation of August 6, 1963, at which I informed you about the interest which Senator Fulbright, chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, evinced during the public hearing on August 1 in the operations of the "Joint Fund" which the Consulate General of Israel (or the Israel Office of Information) operated with funds furnished in part by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., and its predecessor. Senator Fulbright wanted to know what this Fund did, whom it sent to Israel, and who the people were. As I informed you, I told Senator Fulbright at the hearing that this information was in the custody and control of the Consulate, but I agreed to attempt to obtain the same.

You told me ouring our conversation that you would have to consider this request.

I have now received a letter from Mr. Carl Marcy, chief of staff of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, dated August 15, 1963, requesting a copy of the consulate's reply.

May I please hear fróm you.

Sincerely yours,

(See note below :)

MAURICE BOUKSTEIN

B. LETTER DATED AUGUST 7, 1963, TO SENATOR FUURRIGHT. FROM LOUIS RABINO-WITZ (CITED ON P. 1713)

> LOUIS RABINOWITZ FOUNDATION, INC., New York, N.Y. August 7, 1963.

· Hon. J. W. FULBRIGHT,

Chairman, Senate Foreign Relations Committee, U.S. Schate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: I refer to my letter to you' dated July 29, 1963, in which I availed myself of the opportunity to comment on the excerpts of the festimony given in executive session of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on May 23, in which the Louis M. Rabinowitz Foundation was mentioned.

In the last paragraph of page 2 of my letter, in referring to the conversation' I had with Mr. Boukstein almost 2 months prior to the date of my letter to you, I stated, among other things, that "He [Mr. Boukstein] also mentioned the fact that the Jewish Agency was a representative of the Israeli Government." Upon reflection and upon examination of a contemporaneous memorandum I

NOTE.—The Committee on Foreign Relations was informed by the Jewish Agency-American Section, Inc., that no reply had been received from the Consul General of Israel at the time of publication.

made at th stein refer Israeli Go ship betwo did not cor I sincer between th I am lm the public that the I of this lett YOU

D. LETTER

Hon. J. W Chairman The Capit

DEAR SI 1 by the activities would be and to re in the app

Betwee in suppor Council. ties becau American on the le Public Af and non-Executive

The Co of 170, v larly to 1 to the Di

and Was It does r The C individu: deductib The C

> mends e economi registers committ

grants (required I sev€ Council

affiliated

many s

I was

convent

of speed

were n

and I (

exempt

posed 1

The AI speech

I brc

U.S.

ie following 52, 1962–63 . .___\$2, 500, 00 .___2, 500, 00

r for Middle (p. 1762-et

thout itemi vities".

America re-

erica for the

ly given and

BOLKSTIN

.s, |stein, |st 16, 1963

663, at which rman of the hearing on date General eds furnished cessor. Seno Israel, and t the hearing sulate, but 1

consider this

of the Senate copy of the

OURSTEEN

DUIS RABINO-

t, INC. 481-7, 1992.

••

aly 29, 1969, corpus of the S Committee oned. S conversation' effer to you, entioned the overnment." morandum 1

÷

Agency-Ameri-1 of Israel at

ACTIVITIES OF AGENTS OF FOREIGN PRINCIPALS IN U.S. 1779

made at the time, I find I was in error. In his conversation with me, Mr. Boukstein referred only to the Jewish Agency for Israel, of Jerusalem, and not to the Israeli Government. Actually, I have no information concerning the relationship between the Jewish Agency and the Israeli Government and the subject did not come up at all in my conversations with Mr. Boukstein.

I sincerely regret the errors contained in my letter concerning the relationship between the Jewish Agency and the Israeli Government.

I am informed that my letter to you of July 29 was inserted in the record of the public hearing held on August 1, 1963, and I would respectfully ask therefore that the record of that hearing be corrected in accordance with the contents of this letter.

Yours sincerely,

VICTOR RABINOWITZ.

D. LETTER DATED SEPTEMBER 6, 1963, TO SENATOR FULBRIGHT FROM I. L. KENEN (CITED ON P. 1754 ET SEQ.)

AMERICAN ISRAEL PUBLIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, Washington, D.C., September 6, 1963.

Hon J. W. FULBRIGHT, Chairman, Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, The Capitol, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: I have read the testimony that was taken on August 1 by the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations during the hearings on the activities of the Jewish Agency for Israel, American Section, and I believe it would be helpful to provide you with certain facts in order to clarify the record and to remove misconceptions. I therefore request that you include this letter in the appendix to the August 1 transcriptor

Between 1951 and March 15, 1954, I directed legislative activity in Washington in support of the Mutual Security Program, on behalf of the American Zionist Council. Early in 1954 the American Zionist Council terminated these activities because its leaders did not want to use tax-exempt funds for lobbying. The American Zionist Committee for Public Affairs was then established to carry on the legislative work in Washington. It was renamed the American Israel Public Affairs Committee in 1959, because it raised its funds from both Zionists and non-Zionists. I have served the Committee from its inception as its Executive Director.

The Committee has an Executive Committee of 30 and a National Committee of 170, which include many national Jewish leaders and which meet regularly to formulate policies. The Committee submits its views to Congress and to the Department of State. In addition, the Committee's offices in New York and Washington act as information centers. The Committee is nonpartisan. It does not endorse candidates. It does not participate in political campaigns.

The Committee is not subsidized by any other body. It solicits support from individuals. All contributors are informed that their contributions are not deductible from income tax.

The Committee advocates the foreign aid program as a whole and it recommends economic aid for both the Arab States and Israel because it believes that economic development will enhance the prospect of peace. The Committee registers with Congress under the domestic lobbying law. But, as an American committee, controlled by Americans and financed by Americans, receiving no grants or subventions from any foreign organization or agencies, it was never required to register with the Department of Justice.

I severed my connection with the American Zionist Council in 1954, when the Council closed its Washington office. Thereafter, however, the Council and its affiliated organizations frequently asked me for assistance. I was invited to make many speeches—about one a week—before national and community gatherings. I was asked to answer many inquiries, to obtain speakers and messages for conventions and conferences, to prepare memoranda, and to arrange for reprints of speeches. These services had nothing to do with advocating legislation; they were not the responsibility of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee, and I did not believe that this Committee, with a modest budget of non-taxexempt funds, should be asked to bear this burden.

I brought this situation to the attention of our Executive Committee. I proposed that the American Zionist Council pay for the services I was rendering. The American Zionist Council then agreed to pay me a fee of \$100 a week for speeches and other services. I was also reimbursed for travel expenses, printing,

, <u>(</u>

mailing, telephone, documents, subscriptions, etc. These payments ended in 1960

In June 1957, I founded the Near East Report, a fortnightly newsletter, which I own and edit. I appealed to Jewish organizations, national and community, to purchase subscriptions. The Near East Report is not an organ of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee. The Committee purchases the Near East Report for all Members of Congress (as reported in its lobbying return), for some editors who have expressed a desire to receive it, and for contributors who earmark part of their contributions for that purpose. On the first day of its publication, I withdrew from the payroll of the American Israel Public Affairs Committee, and I have since contributed my services to the Committee without compensation.

Subscriptions to the Near East Report have been sold to many organizationsamong them the American Zionist Council, which was concerned with the press and public and academic opinion and which ordered the Report for its regional offices and local leaders and for distribution to a list of newspaper editors. I negotiated this agreement with Rabbi Irving Miller, Chairman of the American Zionist Council. When the Council failed to pay for its subscriptions in 1960 they were suspended until a renewal order was received. In 1962 the subscriptions were discontinued because the Council was in arrears.

During the August 1 hearing it was suggested that the Jewish Agency utilized the American Zionist Council as a conduit through which to employ me. I would like to state clearly for the record that I had no agreement with the Jewish Agency. I made no reports to it. I performed no services for it. I took no direction or instruction from it, directly or indirectly. I was advised by counsel that the fact that the American Zionist Council secured most of its budget from the Jewish Agency did not make me an agent or employee of the Agency as long as I had no relationship with it.

It was also stated that "Mr. Kenen is receiving far more of his funds from the Israel Government directly and indirectly than is the New York Times This statement is incorrect because the Near East Report is not sold in any quantity to the Government of Israel. The Israel Embassy in Washington buys 29 copies at a bulk rate of \$5 a subscription. This means that the total amount received from the Embassy is \$145 a year. This year there was an additional \$16.30 for bound volumes and single issues, as of September 1, 1983.

The views expressed in the Near East Report reflect judgments based on my own experience and conviction.

During the hearings questions were asked about the services I perform it Washington.

I left my Ohio newspaper post in 1943 to serve as Secretary of the American Jewish Conference until 1948 That organization, an overall body of American Jews, fought for the restoration of Jewish rights in Europe and in Palestine during the postwar reconstruction. Today, American Jews continue to be concerned about the preservation of those rights.

Our generation witnessed the destruction of 6 million Jews at the hands of Nazi barbarians - Experience has faught us not to be complacent about threats against Jews anywhere in the world. We take them seriously. We see α parallel between the threats against the Jews of Europe in the 1930's and 'the threats against the Jews of Israel in the 1960's. We try to do all that we can to warn of the danger and to insure that the 2 million Jews of Israel will not suffer the fate that befell the 6 million Jews of Europe. In this struggle, we act as agents of our conscience.

It is in this spirit and for that purpose that this Committee continues its efforts to keep Congress and the administration apprised of our hopes and fears. No one, of course, would deny any American organization the right to lobby on issues of foreign policy as well as domestic policy. It is our responsibility to combat misleading Arab propaganda, which is widely disseminated in Washington in a never-ending campaign to discredit and defame American friends of Israel and to undermine American support for Israel. And, in a positive way, we strive for a firm U.S. policy which will help all the peoples of the Near East to develop and prosper, which will foster a climate of cooperation, which will strengthen democratic institutions, which will guarantee stability and which, eventually, will bring about a peace settlement.

Sincerely yours,

My commission expires April 9, 1966.

I. L. KENEN, Executive Director.

Sworn and subscribed to before me this 6th day of September 1963. [SEAL]

WILLIAM E. CROWELL, Notary Public.

AC1

E. Lett

Hon. J. W Chairman, New Sena DEAR SI

at the pul by me wit which requ 1. I \$7.000 durin said t Actua Cultu 2. 3 Cultu rent o or the The str hased on ' the errors

Res

F. LETTE KRAETZ ET SEQ

Hon. J. W Chairman New Sen

DEAR S 16, 1963. Eastern ter to me sity, three recorded The re show, an do not s tion. Inc show the the State dividual: from the SI

> COMMON Suffolk, Then Jr., and scribed Before

E. LETTER DATED SEPTEMBER 12, 1963, TO SENATOR FULBRIGHT FROM ISADORE HAMLIN (CITED ON P. 1762 ET SEQ.)

SEPTEMBER 12, 1963.

Hon, J. W. FULBRIGHT, Chairman, Senate Foreign Relations Committee, New Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: In reviewing my testimony before the committee at the public hearing on August 1, 1963, I came upon certain statements made by me with regard to the Jewish Agency's relationship to Harvard University which require correction:

1. In response to your question whether the Jewish Agency grant of \$7,000 to Harvard University for the Center for Middle Eastern Studies, during the fiscal year 1958–59, was paid, I responded in the affirmative and said that the funds were remitted directly to Harvard by the Jewish Agency. Actually, the Jewish Agency included this amount in its grant to the Hebrew Culture Foundation which had the commitment to Harvard University.

2. My statement with respect to a current commitment of the Hebrew Culture Foundation in the sum of \$10,000 was incorrect. There is no current commitment to Harvard University by the Hebrew Culture Foundation or the Jewish Agency.

The statements which I made at the hearing were my distinct recollection based on what had been reported to me. However, upon rechecking, I discovered the errors which I hereby wish toⁱ correct.

Respectfully yours,

ISADORE HAMLIN, Executive Director.

F. LETTER DATED SEPTEMBER 19, 1963, TO SENATOR FUBRICHT FROM EUGENE G KRAETZER, JR., RECORDING SECRETARY, HARVARD UNIVERSITY (CITED ON P. 1762) ET. SEQ.)

HARVARD UNIVERSITY. OFFICE OF THE ASSISTANT TO THE PRESIDENT. Boston, Mass., September 19, 1963.

Hon J. W. FULBRIGHT,

Chairman, Committee on Foreign Relations, New Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR FULBRIGHT: This will acknowledge your letter of September 16, 1963, addressed to Sir Hamilton Gibb as Director of the Center for Middle Eastern Studies at Harvard University. Sir Hamilton has referred your letter to me and has asked me to reply to it as Recording Secretary of the University, through whose office all gifts and grants to the University are received and recorded.

The records of the office of Recording Secretary of the University do not show, and I am advised that the records of the Center for Middle Eastern Studies do not show, any gifts at any time made by the Jewish Agency-American Section. Inc. or by the Hebrew Cultural Foundation. The records of my office do show that gifts for the support of teaching and research in subjects relating to the State of Israel at the Center for Middle Eastern Studies have come from individuals from the Boston area and from foundations established by individuals from the Boston area.

Sincerely yours,

EUGENE G. KRAETZEB, Jr., Recording Secretary.

SEPTEMBER 19, 1963

Commonwealth of Massachusftts, Suffolk, SS:

Then personally appeared before me the above named Eugene G. Kraetzer, Jr., and acknowledged that the foregoing statements by him made and subscribed are true to the best of his knowledge and belief.

ĩ

Before me-

ine

οti

_ ∩ f

 $at \sim$

• •1

 $h \rightarrow$

an

 $1 \in \Gamma$

art

it≦

nd

to

м- п

ed

an a

 $e \le$

· 11 -

ty

G. EXCHANGE OF CORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN WILL MASLOW, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOB OF THE AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS, AND DARRELL ST. CLAIRE, CHIEF CLERK, COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN RELATION'S, DATED AUGUST 12 AND 14, 1963 (CITED OF P. 1715)

> AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS, New York, N.Y., August 12, 1963.

MR. DARREEL ST. CLAIRE, Clerk, Committee on Foreign Relations, Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

MY DEAR MR. Sr. CLAIRE: Senator Fulbright wrote to us on August 6 that since the American Jewish Congress was referred to during the course of the hearing before your committee on August 1, we will have an opportunity to review those portions and to submit for inclusion in the record a statement perftaining to those portions which refer to us.

The Senator also informed us that the committee's staff has been instructed to forward excerpted portions of that hearing as soon as the transcript is in gadey form

I would be grateful if you could let us know when we might expect these excerpted portions

Sincerely,

WILL MASLOW

AUGUST 14, 1983

Mr. WILL MASLOW,

American Jewish Congress, Stephen Wise Congress Heave, New York, N.Y.

DEAR MR. MASLOW In response to your letter of August 18, 1963, enclosed are excerpted portions referring to you and the American Jewish Congress from the hearing held on August 1, 1963, before the Committee on Foreign Relations.

Although there is no great pressure to publish this hearing immediately, the committee would like to avoid unnecessary decay in making the printed version (variable. Therefore, should you wish to submit a statement for nellusion in the final record, it would be appreciated if you could do so by the first of next week Sincerely yours.

DARRFLI ST CLAIRF

Note the staff called Mr. Mas were Rept. 10, 1.0. The case to whether the least have Congress or he as Executive Dependence below between a the transmission of testing variables of the bar of V.2. It. Mr. M. slow such at the time that the did not wish to submit down endment for the record.

)

Many p photogr clearly a Publisher's Notice Many pages of this volume are not easily read nor suitable for

ECTOR LERK, ED 0:

163.

that of the to ret per-

ed to sailey

these

1.14

₩33

d aire a the

the r≲∪ n n the

144 h

photographic reproduction. They have been reproduced as clearly as possible under these conditions.

13.

GREENWOOD PRESS, Westport, Connecticut 06880

